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Why we study BOOK 88 and what does it
mean

• After studying BOOK 88, you can get unrandom information from God into a

meaning to told you something(hexagram),by check the hexagram in BOOK 88.

• BOOK 88 means 8 basic Hexagram (*) 8 basic hexagram gets 64 Hexagrams,and

each hexagram has its meaning.

What does 8 basic hexagrams define

• BOOK 88 is consist of 8 basic hexagrams *8 basic hexagrams=64 hexagram.

• So we must know what 8 basic hexagrams define



• Note that 8 hexagram’s line is draw from down to up.

You need to recognize the photo without



see the book to use BOOK 88 usefully.

• How to get random information from God into a (hexa)gram in BOOK 88

• You can flip coin, or any random test that can get a 0 and 1.And then draw it on a

paper (line and 01 and 69 all OK).

• Firstly,you need to say your problem(no sound or sound both ok) then use,or the

god donot know your problem. If you donot say problem, the god donot know how

to response.

• Secondly ,the problem or question you ask god need more small and direct as the

possible.

• For example you need to ask your current job status, you need to fist say which

company you work, what do you do in that company in short sentences.If you want

to ask whether change job will be better or not.you first report (say) your wanted

company,then question: whether I go to this company suite me or not? Or you

want to stay in your company,you just question: whether I stay in this company

suite or not?

• Thirdly, if you want to ask a big question,you need to seperate it because there are

only 8*8 hexagram.after seperate them,question each with one test of

hexagram.For example,you want to ask the US going,you donot ask how US

going,you ask economic,ask the party,ask army,ask worker etc.

• Notice: You Must Not Test It For Fun, Test It For Its Accuracy, You Must Have A Good

Willing Or

• Goal To Use Book 88, Or It won’t Act.

Note that while 8 hexagram’s line is draw
from down to up, and so is 64 hexagram
(just continue draw).

• But To find it in BOOK 88, you need to find what the first three line from up define,



• remember it, for example it’s Sky. And then find what the next three line at (the

bottom) define, remember it. For example it’s Mountain. And connect two word

from left to right.For example it’s Sky Mountain.

• Then you can search the hexagram (2 word) in BOOK 88

One explanation of BOOK 88

AI translated.Better if Re-Translate...

I Ching 64 hexagrams full explanation (30072 words in this article, save the collection)

Words of Heaven May 11, 2023 00:00



The 64 hexagrams of the I Ching are fully explained

0。 Sky Sky The first hexagram is the sky(Qiangua) is strong and

healthy, and the upper hexagram is up

Xiang said: The sleepy dragon has good luck in the water, and he can't help but be

happy, and all the hopes are as expected, and the luck is gradually higher in the

future。

This hexagram is superimposed on top of each other with the hexagram (lower dry

and upper dry)。 It symbolizes the sky, Yu Long (the gentleman of virtue and ability),

and symbolizes the pure yang and health, indicating prosperity and strength。 The

Qiangua is based on the principle of adaptation of all things, with "Yuan, Heng, Li,

Zhen" as the hexagram to show auspiciousness and ruyi, and teach people to abide by

the virtues of heaven。

Career: good luck, all the best, all wishes come true, God blesses, spring breeze is

proud, and the career is in full swing。 However, Yang Qi has reached its peak, and it

must be vigilant and cautious。 Avoid pride, be calm and peaceful, if so, you can give

full play to your talents and ensure the success of your career。

Business: It is very smooth, and there is a great opportunity for development。

However, do not be in a hurry, it is advisable to calmly analyze the situation, grasp the

opportunity, adhere to business ethics, and calmly deal with the difficulties that arise

in the middle, and there will be satisfactory results。

Seeking fame: The potential ability has not yet been fully developed, as long as

further efforts are made to overcome pride and complacency, enter the industry and

cultivate virtue, and become a gentleman with profound knowledge and noble

quality。

Going out: It is good for traveling, and it is better to travel in a group。

Marriage and love: Yang flourishes and yin declines, but rigidity and softness can be

combined to form a happy result。 Women are gentle。

Decision-making: Something big can happen。 Adhere to the essence of this

hexagram of robustness, integrity, and fairness, cultivate virtue, accumulate

knowledge, strengthen faith, and strive for self-improvement, and you will be able to

overcome difficulties and eliminate disasters。



1。 Land Land The second hexagram Kun is the earth (Kun hexagram)

is supple and stretches on the upper hexagram

Xiang said: The fat sheep lost into the hill, the hungry tiger opened his mouth, the

palatable heart was full of joy, and the hexagram was great auspicious。

This hexagram is superimposed on top of each other with the hexagram (Xia Kun and

Shang Kun), and it is feminine。 Symbolically earth (as opposed to the trigram),

obedience to the heavens。 Carrying all things, stretching endlessly。 The kun

hexagram is symbolized by a female horse, indicating that the earth gives birth to and

raises all things, and when the weather is good, the temperament is docile。 It proves

that "Kun" obeys "Qian" and follows "Qian", so as to grasp the right direction, follow

the right path, and obtain auspiciousness。

Career: All kinds of businesses can be successful and get the expected results, but

they are not good at the beginning and are disturbed by difficulties。 Don't take risks,

be cautious in what you say and do, and especially not act arbitrarily and arbitrarily。

The most important thing is to get the care and support of friends, and with the

cooperation of others, we can work together to complete the business。 Therefore, we

should pay attention to inner cultivation, accumulate and cultivate virtue, imitate the

earth, tolerate burdens, be generous, take straightforwardness, squareness, and

subtlety as the principle, and must not be greedy and arrogant, persevere, and seek

success in the cause。

Business: The opportunity is not very good, do not take risks, take stability as

appropriate, encounter setbacks, be sure to sum up experience immediately。 Pay

attention to the storage of goods, wait for the price and sell, and be careful

everywhere。

Seeking fame: relatively smooth, with basic conditions, down-to-earth, hard work, not

the pursuit of things outside the body, can be auspicious。

Going out: It is advisable to travel in a group。 You can go to unfamiliar places。

Marriage and love: Yin Sheng。 Overcome rigidity with softness, the woman is supple,

a beautiful marriage, and a white head grows old。

Decision-making: loyalty, gentleness, sincerity, and enthusiasm to help others, so that

you can also get help from others, but you can often be hurt by not being wary of

villains, but there is no major problem。 Flexible personality and diverse working

methods, you can be praised left and right。 difficult, eliminate disasters。



2。 Water Lightning The third hexagram Shuileitun (Tun hexagram) is

difficult at the beginning and the next hexagram

Xiang said: The wind blows chaotically, and the head is gone, and the three and four

are sad, and the slow from the money to the left is smooth, and the hurry is not free。

This hexagram is a superposition of different hexagrams (lower shock and upper

ridge), the shock is thunder, and the metaphor is moving; The hill is rain, and it is

dangerous。 Thunderstorms, dangers, and harsh environments。 "Tun" originally

referred to the earth where plants sprout。 All things are born and are full of

difficulties and obstacles, but when the time comes, they will thrive。

Career: At first, many unfavorable, must know the difficulties and advance, cautious,

courageous, flexible, can expect to achieve great success, when the time comes, we

must seize, but also not too urgent, and there are still difficulties, must have others to

help, so we should usually give more favors。

Business: The early stage of entrepreneurship was difficult and there were many

setbacks。 The most important thing is to have firm beliefs, not to be confused by

superficial phenomena, to be aggressive, to act decisively, and to open the way out。

If you still can't get out of the predicament, you should retreat and wait for the

opportunity to develop your ambitions。

3。 Mountain Water The fourth hexagram is Shanshui Meng (Menggua)

Enlightenment and hard work, and the middle and lower hexagrams

    Seeking fame: Actively strive for it, take the initiative to pursue, and you 
can succeed。

    Going out: It is better to be cautious, there is danger, it is advisable to 
leave on another day。

    Marriage and love: good things are grinding, loyalty and purity, bold 
pursuit, can be successful, and the marriage is happy。

    Decision-making: Initial difficulties, but if you have perseverance and 
perseverance, the future is immeasurable, but often do not be understood by 
others and fall into loneliness and depression, the career will be in a difficult 
state, and you need the help of virtuous people to get rid of。 If you live with 
optimism, you can achieve success。

    Xiang said: In the hexagram, the elephant commits a small consumption, the 
gentleman's luck is not high, the marriage partnership is trivial, and the work 
will inevitably suffer。



4。 Water Sky Hexagram 5 Water and Heaven Need (Need Hexagram)

Keep the right and wait for the upper hexagram

    This hexagram is a different hexagram (lower ridge on the gen) superimposed, 
Gen is the image of the mountain, metaphor; Kan is the image of water, which is a 
metaphor for danger。 The hexagram is in danger under the mountain, but it still 
does not stop advancing, which is for ignorance, so it is called the hexagram。 
However, because of the grasp of the opportunity and the timely action, it has 
the hexagram of enlightenment and accessibility。

    Career: At the beginning of the career, chaos and danger lurk, with brave and 
resolute actions can turn the situation around。 However, it is necessary to 
receive a rigorous education to cultivate this spirit of hard work。 Be down-to-
earth, and avoid being ambitious, otherwise you will fall into a situation of 
isolation and helplessness。

    Business: Be cautious, not eager for quick success, especially should 
establish noble business ethics, improve competitiveness with a good reputation 
and win。

    Seeking fame: must receive a good basic education and cultivate sentiment。 
And the motive is pure, and the goal can be achieved。

    Go out: Wait for a favorable time before acting, and actively prepare during 
the waiting period。

    Marriage and love: pay attention to the character of the other party, and do 
not use money as a lure。 Husbands and wives need to be tolerant and 
understanding of each other。

    Decision-making: Sometimes they fall into a confused and difficult situation, 
coupled with timidity, indecisiveness, and often make mistakes。 If you can 
accept the teachings of your elders, even the harsh tests, abandon your doubts, 
and wait for the right time, it will be smooth sailing。

    Xiang said: The pearl has been buried deep for a long time, and there is no 
light until now, when suddenly the wind blows the earth, and the nature is 
revealed。

    This hexagram is a different hexagram (lower dry and upper kan) superimposed, 
and the lower hexagram is dry, which means strong; The hexagram is a hurdle, the 
meaning of danger。 In the face of danger, it is advisable to be steady, not to 
act recklessly, to wait for changes, and to succeed。

    Career: The key is to judge the situation, wait patiently, and make things 
happen in peace, don't take risks, and don't rush to achieve it。 You must be 
full of self-confidence, not afraid of danger, and stick to the integrity, you 
will be able to turn danger into disaster。 When the situation is favorable, we 
still have to be prepared for danger in times of peace。



5。 Sky Water Hexagram 6 Tianshui Litigation (Litigation Hexagram)

Caution Litigation Prohibition Hexagram in the Middle and Lower

Hexagrams

    Business: At the beginning of the action, the situation is difficult, and it 
is necessary to create conditions and opportunities with great patience, act in 
an upright manner, wait for changes, and realize wishes。 When things are close 
to success, they should be more cautious and not fall short。

    Seeking fame: The time is not yet ripe, so be patient。 At this time, you 
should be firm in your faith, not swayed by gossip, strive to enrich yourself, 
and then turn to reliable people to succeed。

    Go out: After you are fully prepared, you can be safe。

    Marriage and love: Be cautious, don't act hastily, gradually cultivate 
feelings, treat each other honestly and warmly, accidents will happen, and there 
can still be a good ending。 Both sides should understand the principle of 
overcoming rigidity with softness。

    Decision-making: The future is bright, ambitious, and achievable。 To this 
end, it is necessary to accumulate strength, wait for the opportunity, and become 
a late bloomer。 I have a strong will and a calm mind。 There will be difficulties 
and obstacles on the way, and we must be very cautious, calmly deal with the 
slander of the villain, and be calm in the face of disasters。 Don't act rashly, 
choose the direction calmly。 Be humble, frank, and have the help of others to 
promote the success of your career。 When the time comes, it will be smooth 
sailing。

    Xiang said: There is something difficult to do in my heart, it is just the 
two of them fighting for the road, and the rain is going to take the lead, who is 
willing to let who take a step。

    This hexagram is a superposition of different hexagrams。 Contrary to the 
need hexagram, it is a "comprehensive hexagram" for each other。 Dry is strong, 
and hurdle is dangerous。 Rigidity and danger, health and danger, oppose each 
other, and there is a dispute between them。 Litigation is not a good thing, and 
it is necessary to be cautious and fearful。

    Career: At first, it is smooth and profitable, and then it is frustrated, so 
it is necessary to be vigilant, cautious, not stubborn, and try to avoid getting 
involved in the dispute of litigation disputes。 Instead of this, it is better to 
retreat and let people, seek a solution, be content with righteousness, and avoid 
accidents。 Caught in a lawsuit, even if you win, you will have to lose in the 
end, and the gains outweigh the losses。

    Business: Harmony makes money, and suffering losses is a blessing。 Don't go 
after ill-gotten gains。 Business negotiations adhere to the principles of 
fairness, fairness and mutual benefit, and try to avoid conflicts。 In this way, 



6。 Land Water Hexagram 7 Earth and Water Master (Shi Hexagram)

Dangerous and smooth in the upper hexagram

there will be good results。

    Seeking a name: Unfavorable。 They still lack competitive strength, so they 
should stick to purity, forbearance and self-encouragement, self-improvement, and 
self-encouragement。 Rely on the help of people of status to get through the 
difficult times as soon as possible。

    Outing: There are many accidents on the way, so it is advisable to travel on 
another day。

    Marriage and love: Although it is unsatisfactory, it is a good match, and it 
is not impossible to understand each other。 Both parties should approach life in 
a gentle manner。

    Decision-making: Competitiveness, restlessness with the status quo, struggle 
to change destiny and surpass others。 Bright mind, quick response, and noble 
people to help。 However, lacking perseverance, it is easy to show the edge, 
offend others, and bring about the disaster of litigation。 It is advisable to 
acknowledge reality, go with the flow, be content, and stop in moderation。 
Accept the lesson and take it as a warning, and you can achieve fame。

    Xiang said: The general led the order to go to the battle, rode a fierce 
horse-drawn hard bow, and went through Yang in a hundred steps accurately, and 
the money in the arrow was full of joy。

    This hexagram is a superposition of different hexagrams (lower kan and upper 
kun)。 "Division" refers to the army。 Hurdles are water and dangers; Kun is the 
land, for the shun, and the metaphor is for the soldiers。 The use of soldiers is 
a last resort, but it can solve the contradiction smoothly and unhindered, 
because according to the situation, the division is famous, so it can turn the 
evil into good。

    Career: great resistance, many difficulties, in a state of fierce 
competition, must work closely with others, cautious, decisive behavior, do not 
act blindly, moderate enough, pay attention to protect yourself。 Flexible and 
strict。 Deal with everything calmly and calmly, and you will succeed。

    Business: There is a certain amount of savings, can be engaged in large 
marketing activities, but must be involved in fierce business wars, with a 
resolute and tenacious spirit and noble business ethics, supplemented by flexible 
methods, do not be greedy for small profits, do not take it lightly, strengthen 
communication with others, will be able to get rid of the predicament, turn the 
danger into a disaster。

    Seeking fame: have very good conditions, but must have the right guidance, be 
strict with yourself, overcome the interference of unfavorable factors, and after 
solid efforts, you will be able to achieve fame and fortune。



7。 Water Land The 8th hexagram is compared to water and land

(compared to the hexagram) integrity and unity

    Going out: "Risky and smooth。" "We may have trouble, but we can travel 
smoothly and with peace of mind。

    Marriage and love: Be cautious and focused, otherwise you will fall into a 
"triangle" dispute。 Infatuated pursuit can achieve the goal。

    Decision-making: talented, flexible, with a strong will, persistent pursuit 
of career, and facing difficulties。 You can achieve great things。 Like 
competition, good at arguing, full of adventurous spirit, inevitably bring 
trouble, be old-fashioned, not greedy, and take the integrity as the key。

    The elephant said: sail with the wind and spread the sails, and the sky will 
help a wind, so you don't have to work hard to get away, and you can go to the 
tycoon at will。

    This hexagram is a different hexagram (lower kun and upper kan) superimposed, 
and kun is the ground; Kan is water。 Water is attached to the earth, the earth 
is connected to the river and the sea, interdependent and intimate。 This 
hexagram is completely opposite to the teacher's hexagram and is a comprehensive 
hexagram of each other。 It expounds the principle of complementarity, 
magnanimity, and unity。

    Career: Smooth and successful, moving forward, you can get help and 
assistance from others, and do things with an honest and trusting attitude。 Be 
generous, honest, proactive and enthusiastic, learn from people with noble 
talents and listen to suggestions。

    Business: Wishes can be realized, and there are relatively large profits, but 
it needs to work closely with others, communicate sincerely, pay attention to 
business ethics, and abide by the faith, such as mercenary, greedy, or self-
righteous, which will lead to serious losses。

    Seeking fame: The hope of success depends not only on personal efforts, but 
also on the appreciation and cultivation of others。

    Outing: Have a safe journey and a smooth journey。

    Marriage and love: beautiful marriage, love each other, loyalty to each 
other, and grow old。

    Decision-making: Kind-hearted, loyal, kind, willing to help others, can also 
be rewarded。 Work diligently, be strict with yourself, you can realize your 
ideals, but you must use your brains more, think more, be good at judging right 
and wrong, and pay special attention to choosing friends。 If you make friends 
with people who are smarter than you and get help, you will benefit for life。



8。 Wind Sky Hexagram 9 Wind Day Small Animals (Small Animal

Hexagram) Raise and wait for the next hexagram

9。 Sky Swamp The 10th hexagram Tian Ze shoes (wear shoes

hexagram) down-to-earth middle and upper hexagrams

    Xiang said: Miao every dry day is scorched, the water wants to be cloudy and 
the rain is not watered, and the farmer exhales on his back。

    This hexagram is a different hexagram (lower dry and upper Xun) superimposed, 
dry for the sky; Tatsumi is the wind。 The wind and rain are smooth, and the 
grain grows, so the hexagram is called a small animal (accumulation)。 The power 
is limited, and it must be developed to a certain extent before it can make great 
achievements。

    Career: The time is not yet ripe, and we should be patient and active in 
accumulating strength, and we must not take risks。 We must not be discouraged in 
the face of setbacks, summon up the courage to overcome difficulties, adhere to 
principles, strengthen unity and cooperation, and make all preparations in 
advance, and we will achieve success。

    Business: There is a certain foundation, but there is a danger of loss, we 
must be particularly cautious, strive for sincere cooperation with others, common 
profits, never greedy, in moderation, but can not be satisfied with the status 
quo, do not try to forge ahead。

    Seeking fame: Set lofty goals, do your best to strive for them, humbly seek 
advice from others, obtain sincere help, realize your ideals, and be wary of the 
destruction of villains。

    Going out: If you are not fully prepared, you should not travel in a hurry, 
especially avoid long-distance travel, which will cause unexpected disasters。 
You should go out on another day。

    Marriage: Both parties must be very loyal, and the phenomenon of third party 
interference is very likely to occur。

    Decision-making: Not very smooth, there will be some unexpected difficulties 
along the way。 However, due to his strong character, he has the will to overcome 
unfavorable conditions。 Therefore, you can make your own ideals a reality。 But 
it is very likely to be hurt by villains, and you must get the sincere help of 
like-minded people to remove obstacles。 The income should be satisfied, and the 
amount should be stopped, and the pursuit must not be excessive, so as not to be 
full of losses。

    Xiang said: The phoenix fell on Xiqi Mountain, went to sing a few sages, and 
the king of heaven descended to open the foundation, and the wealth and glory 
were 800 years。



10。 Land Sky Hexagram 11 Di Tiantai (Tai Hexagram) should change

from time to time in the middle hexagram

    This hexagram is a different hexagram (lower to upper dry) superimposed, dry 
for the sky; Redeem for Ze, take the sky as a metaphor, and Ze as a metaphor for 
the people, the original text: "Crawl (step) on the tiger's tail, do not bite 
(bite) people。" "Therefore, the result is auspicious。 The king and the people, 
each in his place。 Soft meets dry, and the performance is dangerous。 The meaning 
of performance is practice, and the hexagram is the meaning of down-to-earth and 
forward-looking。

    Career: At first, it was very difficult, and there were all kinds of threats, 
but if you can be vigilant, cautious, down-to-earth, overcome difficulties one by 
one, and do not change your determination, you will definitely be able to achieve 
your goal。 Be self-aware in doing things, and be sure to do what you can, not to 
ignore reality, especially not to be reckless and impatient。

    Business: It is advisable to wait and see what happens, do not shake your 
plans for small profits, especially not be insatiable, follow business ethics, 
and understand comprehensive information。

    Seeking fame: Be persevering, diligent, not tempted by wealth, not disturbed 
by the world, stick to your ambitions and ideals, and you can achieve success。

    Going out: You can go out if you are in danger, but you can slow down if you 
are not in emergency。

    Marriage and love: Both parties are happy and happy, and can live in harmony, 
if one party is moved by wealth, marriage will occur。

    Decision-making: Everything must be done carefully, unfavorable situations 
often occur, but if you can handle it well, there will always be no danger and 
save the day。 For this reason, we must be conscientious, follow the right path, 
humbly listen to the suggestions of others, do what we can, and do not be 
conceited, and there will definitely be good results。

    Xiang said: Xuewen is full of admission, three yuan and the first proud, from 
now on to relieve the sorrow and boredom, festive flat thunder。

    This hexagram is a different hexagram (lower dry and upper kun) superimposed, 
dry for the sky, for the yang; Kun is the earth, for the yin, yin and yang 
sympathetic, up and down interconnected, heaven and earth intersect, all things 
are different。 The opposite is fierce。 All things are opposites, transformed, 
prosperous and must decline, decline and become prosperous, so the time should 
change Tai (Tong)。

    Career: adhere to the principle of small to large, step by step, the cause 
has reached a smooth situation, should be more careful, be prepared for danger in 
times of peace, and actively seek and open up new careers, in order to continue 
to move forward, if you stick to the old ways, do not want to forge ahead, will 



11。 Sky Land Hexagram 12 Heaven and Earth No (No Hexagram) No

Communication, No Communication, Middle Hexagram

fail。

    Doing business: smooth。 It is necessary to pay attention to market trends, 
open up new fields, and start new competition。 To this end, cooperate closely 
with others and seek help from all sides, but be modest and cautious, and be wary 
of villains who speak tricks。

    Seeking fame: have the conditions for success, but you must work harder, 
pursue hard, and avoid being smart but being mistaken by being smart。

    Outing: Smooth sailing。

    Marriage and love: a happy marriage。 When it comes to falling in love, you 
can't help but take it seriously。

    Decision-making: auspicious。 Strong adaptability, all kinds of business can 
be successful。 Able to make good decisions, good at interpersonal relationships, 
able to unite others to create performance, flexible, very able to adapt to 
changes in the situation, and constantly move towards new areas。 However, in the 
course of life, we must be conscientious, especially not to be careless, and we 
should be more cautious in choosing friends to prevent villains from being 
unlucky。

    Xiang said: The tiger falls into the pit and is unspeakable, it is easy to go 
forward and difficult to retreat, and it is difficult to seek hope for oneself, 
and the disease and tongue are implicated。

    This hexagram is a different hexagram (Xia Kun Shang Qian) superimposed, and 
its structure is the opposite of the Tai hexagram, which means that the yang 
energy rises, the yin energy falls, the heaven and the earth do not intersect, 
and all things do not pass。 They are "comprehensive hexagrams" for each other, 
indicating that they are both Tai Ji and No, or Tai Lai, and they are cause and 
effect of each other。

    Career: Caught in adversity, the career is in a recession stage, and there 
are many things that do not go well。 Disturbed by villains and discouraged, love 
frustration。 You should stick to the right path, don't join the villain, unite 
like-minded people, and protect yourself to wait for the opportunity。 Maintain 
self-confidence, be cautious and fearful, the situation will definitely improve, 
and your career will eventually succeed。

    Doing business: Encountering a strong competitor and being at a 
disadvantage。 Poor information causes significant losses。 You should be extra 
cautious, stick to the defensive, and wait for the favorable time to come before 
developing your marketing career。

    Seeking fame: The conditions are not yet ripe, work hard for a while, and get 



12。 Sky Fire Hexagram 13 Tianhuo Tongren (Tongren Hexagram)

Upper and lower and middle and upper hexagrams

help from others, the ideal can be realized。

    Going out: There will be a lot of troubles and difficulties, so it is 
advisable to postpone or act in advance。

    Marriage and love: It is easy to have extraneous things, and even setbacks 
and changes, if both parties are full of confidence, good results will appear。

    Decision-making: I am smart, shrewd, diligent and hardworking, but I don't 
pay attention to interpersonal relationships, coupled with the rejection of 
villains, fate or bad luck。 Strong-willed, hard-working, and overcoming 
deficiencies, despite the high price paid, will be able to accomplish the cause。

    Xiang said: There is something in my heart to make suspicions, and my hope is 
not true in the past, but fortunately I met a wise person to guide me, and all 
kinds of depression disappeared。

    This hexagram is a different hexagram (the lower is separated from the upper 
dry) superimposed, and the dry is the sky and the king; Separation is fire, for 
the subjects and people, the fire in the sky and the sky, the fire rises, the 
same in the sky, the upper and lower harmony, the same boat, the interpersonal 
relationship is harmonious, and the world is the same。

    Career: Smooth, safe, especially in cooperation with others will be very 
successful, it is advisable to carry out a wide range of interpersonal 
activities, establish a wide range of contacts, overcome narrow views, take care 
of the interests of all parties, seek common ground, keep small differences, 
adhere to the right principles, and will be able to achieve great things。

    Business: Work with peers with sincere cooperation and sincere unity, and 
compete fairly, you will be able to obtain the benefits you deserve。

    Seeking fame: You must work hard, especially to get the advice and help of 
teachers and like-minded friends, and you can achieve your goals with an open 
mind and enterprising。

    Going out: It's safe, smooth, and you can make new friends and get help。

    Marriage and love: amorous, sociable, and know many friends of the opposite 
sex, so you need to choose carefully and pay attention to maintaining the 
relationship between the two parties and family harmony。

    Decision-making: cheerful, optimistic, enthusiastic, good interpersonal 
relationships, strong social skills, good at cooperating with others, especially 
to coordinate multi-faceted relationships, to be principled, to fight against bad 
habits, courageous, daring, full of self-dedication, and have the ability to 
control, suitable for a certain amount of responsibility。



13。 Fire Sky The 14th hexagram is the fire of the sky (大有卦)

Shuntian according to the time on the hexagram

14。 Land Mountain Hexagram 15 Dishan Qian (Qian Hexagram) Inner

high and outer low, middle and middle hexagram

    Xiang said: Cutting down trees and touching birds to do things in prison, 
right and wrong will disappear naturally, marriage and partnership will be 
laborious, if you ask if you get lost, you don't escape。

    This hexagram is a superposition of different hexagrams。 The upper hexagram 
is separation, for fire; The next hexagram is dry, for the sky。 The fire is in 
the sky, shining on all things, and all the people are obedient, and according to 
the heavens, they have achieved great things。

    Career: The career has achieved certain achievements, and it is most taboo to 
get carried away and act recklessly。 We must stop evil and promote good, stick 
to the suspension, make honest friends, guard against fear and prudence, be 
conscientious, and truly achieve great but not profitable, full but not 
overflowing, and the cause is expected to reach a new level。

    Business: prosperous, has got rid of the difficult state, into the stage of 
prosperity, if you can restrain the greed for money, abide by the principle of 
integrity, treat people fairly, be diligent and thrifty, especially should always 
pay attention to market trends, timely transition, can be expected to be long-
lasting。

    Seeking fame: If you are already famous, don't be satisfied and stagnate, 
especially don't fall into the worldly circle, you should continue to work hard 
and get to the next level with the help of true friends。

    Going out: safe, you can move。

    Marriage and love: the conditions are superior, there are many people to 
choose from, and it is better to be cautious。 Both parties in the family should 
do their best to maintain it。

    Decision-making: strong character, the courage to overcome difficulties, 
struggle upward, there are many difficulties and bad luck on the way forward, 
only by taking it seriously can we continue to achieve success, such as letting 
down our vigilance, being proud and complacent, will bring about a heavy 
failure。 There are many friends and a wide range of contacts, which is very 
helpful to the career, but there are also villains who dismantle the stage。

    Xiang said: God gives the poor a piece of gold, do not fight or grab the two 
equally, share the gold with each other, and all the hopes are fulfilled。

    This hexagram is a superposition of different hexagrams (lower and upper 
kun), Gen is the mountain, and Kun is the earth。 There are mountains on the 



15。 Lightning Land The 16th hexagram Lei Di Yu (Yu hexagram)

follows the situation in the middle hexagram

ground, the ground is low (low) and the mountains are high, which is high inside 
and low outside, which is a metaphor for high merit and not self-esteem, high 
reputation and high reputation, and high position not arrogant。 This is 
humility。

    Career: It has not yet been taken seriously, but because of its noble 
character, it will eventually be discovered。 You don't have to show it 
intentionally, especially don't give up the virtue of modesty, and if you work 
hard, you will definitely get help from others and make a difference in your 
career。

    Business: It is relatively smooth, but it will not make huge profits, and it 
must be accumulated gradually, so you should be extremely cautious, cooperate 
with others sincerely, abide by business ethics, and achieve business development 
through your own hard work。

    Seeking fame: Talented and intelligent, but because of the character is not 
good at expressing himself, he is often buried at first, as long as he is not 
discouraged, continue to work hard to study the business, maintain a humble and 
studious spirit, greater success is in the future。

    Going out: Smooth, but be well prepared, be careful on the way, and gradually 
neglect safety。

    Marriage and love: A happy marriage should be fought for by both parties。 
Otherwise, the relationship will not be successful, and the family will not be 
harmonious。

    Decision-making: have the humble virtue of being high inside and outside, be 
good at uniting others, and can also get help from others, and the career is very 
smooth, and when encountering difficulties, you can quickly turn danger into 
disaster, and there is no danger。 Because of the ability to seriously absorb the 
strengths of others, the progress will be rapid and unimpeded, but special 
attention needs to be paid to academics, morality and self-cultivation。

    Xiang said: Taigong planted the apricot yellow flag, collected the demon as a 
disciple and returned to the west, since then the green dragon has won the 
position, once he wants to do a hundred things。

    This hexagram is a different hexagram (lower kun and upper shock) 
superimposed, kun is the earth, and it is shun; Earthquake is thunder, and it is 
moving。 Lei Yi comes out at the time, indicating the rejuvenation of the earth。 
Because of the flow of movement, the source of happiness。 This hexagram and the 
humble hexagram are mutually comprehensive and interact with each other。

    Career: It is very smooth, the career can be successful, but it must be in 
line with reality, conform to the trend, and have to work their own, establish a 



16。 Swamp Lightning Hexagram 17 Zareth (Sui Hexagram) can be

changed at any time in the hexagram

far-sighted vision, especially not because of the smooth career and relax the 
cautious and cautious attitude, fall into lazy pleasure。 Otherwise, you will 
regret it。

    Business: When the time has come, you should act boldly, and even if there is 
a setback, you can quickly turn the danger into a disaster。 We will strengthen 
cooperation with others and work together to develop our business in an open and 
honest manner。

    Seeking fame: Talented, if you can adhere to the moral integrity, strict 
requirements for yourself, work hard, not proud and satisfied because of 
achievements, stop moving forward, but conscientious, not lazy or lazy, you will 
definitely have great success。

    Outing: Be well prepared and set off calmly, it will be very smooth and 
safe。

    Marriage and love: It is very smooth, life is smooth and auspicious, but you 
must not take it lightly, let alone play with your feelings, otherwise there will 
be a tragedy。

    Decision-making: Life is smooth, there will be no major twists and turns, and 
it is easy to get what you deserve relatively smoothly。 But the key lies in 
one's own efforts and struggles, not to be lazy, not to be discouraged。 Open-
mindedness and generosity are more conducive to health and longevity。 Once you 
encounter an unexpected disaster, as long as you are strict with yourself at all 
times, stick to your purity, never forget your worries, and be prepared for 
danger in times of peace, you will be able to turn danger into safety。

    Xiang said: In the past few years, the cart is leaning against the cliff in 
front of you, and now you should make more efforts to go up the cliff to make a 
fortune。

    This hexagram is a different hexagram (lower shock and upper exchange) 
superimposed, the shock is thunder, and it is moving; Redeem for pleasure。 
Moving and pleasing is "follow"。 Obey each other, follow things, things can 
follow themselves, and communicate with each other。 Follow the trend with the 
times, have principles and conditions, and take steadfastness as the premise。

    Career: Have a correct evaluation of society and life, attach importance to 
interpersonal relationships, and be good at cooperating with others, and your 
career will be very smooth。 In order to ensure further success, we must not be 
greedy for small profits, learn from people who are better than ourselves, choose 
what is good, be honest, and strive to develop our careers。

    Doing business: smooth。 With sincere cooperation with others, the desired 
purpose can be achieved。 In the competition, we should keep a clear head, think 



17。Mountain Wind Hexagram 18 is Land Wind (A Utensil Old With

Bugs)(Shi hexagram) Recover From Exhaust The Start is Difficult Luck

is Middle Middle

from the big picture and the long term, abide by business ethics, and maintain a 
sincere attitude towards customers and peers, which will maintain a competitive 
advantage。

    Seeking fame: On the basis of their own hard work, they should learn from 
virtuous and talented teachers with an open mind, and with the help of external 
forces, they can promote their own faster progress and realize their personal 
ideals。

    Outing: Geely。 It is possible to change the situation。

    Marriage and love: Both parties can succeed and have a harmonious family, but 
if they are obsessed with love, it will affect the careers of both parties, so be 
careful。

    Decision-making: The path of personal growth is not very smooth, but because 
of humility, easy-going, good interpersonal relationships, especially being able 
to get the respect of elders, all kinds of things can be successful with the help 
and care of others。 However, we must pay attention to following the positions 
and principles that others should have, and do not tend to be inflammatory, which 
will lead to evil。

    Xiang said: The hexagram is like a grinding, obedient is a blessing but a 
curse, the heart is beneficial and delayed, and everything is done from the busy 
to the wrong。

    This hexagram is a different hexagram (下巽上艮) superimposed, and the 
accompanying hexagram is a comprehensive hexagram。 Gu (gu) originally meant to 
be a thing, and by extension, it was eventful and chaotic。 The utensils have not 
been used for a long time and the insects are called "Gu", which means that the 
world has been stable for a long time and is corrupt, and it is necessary to 
innovate and create, rectify the governance, save the crisis, and revitalize the 
cause。

    Career: Bad luck, or due to external conditions, or due to personal factors。 
Only by carefully analyzing the causes, finding out the shortcomings, resolutely, 
boldly, and not hesitating to take risks, we can overcome the resistance。 At 
this time, one must be cool-headed, and the other is to ask for advice from smart 
people, and you will be able to create performance。

    Business: Many disadvantages plague you, and it is not advisable to continue 
to follow the old path。 It is necessary to comprehensively analyze the market 
trends, make decisions immediately, and find another way out。

    Seeking fame: There will be many difficulties and disadvantages, which should 
be regarded as a test of oneself, and we must continue to struggle with a hundred 



18。 Land Swamp The 19th hexagram Di Zelin (Lin hexagram) teaches

the people to protect the people and the upper hexagram

times more courage。 At the same time, humbly look for your own shortcomings and 
remedy them。

    Going out: It is advisable to postpone or advance。 Otherwise, there will be 
danger, so be cautious。

    Marriage: Not going well。 If both parties are in agreement, they should do 
their best to bring it to fruition, and couples should work together to maintain 
the family。

    Decision-making: Born at the wrong time, the family or career has a 
phenomenon of falling and falling, and the individual falls into an eventful 
autumn。 Only by facing up to reality, being diligent, persevering, making a 
difference, and even taking risks to save the situation。 Be patient and wait for 
the right moment if necessary。

    Xiang said: The king has no way to hang upside down, often wants to see the 
blue sky, fortunately the Ming Lord is benevolent, and he lives in peace and 
happiness again。

    This hexagram is a superposition of different hexagrams (lower to upper 
kun)。 Kun for the ground; For Ze, the land is higher than Ze, and Ze is tolerant 
of the ground。 Monarch Yu came to the world in person, governed the country and 
the country, and was harmonious from top to bottom。

    Career: It is an excellent time to succeed, so we must seize it and not lose 
it。 However, we must not be satisfied with this, the fortune will disappear 
soon, we must think long-term, pay attention to summing up experience, unite 
others, and jointly open up new fields。

    Doing business: It will be very smooth and rewarding, but you must always pay 
attention to market trends, be conscientious, prevent unexpected accidents, and 
especially properly handle interpersonal relationships。

    Seeking fame: Your efforts have reached the harvest season, you should be 
more modest, strict with yourself, and cautious and careful to achieve your 
goals。 Accidents are likely to occur, and you should deal with them calmly with 
a strong will, and if you are too weak, you will lose the opportunity。

    Get out: When you're prepared, act now and don't hesitate。

    Marriage and love: step up, go all out, both parties treat each other with 
integrity, happiness and harmony。

    Decision-making: Flexible, good at interacting with others, assertive, and 
with leadership skills。 It is necessary to strengthen personal all-round 
cultivation, treat others with integrity, establish a good personal prestige, 



19。 Wind Land The 20th hexagram is the view of the wind and the

earth (Guan Hexagram) The view of the bottom and the upper

hexagram

20。 Fire Lightning Hexagram 21 Fire and Thunder (Swallowing

especially have a far-sighted vision and a long-term plan, which can ensure the 
development of the cause and the bright future。 acts, even at the risk of 
saving, to save the situation。 Be patient and wait for the right moment if 
necessary。

    Xiang said: Hexagram meets Penghua drought and river, business trading 
interest is more, marriage has someone to help, and going out will never be 
tormented。

    This hexagram is a different hexagram (Xia Kun Shang Xun) superimposed, 
popular on the ground, Yu Dejiao is all over the place。 The Guan hexagram and 
the Pro hexagram are mutually comprehensive hexagrams and are used 
interchangeably。 The one who is above views the world with morality; In the 
lower one looks up to the lower, the heart is obedient and obedient。

    Career: The career has shown signs of not going well, we must be modest and 
prudent, far-sighted, especially avoid short-term behavior, open-minded, pay 
attention to good interpersonal relationships, unite others, and should not act 
rashly。 If necessary, it is advisable to take refuge in people with high 
virtues, in order to develop again。

    Business: The market situation is unstable and in flux, so you should be 
cautious and cautious, observe the trend at any time, take a long-term view, and 
be prepared to retreat。

    Seeking fame: You must be self-aware, humbly seek advice from others, correct 
your attitude towards the world, especially not self-satisfied, but also keep the 
right one, establish lofty ideals, do not lose the goal of personal pursuit, do 
not deviate from the right path。

    Going out: If there is a risk, choose a day。

    Marriage and love: If it doesn't go well, both parties should withstand the 
test and think about it in the long run, and there will be an ideal result。

    Decision-making: have organizational skills, suitable for responsible work, 
but the journey of life is tortuous, we must pay attention to cultivating their 
foresight and observation, do things fairly, seek truth from facts, pay attention 
to people's hearts, and care about others。 In particular, do not fall into the 
way of villains and short-sighted behavior。 There should be a decisive spirit, 
not blind obedience, and strategic attachment can be carried out if necessary。



Hexagram) Combining rigidity and softness on the upper hexagram

21。 Mountain Fire The 22nd hexagram Mountain Fire Ben (贲卦) is

decorated with the outer quality of the middle and upper hexagrams

    As he said, "Luck is like being hungry, but fortunately you have to send food 
and food, and you will be happy and happy, and your sorrow will gradually 
disappear from now on。"

    This hexagram is a superposition of different hexagrams。 Separation is a yin 
hexagram; Zhen is a yang hexagram。 Yin and yang intersect, bite and crush hard 
objects, Yu Enwei is used together, leniency and severity are combined, and 
rigidity and softness are combined。 Shihe is the bite of the upper and lower 
jaws, chewing。

    Career: The difficulties and obstacles are very great, and we should overcome 
all kinds of misfortunes with a strong will, bold behavior, and a fair and 
selfless attitude, and strive for the situation to improve。 In order to turn the 
danger into a disaster at an early date, it is necessary to take strong measures 
and even resort to law。

    Business: When you are in a disadvantageous situation, you should be cool-
headed, observe the situation, seek opportunities, and do not be tempted by the 
small profits in front of you, and do not make undivided profits。 Listen 
carefully to advice, abide by the law and discipline, act impartially, do not 
show favoritism, and be more vigilant against violating the criminal law。

    Seeking fame: your own efforts are not yet known, do not rush to achieve 
results, setbacks should be regarded as a test of yourself, perseverance, you 
will be able to succeed。

    Going out: It's better to choose another day。 If you have to go out, be 
prepared and careful。

    Marriage and love: If the beginning is not smooth, you must have a tenacious 
spirit to achieve satisfactory results, and you must not let your emotions affect 
family affairs。

    Decision-making: Life is uneven, there will be setbacks and tribulations, but 
it should be regarded as a test of the individual, should seriously sum up the 
lessons and lessons, with a stronger will, indomitable, continue to move 
forward。 After training, there will be great progress in all aspects, and we 
will eventually enter a bright situation and make great achievements。

    Xiang said: Recently, the operation of the sharp week, the fair lady and 
gentleman begged, the bell and drum music of the auspicious celebration, and the 
occupants were happy。

    This hexagram is a superposition of different hexagrams。 Separation is fire 



22。 Mountain Land Hexagram 23 Mountain Land peel (strip

hexagram) Stop With Help from the tendency Luck is Middle Down

for light; Gen is the end of the mountain。 Civilized and modest。 The bi-hexagram 
discusses the relationship between the text and the quality, focusing on the 
quality and regulating it with the text。 Ben, ornamentation, decoration。

    Career: smooth, small achievements, should immediately sum up experience, and 
seek greater development。 Build confidence and don't care about temporary gains 
and losses。 Pursue substantive content, be cautious about everything, do not 
follow the crowd, and seek powerful figures to support you。

    Business: When encountering difficulties at the beginning of the meeting, you 
should not be discouraged, you should comprehensively analyze the situation, 
boldly open up, bravely invest, unite others, work together, and operate business 
according to the market。

    Seeking fame: Don't pay too much attention to appearance, but focus on inner 
qualities。 Be bold in recommending yourself, but stick to your ideals。

    Go out: Travel far away。 But as long as you are well prepared and stay safe, 
you won't be in trouble。

    Marriage and love: choose carefully, if there is a suitable person, you 
should pursue it urgently, not half-heartedly, and be single-minded。 Pay 
attention to the inner temperament of the other person, and don't be deceived by 
superficial phenomena。

    Decision-making: Likes to pay attention to appearance, lacks the perseverance 
to pursue inner temperament。 The nature is more impetuous, and he likes to make 
a name for himself, so he often hits a wall or gives up halfway。 Under the 
education of facts, change unrealistic practices, observe society and life, will 
be somewhat restrained, become self-reliant, pay attention to self-cultivation, 
and achieve a good career, after middle age, you will be able to make great 
achievements, and old age can still exert residual heat。

    Xiang said: The magpie meets the sky and sleeps in the forest at night, but I 
don't know that there is an eagle in the forest first, although the same heart is 
evil, if the hexagram is not light。

    This hexagram is a superposition of different hexagrams。 Five yin is below, 
one yang is above, yin is prosperous and yang is lonely; Mountains are attached 
to the ground。 Both are peeling elephants, so they are called "peeling 
hexagrams"。 This hexagram is yin and yang decline, metaphor villain is powerful, 
gentleman is difficult, and career is ruined。

    Career: Bad luck is the trend of the times, individuals can only follow the 
trend and suspend action, wait and see, do not take risks, actively create 
conditions, enhance strength, be cautious and forbearing, and do not go with the 
villain。 The time to run and achieve the career is not far away。



23。 Land Lightning The 24th hexagram is a hexagram in the middle

of the shun

    Business: It has turned from a peak to a downturn and entered a period of 
recession, so it is necessary to conscientiously sum up lessons and lessons and 
carry out rectification, especially not to make a desperate bet。 Once the 
economic situation comes, it can be calmly restarted。

    Seeking fame: the possibility of success is not great, it is not appropriate 
to insist on demanding, we should continue to create conditions, strive to 
improve ourselves, enrich the ability to live in the world, enhance strength, and 
stand by to make a comeback。

    Outing: Hold off as well。 You can leave after you have made a lot of 
preparations。

    Marriage: Careful consideration must be given, and unless there is a very 
good match, do not proceed casually。 Both parties should take care to maintain 
family harmony。

    Decision-making: There are many twists and turns in life, and they often hide 
into unsmooth situations or even desperate situations。 But it can be desperate。 
As long as you calmly analyze the situation and work tenaciously, you will 
definitely change your destiny completely, get good results, and be the envy of 
others。 The key is not to rush, especially not to take risks。 It is necessary to 
adapt to the situation and prevent villains from framing。

    Xiang said: Ma's prince is not compatible, the world has many worries and 
suspicions, and the benefactor is unrighteous but resentful, and there is a 
turmoil on the ground。

    This hexagram is a superposition of different hexagrams (lower shock and 
upper kun)。 Earthquakes are thunder and movements; Kun is the ground, for the 
smooth, moving is smooth, go with the flow。 Movement in the smooth, inner yang 
and outer yin, step-by-step movement, advance and retreat freely, conducive to 
progress。

    Career: We have passed the difficult times and are beginning to enter the 
stage of positive action。 However, we must seize the opportunity to make a 
decision, but not impatient, and should always reflect on personal actions, be 
strict with self-cultivation, and move forward bravely, hoping for success。

    Business: Invest boldly, work openly with like-minded partners, open up the 
market, and don't back down from setbacks。 You can also go to other places, 
adhere to business ethics, step by step, and you will definitely make a profit。

    Seeking fame: The time is ripe, don't rush to success, continue to lay the 
foundation, once the opportunity comes, we must seize it, it will be 
transferred。 The most taboo is self-harming will。



24。 Sky Lightning Hexagram 25 Heavenly Thunder No Delusion (No

Delusional Hexagram) No Delusion and Lower Hexagram

    Outing: No disasters, and there is a harvest。

    Marriage: Smooth。 However, we must not be in a hurry, and we should consider 
it calmly。 The happiness of the family is maintained by strict self-discipline。

    Decision-making: Lively personality and high energy, but impatience will 
cause career losses。 We must think calmly and have the courage to correct our 
mistakes, and we will be able to revive our careers。 At this time, we should 
seize the opportunity, clarify the direction, be flexible and agile, and change 
the situation in a down-to-earth manner。 In the event of an accident, it is 
advisable to make a decision immediately and temporarily retreat。 If you can 
drive yourself accurately and work hard, your career will be very smooth。

    Xiang said: The bird lost the plane and fell into the cage, even if it can't 
take off, it is only appropriate to keep its duty at the moment, and it is 
impossible to try to pick up the heights。

    This hexagram is a superposition of different hexagrams。 Dry for the sky, 
rigid for health; Earthquake is thunder, and rigidity is movement。 Moving and 
healthy, masculine, and exciting, there will be gains, but only follow the pure, 
not reckless。 If there is no vain, you will be rewarded and you will be blessed。

    Career: You are self-aware, start from personal reality, do not think about 
it, be down-to-earth, work hard, check behavior, and prevent accidents and 
disasters。 Regardless of gains and losses, sincere pursuit, standby and action, 
the cause will be successful。

    Business: Don't be reluctant, follow the laws of the market, pay attention to 
business ethics, abandon speculation, don't be greedy for profits, after hard 
work, accumulate over time, will succeed。

    Seeking fame: With good motives, work hard, discard illusions, but ask about 
hard work, not about harvest, and eventually you will get something。

    Go out: If you don't have delusions, you'll be safe。 Acting for personal 
gain or evil thoughts is very disadvantageous and should not be done。

    Marriage and love: Both parties should treat each other with sincerity, never 
with a rash attitude, and should not rush to achieve success, go with the flow。

    Decision-making: energetic, self-motivated, and can make a difference。 But 
we must work diligently, sincerely, work hard, and study hard。 Don't get carried 
away with small achievements。 It is not necessary to pursue gains, but to pursue 
hard work。 Follow the rules and wait for the right time before acting。 In 
particular, thoughts of non-partiality should be cleared。 In this way, you can 
realize your ideals。



25。 Mountain Sky Hexagram 26 Mountain and Heaven Big Animal

(Big Animal Hexagram) stop and stop in the middle and upper

hexagrams

26。 Mountain Lightning Hexagram 27 Shan Lei Yi (Yi Hexagram) is

pure to raise the upper hexagram

    Xiang said: Sorrow often locks the two eyebrows, a thousand worries in the 
heart, from now on to prevent the battle, arbitrary and irrelevant。

    This hexagram is a superposition of different hexagrams。 Dry for the sky, 
strong; Gen is a mountain, solid。 The animal accumulates, and the big animal 
means the big savings。 To this end, we are not afraid of serious difficulties 
and obstacles, and strive to cultivate ourselves to enrich our moral industry。

    Career: Be sure to behave properly and nourish virtue。 Behavior should be 
bold and decisive, but it should be done in moderation, pay attention to rest, 
and never take risks。 It is advisable to pay attention to absorbing the lessons 
and lessons of our predecessors, and not to act in fear, otherwise there will be 
harm。 After achieving further achievements, we should stop in moderation, and we 
should not covet the small profits in front of us and go to the opposite。

    Doing business: In line with the principle of gradual progress, grasping the 
proper business ethics will be rewarded。 At this time, we must avoid being 
greedy and insufficient, but should retreat from the opportunity, keep the cause, 
think carefully, and then try to develop, blindly self-confidence and rashness, 
which is absolutely not advisable。

    Seeking fame: pay attention to the accumulation of knowledge, improve 
morality, do not fish for three days and dry nets for two days, persevere, and 
serve the country with knowledge and knowledge, and the ambition will eventually 
be realized。

    Going out: It is not advisable to stay at home, travel must be obtained, and 
unimpeded。 But caution should be exercised at all times。

    Marriage: Smooth。 On the basis of common diligence and thrift, we treat each 
other honestly and happily。

    Decision-making: people who accumulate wealth, but must not be opportunistic, 
have to rely on personal honest work, more scheming, sincere cooperation with 
others, create a career, difficulties should still be on the right path, 
especially not careless, keep in mind the achievement of great resistance is also 
a big truth。

    Xiang said: Taigong fished the Weishui River alone, holding the silk rod in 
his hand and worrying a lot, and when he came and met King Wen to visit, he was 
never tortured since then。



27。 Swamp Wind Hexagram 28 Zefeng Daguo (大語卦) Extraordinary

action in the middle and lower hexagrams

    This hexagram is a superposition of different hexagrams。 The earthquake is 
thunder, and the Gen is the mountain。 The mountains are above and the thunder is 
below, the outside is real and the inside is empty。 Spring warms all things and 
nurtures the people, and nurtures the people according to the time。 Yang is real 
and yin is false, the real one raises people, and the virtual one raises others。 
Self-reliance。

    Career: Everything must be pursued by oneself, and oneself must struggle, and 
cannot rely on others。 Nor should we use dishonorable means to seek property。 As 
long as you follow the right path, support yourself, and be cautious in your 
words and deeds, you will definitely have good opportunities。 At this time, 
after some hard work, it was able to succeed。

    Business: Do not rush to achieve success, and only barely make ends meet at 
the beginning。 Be cautious, step by step, treat people with sincerity, cooperate 
with others sincerely, adapt to the times, constantly pursue new directions, and 
take appropriate risks when necessary。

    Seeking fame: For the purpose of enriching one's own knowledge, contentment 
and poverty, hard work, and great hope of success。

    Going out: should be cautious and should not go out too much。 If you are not 
well prepared and travel in a hurry, you may encounter danger。

    Marriage: Don't rush it。 The key is to strengthen one's self-cultivation。 
Once chosen, you should pursue it with all your might, especially not half-
heartedly。

    Decision-making: pay attention to moral cultivation, be willing to do your 
best to help others, save people in need, and do not covet undeserved goods。 As 
a result, if you can be respected by others and receive continuous assistance 
from outside, your career will be very successful, and you will have a high 
chance of success。 In particular, we should not be careless, and keep in mind 
the truth that great achievement is also great resistance。

    Xiang said: I dreamed of gold and silver in my dreams at night, but I still 
didn't see a penny when I woke up。

    This hexagram is a superposition of different hexagrams。 It is a big mistake 
to be Ze, to be happy, to be wood, to be Shun, and to flood the boat。 Yin and 
Yang are opposite, Yang is big and Yin is small, action is very, there is an 
excessive image, and the inside is rigid and the outside is soft。

    Career: If there are hidden dangers in the career, or even crises, we must be 
very cautious, only stick to the middle way, be humble and happy, be bold and 
careful, and ask others for help。 When necessary, extraordinary measures can be 



28。 Water Water Hexagram 29 Kan is water (Kan hexagram) Danger

is used to go down the hexagram

taken, unconventional, and risky。

    Business: If you are too hasty and develop too fast, you should shrink and 
adjust。 Competition is at an unfavorable point, do not be overconfident, let 
alone stubborn, it is advisable to observe the wind direction at any time and 
stand by for action。 With certainty, you might as well take risks and strive for 
the timing to improve。

    Seeking fame: The most taboo is not to be practical, the pursuit of 
unrealistic fame, so that the reputation does not match。 Only with a humble 
attitude, cautious action, dedicated efforts, not afraid of the world's pointers, 
go forward, the pursuit of the original goal。

    Go out: Be cautious but not too rigid and take special action if necessary。

    Marriage and love: self-knowledge is the most important, not rushing, should 
be carefully considered, and use legitimate means to promote the success of 
things。 But the necessary shrewd means are not excluded。

    Decision-making: in an extraordinary period, if can not be properly handled, 
it is extremely unfavorable, for the actual situation, neither rash action, nor 
indecisive, but should be rigid and soft, humbly solicit the opinions of others, 
prudent action, bold pursuit, but not afraid of rumors, and strive for the 
situation to improve。

    Xiang said: A round of bright moon shines in the water, only to see the 
shadow is gone, the fool should go down to take the wealth, touch it and touch it 
to the void。

    This hexagram is overlapped with the same hexagram (lower and upper 
hexagram)。 The hurdles are water and dangers, and the two hurdles are 
overlapping, and the dangers are more and more dangerous, and the dangers are 
heavy。 One yang traps two yin。 Fortunately, yin and yang are real, and integrity 
can be suddenly penetrated。 Although there are many dangers and difficulties, it 
can show the brilliance of human nature。

    Career: Caught in many difficulties and dangers, many dangers。 We should not 
take risks or sit idly by, but should adopt a positive attitude and strive to 
create conditions to change the situation and turn danger into a disaster。 We 
must be honest and full of confidence, do not try to be lucky, do not give up 
hardships and dangers, we should wait for changes, use wisdom, break through 
dangers, and turn crises into safety。

    Business: It is very unfavorable, and even falls into a situation of facing 
bankruptcy, but you should be calm and steadfast, keep a cool head, be in danger 
and not fall into a situation, do not act rashly, first seek self-protection to 
observe changes, and seize the opportunity to get out of danger。



29。 Fire FireThe 30th hexagram is separated from the fire (separation

hexagram) and relies on the middle and upper hexagrams

    Seeking fame: If you don't understand for others, you won't meet talents。 
Don't give up on yourself。 Do not change the original intention, calmly, step by 
step, can finally be understood and discovered。

    Go out: Go out boldly and find a new way, you will achieve something, and get 
help from others。

    Marriage and love: If you suffer from many disadvantages, you should calmly 
analyze the reasons and actively change your own conditions。 The two sides are 
in the same boat and tide over the difficulties together。

    Decision: Unfortunate。 However, it is a test before transshipment。 As long 
as you can not be deranged by difficulties, and do not try to get lucky, keep 
your confidence, and do not put yourself in danger。 Calm and composed, do not 
act rashly, and have insight into the opportunity, you will be able to turn the 
crisis into safety and become a success。

    Xiang said: Officials come to occupy the lord and rise, the farmer's industry 
increases, the business transaction interest is thick, and the craftsmanship 
occupies the tycoon。

    This hexagram is overlapping with the same hexagram (lower and upper 
separation)。 Liye, the meaning of attachment, one yin is attached to Li, up and 
down two yang, the hexagram symbolizes fire, and the inner space is bright 
outside。 Separation is fire, is bright, the sun rises and sets repeatedly, 
running endlessly, and supple is the heart。

    Career: It has almost entered the apex, flourishing and declining, we must 
sum up the lessons and lessons, tend to be good and avoid evil, self-support, 
know the danger in danger, inspire ambition, and do not act rashly。 In 
particular, we should seek help from those in the middle of the world in order to 
revive our cause。

    Business: Do not be in a hurry, should be conscientious, worried and far-
sighted, inspect the market, fair competition, and not opportunistic。 Strive to 
work closely with others。

    Seeking fame: Before the direction is determined, do not bump everywhere, 
should persevere, persist in pursuing, and humbly ask the talented elders for 
advice。

    Going out: You can move, you should be well prepared in advance, and you 
should not rush on the road。

    Marriage and love: I am afraid that it will be difficult to find a partner by 
myself, and it is best to ask reliable friends and elders to help, and not be 



30。 Swamp Mountain Hexagram 31 Zeshan Xian (Xian Hexagram)

Mutual Induction Middle and Upper Hexagram

impatient。 Both sides should respect each other and avoid evil thoughts。

    Decision-making: Optimistic to know fate, conform to nature, eager to make 
progress when young, failed to achieve ideals, but adhere to integrity, modesty, 
can be no disaster, always vigilant, but can turn danger into relief。 In times 
of crisis, seek support, but choose who you choose carefully。 In old age, you 
should know the destiny of heaven, especially not to ignore the situation and try 
to act rashly。

    Xiang said: Transported to the gold to lose color, when the mallet sprouts, 
the moon is very good, and the joy is great。

    This hexagram is a superposition of different hexagrams。 Gen is a mountain; 
Ze is water。 The soft is on the top, the Gen is just below, the water seeps 
downward, the soft is on and the hard is down, and the intersecting induction。 
Feeling is done。

    Career: Harmony is precious, and everything is prosperous, so as to be 
sincere and touching, and treat people with sincerity。 Make friends extensively, 
be modest and courteous。 Establish great ambitions, adhere to assertiveness, and 
do not blindly follow the crowd。 When it is unfavorable, you should live in 
peace and standby, and you should not force it。

    Doing business: profitable。 However, we should treat others with sincerity 
and strengthen cooperation。 If the market is sluggish, we must not act 
arbitrarily or force, but should wait for development。 Be open to dissenting 
opinions。

    Seeking fame: ambition should be ambitious, down-to-earth, humbly ask others, 
make people happy, help and reuse themselves。 Don't close yourself off, let 
alone be indifferent and withdrawn, and develop yourself with a broad mind。

    Going out: Although you want to go out, you should not travel far for the 
time being。 Travel when the time comes。

    Marriage and love: The possibility of success is very high。 Both parties 
have great feelings, but the motives must be pure for the marriage to be happy 
and permanent。

    Decision-making: auspicious。 Good interpersonal relationship and sociable。 
With a sincere attitude and a selfless heart, there will be no disadvantages。 
Working with others should be principled。 Don't be indecisive。 When things don't 
go well, we should stop taking action and sum up experience in order to develop。 
Be sincere, but do not associate with villains who play with their tongues to 
prevent being deceived。



31。 Lightning Wind Hexagram 32 Lei Feng Heng (Heng Hexagram)

Perseverance and success in the upper hexagram

32。 Sky Mountain Hexagram 33 Tianshan 遁 (遁卦) 遁世愛計計計 The

next hexagram

    Xiang said: The fish man is lucky to find the fish, the fish can't run away 
from the net, and others can't make it earn, who wants to make up for it。

    This hexagram is a superposition of different hexagrams。 The earthquake is 
male and thunder; Xun is a woman, a wind。 Zhengang is on top, and Xunrou is on 
the bottom。 Just up and down, creation is constant, and they help each other。 
Yin and yang correspond, common feelings, so it is called constant。

    Career: Everything is done in permanence, perseverance, and it will be 
effective。 Perseverance is the foundation of success。 For this reason, we must 
have pure motives, keep quiet and not be restless, do not rush to achieve 
results, and do not stick to the path of death, but should proceed from personal 
reality。 It is the most taboo to follow the clouds, and it is best to adapt to 
the situation。 In this way, everything went smoothly。

    Business: Take bold action, and there will be benefits to the past。 Pay 
attention to the market and the surrounding situation。 Change the business 
strategy at any time, but do not change the common sense, adhere to the direction 
of careful choice, and do not follow the trend。 Don't take risks and force 
yourself。

    Seeking fame: there is a beginning and an end, a good beginning and a good 
end, standing on the right path, perseverance, especially in learning, should 
improve self-cultivation, it will be successful。

    Outing: Acting boldly, advantageous。

    Marriage and love: good things are grinding, there are twists and turns, but 
you can't see different thoughts, get along in harmony, don't be stubborn。

    Decision-making: step by step, do not expect too much at the beginning, but 
do not give up the pursuit because of this, should be down-to-earth, from the 
reality also, do not be ambitious, but also self-measured, do not take risks 
radical, do not be capricious。 We firmly believe that the universe is always 
new, and constantly revise our opinions and add new content。

    Xiang said: The thick clouds cover the sun and the sun is not bright, 
persuade the king not to go far, marriage and wealth are not good, beware of 
tongue to the court。

    This hexagram is a superposition of different hexagrams。 Dry is the sky, Gen 
is the mountain。 There are mountains in the world, and the mountains are high 
and the sky retreats。 Yin and yang disappear, the villain gains power, the 



33。 Lightning Sky Hexagram 34 Lei Tian Da Zhuang (Big Strong

Hexagram) Zhuang Do not act rashly in the middle and upper

hexagrams

gentleman retires, Mingzhe protects himself, and waits for the opportunity to 
save the world。

    Career: If you have bad luck, you should consider retiring and don't go along 
with undecent people。 But it is not a passive evasion, but to preserve strength, 
sum up experience, seize the opportunity, and stand by。 Don't act rashly and 
cause unnecessary losses。 At the same time, do not be tempted by the little 
profit in front of you。

    Business: The market has entered a state of decline, and the market is not 
good。 We must not insist on pursuing and blindly investing, but should be calm 
and calm, adhere to business ethics, stay away from villains and profiteers, 
preserve our strength, wait for the market to improve, and then try to develop。

    Seeking fame: It is advisable to temporarily protect oneself and be willing 
to retire。 Make every effort to summarize and improve and prepare for the 
comeback。

    Going out: It is not advisable to take active action, but to wait for the 
opportunity, create conditions, and strive to go as soon as possible。

    Marriage and love: Don't rush to solve it, and don't force it。 When the time 
comes, you must treat it correctly with a pure attitude。

    Decision-making: In a period of decay, the villain has a will。 Blind action 
will be disadvantaged。 Although it is not necessary to repay evil with evil, it 
is even more important not to join the same stream, because of small losses, 
because of the importance of expediency, to keep quiet, to preserve strength, and 
to leave categorically, without hesitation。 Concentrate on the development of 
personal strength, forbearance and waiting。 As long as you can stick to the 
right path and adhere to the righteousness, you will definitely be able to come 
back when the time is ripe and achieve great things。

    Xiang said: Hexagram occupies the engineer to get a big wood, and he should 
walk on the road in front of him, and when he comes to run smoothly, he can rest 
assured that he can manage himself。

    This hexagram is a superposition of different hexagrams。 Earthquakes are 
thunder; Dry for the day。 Dry just shakes。 The sky thunders, the clouds and 
thunder roll, the momentum is grand, the yang energy is strong, and all things 
grow。 Strong and powerful, so it is said to be strong。 Big and strong, hence the 
name Dazhuang。 Siyang is strong, positive and makes a difference, the top is 
upright, the bottom is upright, and the standard is upright。

    Career: Rely on wisdom rather than strength, be brave and more strategic, 
avoid brute force, keep it or not, and take the blame。 Don't be reckless, 



34。 Fire Land Hexagram 35 Huodi Jin (Jin Hexagram) Seeking

progress and development in the upper hexagram

otherwise you will be at risk。 There should be a guard against the villain, 
especially the treacherous of the villain。 You should be brave in your career, 
but don't be rash。

    Business: It is in the upswing stage, and the situation is very good。 
However, we must not be reckless, let alone reckless, and should take the 
initiative to strengthen cooperation with others。 Be vigilant, understand the 
truth that things must be opposed, and prepare for career decline。

    Seeking fame: Be sure to use your strength properly, and don't take the 
plunge of being strong。 Especially not to be conceited。 Proper use of one's own 
talents, coupled with the assistance of external forces, will certainly make a 
difference。

    Go out: Go out cautiously, don't be reckless, otherwise it will be unlucky。

    Marriage and love: Don't be arrogant because of your good conditions。 Don't 
miss out on a good marriage。

    Decision-making: Be strong and moderate, and don't overexert your strength。 
When your career is going well, you should especially not be reckless。 It should 
be noted that it is likely to be in a dilemma, so be sure to protect yourself and 
prepare as soon as possible。

    Xiang said: hoe the ground and hoe to the seedlings and grass, who wants to 
find people with wealth, a hoe to hoe out the silver, this luck is also good。

    This hexagram is a superposition of different hexagrams。 Departure is the 
sun, for the light; Kun is the ground。 The sun hangs high, shining on the earth, 
the earth is humble, all things grow, bright and fair, soft and upward, metaphor 
for the cause is thriving。

    Career: Smooth。 We should abide by the right path, face difficulties, defeat 
the enemy, and take advantage of the situation。 Establish good interpersonal 
relationships and win people's hearts。 Go all out, without the slightest 
hesitation, and avoid indecision, but should not be discouraged by defeat and 
move forward bravely。 Pay attention to harmony and move forward together。

    Business: The market is good。 The market competition is smooth。 However, we 
will also encounter some difficulties, and we will rise to the occasion, take 
advantage of the situation, and defeat the enemy。 Enlist the support of the 
crowd。 Setbacks are inevitable in the process of moving forward, and as long as 
the motives are pure, we will be able to turn the crisis into safety。

    Seeking fame: After hard work and struggle, we have the foundation to develop 
our career, but because no one recommends us, we will not be able to do so for 
the time being, and we must not give up on ourselves because of this, and we must 



35。 Land Fire Hexagram 36 地火明夷(明夷卦) 晦而转明 中下卦

wait patiently for the opportunity。 At the same time, more actively create 
conditions。

    Go out: Overcome hesitation and move forward boldly。

    Marriage and love: auspicious stars。 There will be desirable results, but we 
must not be indifferent or too critical because of our superior conditions。

    Decision-making: In an ascending situation, there will be no excessive 
resistance。 But we must win the trust of everyone, win the hearts of the people, 
and make persistent efforts, as long as the motive is pure and the luck 
psychology is overcome, there will be joy from the sky。

    Xiang said: When the good luck is clumsy, he can't go, he hurriedly crossed 
the river and demolished the bridge, the benefactor is unrighteous but resentful, 
and everything is in vain。

    This hexagram is a superposition of different hexagrams。 Separation is 
clear, Kun is smooth; Departure is the sun; Kun is the ground。 The sun is not in 
the ground, the light is damaged, the future is unknown, the environment is 
difficult, it is advisable to follow the time to maintain obscurity, stick to the 
right path, be foolish on the outside and wise on the inside, and be obscure on 
the inside。

    Career: In an unfavorable environment, it is advisable to deal with sinister 
conditions calmly, enhance psychological quality, and withstand various 
pressures。 The surface is supple and careful, the inner insight is reasonable, 
and when he leaves, he leaves, avoids disasters and escapes danger。 Take 
precautions before they happen and persist in fighting in the face of adversity。

    Business: Carefully observe the market dynamics, stand by and act, but adhere 
to business ethics, even in adverse circumstances, but also take risks forward, 
especially to develop in the south, will be very rewarding。

    Seeking fame: keep the ambition in the heart, act hard and patiently, 
struggle in adversity, keep to their will, converge and be smart without being 
exposed, and insist on justice in the chaos, hiding clumsy and foolish。

    Going out: It's best not to act right away, wait another period and be well 
prepared。

    Marriage and love: You must comprehensively analyze the other party's 
situation, and you can't lose a big one because of a small one。 Pay attention to 
the big sections。

    Decision-making: In a difficult situation, the environment is difficult, and 
the future is uncertain。 But if you can deal with bad luck and bend it, the 
future will be brighter。 In particular, we should strengthen self-cultivation, 
forbearance and will, external ignorance and internal wisdom, and can be 



auspicious in times of death。 If you can be cautious and careful everywhere, you 
can make a difference。

    36。 Wind Fire Hexagram 37 Wind and Fire Family (Family Hexagram) Cheng Wei 
Zhi Ye Xia Hexagram

    Xiang said: A flower blooms in the mirror, it looks very good and can't be 
taken, and the monarch is persuaded to take the mirror flower love, and the lord 
of the hexagram is strange。

    This hexagram is a superposition of different hexagrams。 Separation is fire; 
Tatsumi is the wind。 The fire causes the heat to rise and become the wind。 
Everything should be on the inside and then outward。 Occurs internally and forms 
externally。 Yu first governs the family and then governs the world, the family 
is right, and the world is happy。

    Career: Success depends on the family's circumstances。 Strict management of 
the family to prevent accidents in the "backyard" is a prerequisite for career 
success。 Husband and wife will be in harmony and work together to get rid of 
poverty and become rich。 The cause should be from the inside out, step by step, 
perseverance, and then it will be successful。

    Doing business: Governing the family for business activities。 Treat the 
company's employees with a combination of strict and lenient, and focus on 
strictness。 It is advisable to concentrate on leadership, be in charge of one 
person, work together, and accumulate over time。

    Seeking fame: It is mainly based on hard work and poverty alleviation, and it 
should be supported by the family。 When the family is prosperous, it is easy for 
the individual to succeed in his career。

    Going out: It is good to be at home for a thousand days, but it is difficult 
to go out for a while, so you can act after you are fully prepared。

    Marriage and love: A harmonious family is the foundation of everything, and 
the wife is the foundation of the family。 Choosing a wife should be cautious and 
happy to prosper the family。 picul

    Decision-making: Success due to the support of a good family and wife, it is 
important to maintain this advantage, otherwise, it will turn from prosperity to 
decline in an instant。 In particular, family accidents should be prevented。 The 
importance of running a family is to be humble and thrifty, and to save money 
through diligence and thrift。 Relatives are in harmony and friendship with each 
other。

    37。 Fire Swamp Hexagram 38 Huo Ze (睽卦) Seek common ground in differences 
and go down to the next hexagram

    Xiang said: This hexagram takes advantage of bad luck, just like Taigong 
trading, selling pigs and cattle is fast and selling sheep late, and pigs and 



38。 Water Mountain Hexagram 39 Shuishan Jian (蹇卦) is dangerously

hindered in the front and under the hexagram

sheep are sold and slaughtered。

    This hexagram is a superposition of different hexagrams。 Separation is fire; 
Redeem for Ze。 The fire is on fire and on the bottom, and it is not mutually 
beneficial。 Ke Zesheng, reciprocating and empty。 All things are different, they 
must be different, they contradict each other。 Contradiction in the eye。

    Career: It is difficult to create a career and the situation is difficult。 
If you can be like-minded and trust each other, the goal can be achieved。 But at 
first the success was mostly small。 Small things can go big。 Success lies in 
cooperation, defeat in the diversity of opinions。 Solidarity should be 
strengthened and compromises should be made in order to achieve common ground。 
Mutual suspicion is most avoided。

    Business: We should enter the market competition with a calm attitude, and 
seek common ground while reserving small differences。 We should not be hostile 
to our competitors, but we should be able to make peace without flowing, and we 
should be group but not partisan。 In particular, we should not cause disputes 
and try our best to avoid disasters。

    Seeking fame: Strive to make progress with a sincere heart。 When necessary, 
we should not completely abstain from associating with the wicked, but should 
adopt a tolerant and tolerant attitude and moderate intercourse。 It is not 
necessary to be completely consistent with like-minded people, but to seek common 
ground in differences。

    Outing: Smooth。 You can get help from good people on the way。

    Marriage and love: both parties must treat each other sincerely。 Otherwise, 
it is very easy for a third party to intervene, and if the husband and wife 
suspect each other, the family will be ruined。

    Decision-making: in a contradictory, correspondence state。 Care must be 
taken to approach life with generosity, peace, and suppleness。 In this way, you 
can be calm, soft and motivated。 Recognize that there must be separation, and 
there must be separation; There are differences in the same, and there are 
similarities in the differences。 Otherwise, he will be extremely irritable and 
suspicious。 Suspicion can be fatal。

    Xiang said: Heavy rain and snow all over the sky, pedestrians on the road are 
bitter and cold, dragging mud and water to pay their best, unsatisfactory and 
patient。

    This hexagram is a superposition of different hexagrams。 Kan is water, Gen 
is mountain。 The mountains are high and the water is deep, there are many 
difficulties, life is dangerous, and it can be described as wisdom to stop when 
you see danger, and to protect yourself wisely。 It's hard to walk。



39。 Lightning Water Chapter 40 Thunder Water Solution (解卦) Judo

Chiji Nakagami

    Career: Everything is difficult at the beginning, stick to it, and there will 
be good results。 Life is not easy, first of all, you have to turn to yourself, 
cultivate morality。 Zhigao is self-confident and enterprising。 In case of 
difficulties, you have to ask friends for help, you can't take risks in your 
actions, you must overcome rigidity with softness, and when you wait, do what you 
can。

    Business: Gradually start a business, take risks, and seek trouble。 It is 
advisable to strengthen business ethics, cooperate with others sincerely, and 
when you are in trouble, you should not see death without help, but should not 
fight for yourself。 Joint action can be active in market competition。

    Seeking fame: Step by step, strengthen one's own cultivation。 Live quietly 
and watch the movement, wait for change, move when the opportunity arises, and 
advance if you can。 Be calm in your heart, and don't take risks in the pursuit 
of fame and fortune。 Combine with meritocracy and follow the masters, and you 
will be able to turn the crisis into safety。

    Going out: It may be difficult to go out, which is conducive to traveling 
southwest。 If you are in distress when you go out, you can get help and turn the 
crisis into safety。

    Marriage and love: not very smooth, not in a hurry, should choose carefully。 
But be self-aware。

    Decision-making: Difficult and unfavorable。 But it can be seen as a test。 
Forge ahead, be full of confidence, don't ask for trouble, make friends with 
sages, help each other, stick to the right way, and be auspicious in times of 
trouble and bear good results。

    Xiang said: At present, if the moon order is passed, it will be hard to 
suffer, and when it comes to someone to save it, it is irrelevant to do whatever 
you want。

    This hexagram is a superposition of different hexagrams。 Earthquakes are 
thunder and movements; Hurdles are water and dangers。 The danger is inside, and 
the movement is outside。 Closed in the middle of winter, it moves quietly。 
Vientiane is renewed, winter goes to spring, and everything is eliminated for the 
solution。

    Career: Initial recovery, rest and recuperation, quiet and easy is better, 
and it is appropriate to be lenient and peaceful。 When you are ready, you should 
act immediately, strive for the initiative, do not procrastinate, and there will 
be utilitarian benefits in the future。 But don't be insatiable。 Diligent and 
thrifty, rigid and soft, with softness as the mainstay。 Far away villains, unite 
gentlemen, rely on each other, and achieve a common cause。



40。 Mountain Swamp Hexagram 41 Yamazawa Loss (Loss Hexagram)

Profit and Loss Checks and Balances The next hexagram

    Business: Act quickly and actively to get out of danger。 Traders should 
follow the right path and do not ostentatiously go through the market。 This is 
foolishness, and it will bring disaster upon itself。

    Seeking fame: Fledgling, should continue to enrich themselves。 Standby 
action。 In particular, we should be far from villains, close to gentlemen and 
talented people, in order to quickly improve ourselves。

    Get out: Once you're prepared, act now and you'll get the first shot。

    Marriage: It should be done at the right time。 Husband and wife can help 
each other in harmony, and the family can be harmonious, and disasters can be 
avoided。

    Decision-making: It is advisable to be prudent and not to take risks, as 
everything is still in the early stages of recovery。 In order to strive for 
great development, we must be lenient with others, govern with softness, make 
friends with sages, dismiss villains, and develop a rising career in a modest, 
upright way, and Zhang Chi's combination of means。

    Xiang said: Time movement does not bother much, compared to the cart 
tortured, the mountain road is rugged to hang the ear, do plug right press can 
not be pressed。

    This hexagram is a superposition of different hexagrams。 Gen is a mountain; 
Redeem for Ze。 Up the mountain and down the river, the big river erodes the 
mountain roots。 Profit and loss are intertwined, the loss is beneficial, and the 
profit is lossy。 Between the two, we must not be cautious。 Governing the country 
will damage the foundation of the country if it is too much。 If it should be 
lost, it will be lost, but it must be measured and moderate。 Less is better。

    Career: There must be investment in the development of the business。 The 
amount of investment should be carefully calculated in advance, and strive to 
make the profit and loss appropriate。 Everything should be done in moderation, 
and there should be no deception or greed。 The world is the most difficult, 
strict requirements for themselves, hard work, flexible means, and strive for 
career success。

    Business: Conduct a comprehensive survey of the market situation and 
calculate the ratio of investment and income。 You don't have to worry too much 
about the amount of profit, just make a profit。 Cooperate with others sincerely, 
trust each other, be flexible, and never close yourself。

    Seeking fame: In order to grow and progress, it is necessary to invest in it 
and deal with it。 Gain with loss to achieve ideals。



42。 Swamp Sky The 43rd hexagram Ze Tian 夬 (夬卦) can be

reconciled with the upper hexagram

    Going out: Beneficial and feasible。 Pay attention to saving costs and 
prevent losses from outweighing gains。

    Marriage and love: Weigh each other's strengths and weaknesses in a 
comprehensive manner。 Think big。

    Decision-making: Intelligent, good at weighing the pros and cons。 Conform to 
the law of natural development, actively cooperate with others, help others, 
invest moderately, support others, and prefer to be frugal rather than 
extravagant。 In this way, everything can go very smoothly。

    41。 Wind Lightning Hexagram 42 Wind and Thunder (Benefit Hexagram) Loss of 
upper and lower upper hexagram

    Xiang said: When the time comes, the dead wood blooms again, the branches and 
leaves are reborn and luxuriant, and a few people see a few people to praise。

    This hexagram is a superposition of different hexagrams。 Xun is the wind; 
The earthquake turned to thunder。 The wind and thunder are agitated, the 
stronger its momentum, the louder the thunder, and the wind and thunder help each 
other to grow and help each other。 This hexagram is the opposite of the loss 
hexagram。 It is a gain on the loss, and the latter is a gain on the loss。 The 
second hexagram expounds the principle of profit and loss。

    Career: Be bold and have the courage to support the cause of others, which 
will complement each other。 Be brave and dare to act。 As long as you are kind-
hearted, pure, and humble, your career will surely increase day by day, and your 
future will be limitless。 It is advisable to help people immediately, to be in 
an emergency, to develop a career, to unite internally, to be popular, to 
establish perseverance, not afraid of taking risks and making difficulties。

    Business: Don't pursue small profits, let customers benefit, but will get 
huge profits。 Don't be greedy。 When in danger, seek advice from others and seek 
honest assistance。

    Seeking fame: If you sincerely benefit others, you will definitely be 
rewarded with sincerity and support, and your career will be successful。

    Going out: profitable。 Get out and take action。

    Decision-making: open-minded and helpful。 Good interpersonal relationships 
and support from everyone。 It is important to establish perseverance and 
overcome half-heartedness。 In particular, you should learn from people who are 
better than you, and use the strength of others to enrich and develop yourself。 
Build the necessary sense of adventure。 Be kind to others on weekdays。 
Therefore, even in danger, others will be rescued。



    The elephant said: The spider escaped the net and raced the heavenly army, 
sticking to the wings and feathers of the swimming bee, fortunately the wind blew 
through the web, and escaped from the disaster。

    This hexagram is a superposition of different hexagrams。 Dry for the sky to 
be healthy; Redeem for Ze for the pleasure。 Zeqi rises, and it becomes rain, and 
the rain spreads on the earth and moistens all things。 Five yang to one yin, it 
is not difficult to go, and it is enough to decide (the meaning of going), so it 
is called 夬 (guài), and it is decided。

    Career: In its thriving phase, but already pregnant with widespread danger。
Be gracious to others, don't be arrogant, take the initiative to unite others, 
and don't do risky things。 Always be vigilant to prevent the villain's 
destruction。 But don't be reckless, you should use gentle means to decide the 
villain, and avoid going too far。

    Business: The market is in a state of decline, and it is not advisable to 
move in large quantities, so pay attention to turning at any time。 When opening 
up new fields, we will strengthen cooperation with others。 But be sure to pay 
full attention to treacherous villains with ulterior motives who take the 
opportunity to cause trouble and sabotage。

    Seeking fame: humbly seeking advice and enriching one's own strength。 But do 
what you can, not be arrogant。 And don't merge with villains, and ruin your 
career in vain。

    Going out: It should not be too frequent, and it is best to wait for work。 
Traveling auspiciously。

    Marriage and love: To prevent the introducer from being deceived, you should 
also pay attention to the purpose of the other party。

    Decision-making: Contradictory personality, often strong on the surface but 
weak on the inside, at critical moments, ruining the career。 Listen to the 
advice of others with an open mind, do not be reckless, be thoughtful, and treat 
others with a gentle attitude。

    43。Sky Wind Hexagram 44 Tianfeng Ji (姤卦) There is wind in the world 
Hexagram

    Xiang said: When you meet friends in a foreign country, you must know that 
luck and blessing have increased, and since now you have handed over good luck, 
and it has nothing to do with backwards。

    This hexagram is a superposition of different hexagrams。 Dry is the sky, Xun 
is the wind。 There is wind in the world, blowing all over the earth, yin and 
yang are combined, and everything is luxuriant。 姤 (gǒu) hexagram is the opposite 
of 夬卦 and is "comprehensive hexagram" to each other。 Yin and yang meet。 But 
five yang and one yin can't get along for a long time。

    Career: Timely and timely。 But there is a potential crisis, and yin and yang 



are not in harmony。 We must rely on the strong, contact with many parties, 
strengthen our forces, prevent villains from profiting, and strive for the 
situation to improve。 Prepare early, wait for the right time, and act as soon as 
the time comes。

    Business: The market is moving from a booming state to a declining state, and 
it is better to get out as soon as possible, and it is dangerous to force 
development。 There are no upright people to help, but there are villains who are 
secretly plotting。 In this regard, it is important to keep a clear head, seek 
reliable partners, and wait patiently for the redevelopment of business 
activities。

    Seeking fame: The personality is not very gregarious, and the inner self-
esteem is too high, and it is inevitable that he will be in a difficult situation 
and will not be able to do so。 You should turn to people who are sincere and 
upright, and succeed with their support。

    Going out: There is difficulty, although there is no great calamity, but 
there is no one to help。

    Marriage and love: Strictly examine the moral character of the other party to 
avoid falling into "triangle" disputes。 Husbands and wives treat each other with 
sincerity, and they can turn danger into safety。

    Decision-making: Geely。 You can thrive in a favourable environment, but you 
must not take risks that would backfire。 The second is to beware of the trapping 
of the villains around you at any time。 For this reason, evil should be stopped 
before it becomes a force, and it is better to be isolated than to be in the 
company of villains。

    44。 Swamp Land The 45th hexagram Zedi Cui(癸卦) Gathering and gathering in 
the middle and upper hexagrams

    Xiang said: Swimming fish playing in the water was frightened by the net, 
jumping over the dragon gate and turning into a dragon, the three-foot willow 
drooping money, and ten thousand peach blossoms showed you。

    This hexagram is a superposition of different hexagrams (lower kun and upper 
exchange)。 Kun is the ground and shun; It is used for water and water。 The flood 
floods the earth, the people fight each other, the crisis will be everywhere, we 
must be good with the sky, take precautions, be supple and happy, complement each 
other, live and work in peace and contentment。 Gathering, uniting。

    Career: Prosperity, unity and harmony。 It is thriving, but the water is 
overflowing, and the competition is bound to be fierce。 If it is prosperous, it 
will decline, do not be proud, and be cautious and careful。 But don't hesitate, 
move forward and open up new business。 Serve the public with noble character。

    Business: Sincere cooperation, solidarity and mutual assistance。 
Encouragement is a sign of a thriving career。 Boldly explore the market, move 
forward steadily, be prepared, and achieve continuous development。



    Seeking fame: Relying on personal efforts alone, the achievements will not be 
great, and it is necessary to obtain the help of others, plus personal conditions 
to achieve the ideal state。

    Going out: Although you may encounter small troubles when traveling, don't be 
afraid, focus on the overall situation, and take positive action。

    Marriage and love: Don't be in a hurry, love each other, be happy。

    Decision-making: good at uniting others to work together, with leadership 
skills。 But broad-minded, vision must be far-sighted, integrity, integrity-
based, do not lose principles, especially to be strict with themselves, tolerant 
of others, when opposed by others, should seriously reflect on themselves, draw 
lessons, with this state of mind to be a person, life can be safe, career will be 
accessible。

    45。 Land Wind Hexagram 46 Earth Wind Rising (ascending hexagram) Docile and 
modest, upper hexagram

    The elephant said: Scholars will be famous when they come to occupy it, 
business and trade will be prosperous, craftsmen will trade well, and the crops 
in the farm will also be harvested。

    This hexagram is a superposition of different hexagrams (下巽上坤)。 Kun is the 
ground and shun; Xun is wood, for Sun。 The earth grows trees, growing step by 
step, growing taller and taller, and the career is rising step by step, and the 
future is great, so it is called "rising"。

    Career: very smooth, continuous development, according to the times, 
gradually rising, the future is great, but should be gradually developed, do not 
rush forward because of the smooth。 Be cautious, cultivate virtue, follow 
virtuous predecessors, and treat the cause sincerely。

    Business: abide by business ethics, start small, gradually open up, through 
their own diligence, sincere competition, steady as well, do not make a big 
mistake。

    Seeking fame: study hard, strengthen self-cultivation, with their own wisdom, 
will be able to achieve ambition, if someone recommends, the future is broader。 
But moderation should be observed。

    Outing: It's going well, especially southbound, and there will be no 
disaster。

    Marriage and love: Both parties treat each other with sincerity and gradually 
cultivate emotions, and they will definitely succeed。

    Decision-making: as you wish。 Intelligent, flexible, with a good foundation 
for success, strict with yourself, modest and obedient, humbly seek advice from 
the elders, and gradually and steadily develop your own career, will be like the 



growth of a tree, and finally will become a pillar of talent。 But in the process 
of growing up, we must be cautious everywhere, insist on sincerity and integrity, 
and move forward boldly。

    46。 Swamp Water Hexagram 47 Zeshui Trapped (Sleepy Hexagram) Dilemma Seeking 
Passage Middle and Upper Hexagrams

    Xiang said: It's sad that luck doesn't come, so I put it on and went to lift 
the ladder, but a tube of insect wings didn't reach it, and I couldn't go up and 
down when I turned it。

    This hexagram is a superposition of different hexagrams。 Redeem for yin for 
Ze Yuyue; Kan is yang and water is dangerous。 Zeshui is trapped, in a 
predicament, and it is difficult to display his talents, but he still sticks to 
the right path and enjoys himself, and he will be able to achieve things and get 
out of the predicament。

    Career: The situation is very poor, and he suffers from great difficulties。 
Life is faced with great trials, and if you take unfair measures, you will fall 
deeper and deeper。 On the contrary, if you are in a difficult and adversary 
situation without losing your discipline, you should be self-reliant and calm in 
your situation。 Don't lose your ambition。 It can be done。

    Doing business: Facing fierce competition, there is a high possibility of 
bankruptcy。 Don't be disappointed, but fight in the midst of adversity。 For this 
reason, we can only rely on daily life to strengthen self-cultivation。 Seriously 
reflect on one's own behavior, sum up lessons, and get up again, but it is not 
advisable to be impetuous, and should move forward slowly。 At the same time, it 
is all the more necessary to be vigilant against getting rich and getting carried 
away and falling into new predicaments。

    Seeking fame: If you want to hurry, you can't reach it。 We should move 
forward slowly with a humble attitude, and we should have a firm ambition, which 
is the only way to achieve success。

    Going out: There are many difficulties, think carefully。

    Marriage and love: Deal with it calmly with an optimistic attitude, 
especially pay attention to character。

    Decision-making: smart and intelligent, but not talented。 If you don't lose 
confidence because of the predicament, persist in working hard, give up the luck 
mentality, and persevere, although you may not be able to keep and realize your 
ideals, you will eventually achieve something。

    47。 Water Wind hexagram 48 Water Wind well(hexagram well) want useful people 
Luck is Up Up

    Xiang said: The dry well has been broken for many years, once the spring 
comes out fresh, the people who are thirsty for life are envious, and the time 



comes to run like nature。

    This hexagram is a superposition of different hexagrams。 Kan is water; 
Tatsumi is wood。 Trees thrive when they get water。 Man lives on wells, which are 
dug by man。 Mutual support, the well to water to nourish people, inexhaustible, 
people should take this virtue and work hard。

    Career: In a steady state。 It is not advisable to move forward rashly, nor 
do you have to retreat, but should work hard to study with a positive attitude, 
improve yourself, enrich your personal strength, and stand by to get up, and you 
will achieve great achievements。 The most feared thing is to pause, otherwise it 
will be eliminated due to inopportuneness。

    Business: The market situation is good, and the original policy can be 
continued。 At the same time, we will continue to develop the market in the 
spirit of diligence and progress, sincerely open up the market, pay special 
attention to cooperation with people, assist each other, and enrich and 
accumulate experience in practical activities。

    Seeking fame: Contribute to society with a legitimate purpose, and study hard 
for it。 Special care should be taken to seek advice from virtuous people in 
order to be found and recommended。

    Going out: Do not travel without the need and full certainty。

    Marriage and love: Don't be in a hurry, there will be a matching partner。

    Decision-making: smart, alert, helpful。 At the same time, there will also be 
opportunities to fully display one's talents。 As long as you can learn the 
spirit of "water well", sincerely dedicate yourself, and constantly enrich your 
talents, you will definitely be valued by the society。

    48。 Swamp Fire The 49th hexagram Zehuo Ge (Ge hexagram) Shun Tian should be 
on the hexagram

    Xiang said: Miao is gradually declining in a dry day, fortunately the rain of 
heaven comes, and the joy can change, and the seeking officer is in his heart。

    This hexagram is a superposition of different hexagrams。 Away from fire, 
with Ze, there is water in Ze。 The water is poured from above, and the fire 
rises from below。 The fire is strong and the water is dry; The water fire is 
extinguished。 The two are mutually reinforcing, and there will inevitably be 
change。 Change is the fundamental law of the universe。

    Career: At a critical juncture, we must pay close attention to all kinds of 
information and think carefully。 First of all, to consolidate one's position and 
perfect one's behavior。 When the time comes, act now to make a positive 
difference。 However, it should be noted that the motives are pure, the means are 
just, and the cause is bound to be developed if it is not conservative or 
reckless。



    Doing business: The market is highly competitive。 In order to be invincible, 
we must dare to boldly seek innovation, change our business direction in a timely 
manner, and if we are frustrated, we must immediately sum up our experience, rise 
again, and expand our business activities。 Pay attention to how you compete。

    Seeking fame: First of all, we must strive to improve ourselves and improve 
our knowledge and morality。 At the same time, obey the command of the superior 
and do a good job。 The relationship between the two must be properly handled。

    Going out: very smooth, active, expand interpersonal relationships。

    Marriage and love: There may be some troublesome things that are extraneous 
and should be handled calmly and emotionally focused。

    Decision-making: very auspicious and smooth。 With their own wisdom and 
talents, adapt to the situation, according to the characteristics of the times, 
according to reason, change the things that are gradually appropriate, and expand 
their own careers。 However, we should be cautious, and we should not act rashly 
when the time is not ripe, especially avoid rushing for quick success。 Think 
twice before acting。

    49。 Fire Wind The 50th hexagram Huofeng Ding (Ding Hexagram) is a steady and 
changeable hexagram

    The elephant said: The warbler and the clam fall on the beach, the clam 
warbler and the two-winged fan, the fisherman enters the front and benefits both, 
but the pedestrian is at ease。

    This hexagram is a superposition of different hexagrams。 Burning wood for 
cooking, turning raw into cooked, removing the old and making the new mean。 Ding 
is a heavy treasure, a three-legged and stable elephant。 Cooking means that the 
food is sufficient, and there are no more difficulties and troubles。 On this 
basis, it is advisable to change and develop the cause。

    Career: Have all kinds of conditions to develop a business。 Deaf and clear-
sighted, cool-headed, should be upright attitude to the world, strict in the law, 
cautious as the beginning, both rigid and soft, and talented people to cooperate, 
do not go into the wrong way, invincible。

    Business: After some struggle, I have been able to develop my business 
activities relatively smoothly, and I can overcome difficulties when I encounter 
them。 If you adhere to business ethics, participate in normal competition 
activities, do not act rashly and have evil thoughts, and keep to yourself, 
business can develop greatly, but if you do not live within your means, you will 
lose your business。

    Seeking fame: First of all, you should accumulate knowledge of virtue, be 
strict with the law, do not fall into the grudge with others, and go up softly, 
step by step。 It is even more promising to be used by those who know people。

    Going out: It is not advisable to go out without major events。 It is smooth 



to go out for the development of a business。

    Marriage and love: The personal conditions are ideal and smooth, but do not 
be unsuitable for your own reality。

    Decision-making: Talented, responsive, flexible, and able to adapt to changes 
at any time。 Therefore, the future is great, even if it is not taken seriously 
for the time being, there is no way out and there is no defense, and the ambition 
can be realized in the end。

    50。 Lightning Lightning Hexagram 51 Earthquake is thunder (earthquake 
hexagram) is not chaotic in the face of danger

    Xiang said: A golden bell is in the mud, everyone takes it as a stone, and 
suddenly one day the bell hangs, and the world knows loudly。

    This hexagram is overlapped with the same hexagram (downward shock, upper 
shock)。 The earthquake is thunder, the two earthquakes are superimposed, and the 
repercussions are huge, which can eliminate the dull atmosphere and prosper 
smoothly。 On weekdays, you should be prepared for danger in times of peace, have 
fear, dare not slack off, and in the event of sudden events, you can be at ease 
and talk and laugh as usual。

    Career: In an unsmooth, even dangerous situation, we must be vigilant about 
this, be prepared, once there is an emergency, you can deal with it calmly, and 
you can learn lessons from this, on the one hand, the loss can be reduced, on the 
other hand, you can quickly recover, so that the cause to a new height。

    Doing business: In the fierce competition in shopping malls, problems may 
arise at any time and get into trouble。 Calmly and calmly cope with the coming 
reality, adhere to the principle of impartiality and neutrality, and overcome 
difficulties calmly and unhurriedly with a resolute attitude。 After a crisis, 
there are huge benefits。

    Seeking fame: Likely to be frustrated。 Don't be discouraged, but do self-
reflection and find out the crux of the problem。

    Go out: Go out and don't worry about small evils。

    Marriage and love: Accidents can occur in love and family, which should be 
handled with a calm attitude and will have the desired results。

    Decision-making: At a turning point in your life。 It is necessary to 
correctly summarize the past and lay the foundation for opening up new 
undertakings。 On the road ahead, we should always be fearful, diligent, adhere 
to correct principles, advance in difficulties, and prosper in our destiny。

    51。 Mountain Mountain Hexagram 52 Gen is the mountain (Gen hexagram) 
Movement is timely in the middle and lower hexagrams



    Xiang said: Wealth often goes to the heart, but unfortunately it is difficult 
to get it in front of you, and you are patient when you are not satisfied, and 
you will talk about idle things。

    This hexagram is overlapped with the same hexagram (lower and upper 
hexagram)。 Gen is a mountain, and the two mountains are overlapping, and the 
metaphor is static。 It is the opposite of the hexagram。 After the high tide, 
there is bound to be a low tide, entering the relatively static phase of things。 
Static like a mountain, it should be stopped, and it should be done。 Movement 
and stillness should not be lost, should be just right, movement and stillness 
are appropriate, and it can be stopped。

    Career: After a period of development, adjustments should be made, actions 
should be temporarily suspended, and lessons should be learned。 Don't go ahead 
for fame and fortune。 Self-restraint, self-restraint, prudence in words and 
deeds, and do not blindly pursue others。 After a break, when the right time 
comes, show off your skills。

    Business: When entering a state of stagnation, do not rush blindly, but 
should stop at the right time, enter a quiet retreat, do not be disturbed by the 
outside world, especially should maintain inner and intellectual peace, and do 
not easily cooperate with others。 Wait for the right time, and there will be a 
bright future。

    Seeking fame: Maintain a pure purpose and keep the right path。 Don't be 
tempted by fame, keep loyalty, and you can succeed。

    Going out: It is better to be cautious and choose another good day。

    Marriage and love: Emphasize feelings, treat each other with sincerity, but 
you can grow old。

    Decision-making: quiet personality, introverted, not fond of activities, not 
good at sociability, loyal and honest, trustworthy。 Pay attention to the advice 
of others and be wise to protect yourself。 If there is no opportunity, it is not 
advisable to be active, stop when it should be stopped, and do not have 
unrealistic ideas。

    52。 Wind Mountain Hexagram 53 Wind Mountain Gradual (gradual hexagram) 
Gradual accumulation of virtue on the upper hexagram

    Xiang said: The handsome bird is fortunate to be in the cage, out of the 
disaster to show majesty, once proud of the blessing, east, west, north and south 
arbitrary。

    This hexagram is a superposition of different hexagrams。 Gen is a mountain, 
Xun is a wood。 There are trees on the mountain, and as they grow, the mountain 
grows taller。 This is the process of gradual progress, so it is called gradual, 
gradual, gradual and not fast。

    Career: After a period of relative stillness, a new phase of the career is 



resumed。 At this time, the most fearful thing is to be impatient and rash, and 
be sure to be progressive and down-to-earth。 At the same time, we should pay 
attention to moral cultivation and treat the cause with a calm and humble 
attitude, which can be unfavorable。

    Business: We are in the stage of steady development, we must seize the 
opportunity, neither blindly optimistic, nor stagnant, but should adopt a gradual 
forward strategy, do what we can。 Abide by business ethics and open up the 
market with good service。

    Seeking fame: emulating the spirit of trees planting in the mountains and 
growing gradually。 In terms of moral character and academics, improve yourself 
in a down-to-earth manner。 At the same time, it shoulders the responsibility of 
improving social customs。 It is advisable to seek fame gradually, not to strive 
for progress。

    Outing: Be well prepared, go out calmly, and have a safe journey。

    Marriage and love: Don't rush it。 Happy, content, husband and wife are in 
harmony。

    Decision-making: The time has come to run, so don't miss the opportunity。 It 
is important to be cautious, and it is beneficial to be gradual。 Dealing with 
the world with humility can lead to strong support and great success。

    53。 Lightning Swamp Hexagram 54 Lei Ze returns to his sister (Gui Mei 
hexagram) to establish a family and prosper the next hexagram

    As the elephant said: Seeking fish must be in the water, and the trees are 
not in good spirits, and they are difficult to climb and expose at will, and they 
work in vain and have no luck。

    This hexagram is a superposition of different hexagrams。 The shock is 
moving, and it is the eldest man; For the pleasure, for the girl。 With a girl 
from the eldest man, there is a feeling of admiration, there is a move of 
marriage, there is an image of marrying a girl, so it is called a sister。 Men 
marry women, heaven and earth are righteous, and the beginning and end of man。 
The upper hexagram and the gradual hexagram are comprehensive hexagrams, and the 
interaction is used。

    Career: is entering a new phase, and soon a different picture will emerge。 
At this time, we must first have a far-sighted vision, identify the pros and 
cons, and be prepared。 The second is to adhere to pure character and correct 
principles。

    Doing business: Exploring new markets is about to be successful。 In future 
business activities, we must pay attention to the direction and type of business 
and strengthen cooperation with others。

    Seeking fame: Be sure to be determined, strive to improve yourself, and lay 
the foundation for fame and career, the most terrible thing is that the love of 



children affects your future and career。

    Going out: It's going well, and even if something happens, there will be 
someone to help。

    Marriage and love: go with the flow, do not violate the principles, 
especially not forced, rather marry later than choose the ideal partner。 Husband 
and wife can live in harmony until they grow old。

    Decision-making: For life, we must adhere to the fair and pure character, 
treat marriage and family correctly, and develop our own career based on a happy 
family。

    54。 Lightning Fire Hexagram 55 Lei Huofeng (Feng Hexagram) In the middle of 
the day, it is obliquely upward

    Xiang said: The ancient mirror is dim for several years, once polished like 
the full moon, the gentleman plans to meet this hexagram, and the recent 
operation is like nature。

    This hexagram is a hexagram (lower and upper shock) superimposed, lightning 
and thunder, great achievement, metaphor to reach the peak, such as the sun in 
the sky。 admonition; It's important to notice that things are going the other 
way。 The cause of chaos is impermanent, and we must be vigilant。

    Career: In a very smooth heyday, all aspects are smooth, and great 
achievements are made。 However, it is important to pay attention to the symptoms 
of decay that begin to appear, and to prevent complacency。 At the same time, it 
is not necessary to blindly pursue unrealistic things and make every effort to 
maintain the prolongation of the current situation。

    Business: Due to the accurate grasp of market dynamics, business conditions 
are very beneficial to themselves, and they can develop boldly, but they must pay 
close attention to the market, analyze the information, and if they are not 
careful, they may go bankrupt overnight。 Once bankrupt, we should immediately 
sum up the lessons and seek sincere partners to get out of the predicament as 
soon as possible。

    Seeking fame: After hard work and struggle, achievements have been obtained, 
and attention should be paid to maintaining and steady development, and not 
pursuing false fame。

    Outing: It went very well。 However, we should be vigilant to prevent joy and 
sorrow。

    Marriage and love: It can be successful and happy, but if one party is shaken 
by the change of self-sustaining conditions, it will lead to disadvantage。

    Decision-making: Because of the individual's talent and good conditions, it 
is very smooth in all aspects。 However, we must deeply understand the truth of 
the impermanence of life, and everything should be kept in moderation, and 



remember that things must be reversed。 Don't close yourself off and get into 
trouble, don't be discouraged。

    55。 Fire Mountain Hexagram 56 Volcano Brigade (Travel Hexagram) According to 
the righteousness of the time, the next hexagram

    The elephant said: The bird tree builds a nest, the villain makes the plan 
burn, the king occupies this hexagram as unlucky, and all the hopes are in vain。

    This hexagram is a superposition of different hexagrams。 This hexagram is 
the opposite of the Feng hexagram and is a "comprehensive hexagram" with each 
other。 The fire burned in the mountains, burning and burning, and the fire kept 
spreading forward, like a pedestrian on the way, in a hurry。 Therefore, it is 
called a travel hexagram。

    Career: It is in the stage of entrepreneurship and development, and there are 
many difficulties。 As long as we can adhere to the principle of neutrality, act 
according to the right path, pay attention to investigation, be cautious 
everywhere, and take contingency measures according to changes in the situation, 
the cause can move forward smoothly。

    Doing business: The market is like a journey, and unexpected situations can 
happen at any time。 Therefore, the principle of prudence should be taken in the 
first place and not to take risks。 But don't hold back, especially don't be 
suspicious。 Before developing the market, it is necessary to conduct sufficient 
research and research。

    Seeking fame: according to the requirements of the times, enrich one's 
knowledge and ability, constantly improve oneself, and strive to get the help of 
others。

    Outing: Very smooth and frequent travel。 Therefore, it is important to be 
safe at all times。

    Marriage and love: There are many uncertain factors between the two parties, 
if there is indeed a relationship, you can follow the development and then 
determine。 Happy marriage。

    Decision-making: Life is in a state of change, we must have a far-sighted 
vision, establish great ambitions, constantly enrich ourselves, treat people with 
sincerity and modest attitude, do not care about temporary gains and losses, and 
make friends extensively。 The journey of life has been very smooth。

    56。 Wind Wind Hexagram 57 Xun for the Wind (Xun Hexagram) Humility benefits 
from the middle and upper hexagrams

    Xiang said: A lonely boat falls on the beach, there is no water to advance 
and retreat, when the heavy rain overflows, there is no effort to go back and 
forth。



    This hexagram is the same hexagram (下巽上巽) overlapped, 巽 (xùn) is the wind, 
the two winds are heavy, the long wind is endless, pervasive, and Xunyi is shun。 
Humility and behavior can be overwhelming。

    Career: In the process of development, we should overcome all difficulties 
and obstacles and strive for progress in the spirit of forging ahead。 Everything 
is difficult at the beginning, and there will be setbacks at the beginning, but 
with the help of talented and powerful people, there will be ideal results。

    Doing business: The market is highly competitive and risky。 It is important 
to be cautious in business activities, abide by business ethics, and treat peers 
and customers with humility, as well as competitors, and there will be benefits。

    Seeking fame: Treat everything with a humble attitude, but not inferiority, 
weakness, artificiality, and hypocrisy, so that you can make rapid progress。

    Going out: It's smooth sailing, but you still have to pay attention to safety 
to prevent accidents。

    Marriage and love: Do not have a rash attitude, but should be cautious and 
respect each other。

    Decision-making: Intelligent, flexible, cheerful, and humble, will be 
welcomed by all aspects and will be valued by superiors。 Humility should not be 
excessive, it should be based on the premise of being strong and upright, and it 
should never be shown as cowardice and hypocrisy。 Otherwise, it is not conducive 
to one's own growth。

    57。 Swamp Swamp The 58th hexagram is exchanged for Ze (Ze hexagram) just 
inside and soft on the outside

    Xiang said: This hexagram is really desirable, I feel that it is effortless 
to do things, and I don't want to miss this mechanism, and I feel that everything 
is free。

    This hexagram is overlapped with the same hexagram (Shimozawa and 
Shangzawa)。 Ze is water。 The two rivers are connected, the two rivers 
communicate, the upper and lower are harmonious, united, friends help each other, 
and rejoice。 Redeem for the joy also。 With the virtue of being strong and 
healthy, with a gentle posture, we will stick to the right path and guide the 
people upward。

    Career: Because of his good interpersonal relationships, he can unite others 
and receive assistance。 As a result, all undertakings are going well。 As long as 
I adhere to the path of righteousness, my motives are pure, I have a clear 
distinction between right and wrong, and I am sincere and happy, and I will have 
a bright future。

    Doing business: Very profitable。 Support is available from a variety of 
channels。 But don't forget the principle of prudence and prudence when things 
are going well, and be especially wary of being fooled by villains。



    Seeking fame: As long as you have a pure purpose and have real talents, you 
will definitely be able to receive enthusiastic help and funding from many 
aspects to achieve your goals。

    Go out: Have a safe journey, and even if you encounter difficulties, you will 
have someone to help you and get out of trouble。

    Marriage and love are satisfied with each other, and there is a high 
probability of success。 But don't be too insistent。

    Decision-making: Intelligent, cheerful, flexible, kind-hearted, eager to 
serve the public, and full of organizational skills。 As a result, you can move 
into leadership positions relatively smoothly。 However, we must adhere to the 
principle of righteousness, act impartially, and must not flatter and curry favor 
with our superiors, still less oppress the people。 Always be humble, especially 
not overconfident, otherwise it is easy to be surrounded by bad people。

    58。Wind Water Hexagram 59 Feng Shui water seperate (seperated water 
hexagram) Save the Loose Hexagram and go down the next hexagram

    Xiang said: I saw a gold ingot across the river, and I wanted to take the 
bank wide and the water was deep, and it was difficult to get my money, so I 
wasted my money all night。

    This hexagram is a superposition of different hexagrams。 The wind moves on 
the water, fueling the waves and overflowing in all directions。 涣, the meaning 
of the flow of water。 It symbolizes that the organization and the people's 
hearts are sluggish, and we must use positive means and methods to overcome the 
shortcomings, save the slackness, and turn the crisis into safety。

    Career: It is in a relatively difficult situation, mainly because of the 
unevenness of people's hearts。 It is necessary to adopt strong measures to 
achieve stability and unity。 Among them, the most important thing is to adhere 
to the right path, uphold the spirit of selflessness, and win people's hearts to 
gather and disperse。

    Doing business: The market conditions are chaotic and the direction is 
unclear。 Proper risk-taking is completely necessary。 But it is necessary to be 
impartial and refrain from selfish desires。 It is also absolutely necessary to 
enlist the cooperation and support of those who are in a position to do so。

    Seeking fame: You must calm down and work hard to learn and improve your 
knowledge and increase your talents。 The sloppy situation must be managed, and 
this requires a multifaceted human resource。 The future is bright, and the key 
depends on the efforts of the individual。

    Outing: Safe and sound, the waterway is smoother。

    Marriage and love: As long as both parties have a pure purpose, they will be 
happy。



    Decision-making: In order to develop a career, it is necessary to use 
positive means to overcome and overcome the ills of internal disunity。 First of 
all, we must get rid of selfishness, sacrifice the small self, and complete the 
big self。 Don't get involved in disputes over right and wrong。 In this way, a 
stable situation can be restored。 In a good environment, the future of various 
undertakings is bright。

    59。 Water Swamp Hexagram 60 Mizusawa Festival (Festival Hexagram) Everything 
has a festival on the hexagram

    Xiang said: When the time comes, the operation is joyful, and the god Jiang 
Taigong is on the stage, and all the gods have abdicated here, even if there is a 
disaster。

    This hexagram is a superposition of different hexagrams。 It is Ze, and Kan 
is water。 There is water in the river and the flow is limited, and more will 
overflow outside the water。 Therefore, there must be a festival, so it is called 
a festival。 The festival hexagram is the opposite of the slang hexagram, which 
is a comprehensive hexagram and is used interchangeably。 Heaven and earth can 
only be new when there is moderation, the country can be stable when there is 
moderation, and individuals can be perfect when they have moderation。

    Career: It is in a period of development, and we must pay attention not to 
rush forward。 However, we should not give up good opportunities, as long as we 
adhere to the principle of abiding by profit and righteousness, we can take bold 
action。 In this way, the business can continue to flourish。

    Business: The market is good, it is very beneficial to yourself, you should 
work hard to develop, do not lose the opportunity。 However, the mind must be 
cool, the investment should be limited, and the appropriate amount should be 
stopped, and the income should be received。

    Seeking fame: Be strict with yourself, know the moderation of things, do not 
go to extremes, you can pass unhindered, and move forward smoothly。

    Outing: Going out boldly goes smoothly。

    Marriage: Don't fall into the point where you can't help it, go with the flow 
and have good results。

    Decision-making: Seize the opportunity and don't miss it。 Exercise proper 
restraint in your actions, not to be forced, let alone to take risks, and to be 
appropriate。 Nothing can be rigid, it should change。 However, it is necessary to 
exercise moderation when it is time to do so。 There must be a limit to self-
control, and if you are too modest, you will become suffering, and there will be 
no good results, which is called counterproductive, so you must pay great 
attention to it。

    60。 Wind Swamp Hexagram 61 Fengze Zhongfu (Zhongfu Hexagram) Integrity 



stands up and goes down the hexagram Luck is down down

    Xiang said: The pedestrians on the road are in a hurry, hurriedly crossing 
the thin ice without a bridge, passing cautiously, and falling into the water 
with a wrong step。

    This hexagram is a hexagram (lower to upper Xun) overlapping。 The original 
meaning of fu (fú) is to incubate, and the date of hatching eggs out of the shell 
is very accurate and has the meaning of faith。 The hexagram is real on the 
outside and virtual on the inside, and it is honest in the heart, so it is called 
the Zhongfu hexagram。 This is the foundation of living in the world。

    Career: Treat the cause with an honest and faithful attitude, obtain 
significant achievements, and develop smoothly。 We must continue to follow the 
principles of the right path, not to take things lightly, not to trust people too 
much, and especially not to close ourselves off from being arrogant。 Otherwise, 
the cause will fail。

    Business: handled very well and met the requirements of the market。 Operate 
cautiously, pay attention to trustworthiness, and provide high-quality service, 
so that there will be satisfactory results, and even if you take risks and make 
difficulties, there will be no problems。

    Seeking fame: On the basis of moral cultivation, we must study knowledge and 
skills diligently and constantly improve ourselves。 At the same time, don't be 
afraid of difficulties and strive to move forward。

    Going out: It is very smooth, and you can go out often according to the needs 
of your work。

    Marriage and love: Both parties treat each other with an honest attitude and 
are happy。

    Decision-making: Honesty is the cornerstone of living in the world, treating 
people sincerely, abiding by the system, adhering to principles, and being 
humble, you can overcome any difficulties, even if there is a problem, you can 
also make up for it。 However, it is necessary to enhance the ability to observe 
people and improve the ability to distinguish between right and wrong。

    61。 Lightning Mountain Hexagram 62 Lei Shan Xiaoguo (little mistake 
hexagram) Action has a degree in the middle and upper hexagrams

    Xiang said: Pedestrians passing by the single-plank bridge, looking at the 
panic in their hearts, Shuangli Bao Bao can get by, and slow walking must be 
uneasy。

    This hexagram is a superposition of different hexagrams。 Gen is a mountain, 
an earthquake is thunder, and a thunder roars over the mountain, and you must not 
be afraid。 Yang is big, yin is small, and the four yin outside the hexagram 
exceed the middle two yang, so it is called "small over", and the small has 
crossed。



    Career: Be cautious and cautious in your actions, and don't take risks, 
especially if you don't go into camp。 However, as long as you insist on proper 
behavior, you can move forward bravely, work hard, and open up your career。 
However, we must grasp the scale and do not be too ambitious, so as not to invite 
disaster。 Improvisation is key。

    Business: If you don't have a good grasp of the market, you can test it a 
little first, and then converge on your behavior。 Failure to do so can lead to 
danger。 It should not be done on a large scale, nor should it be fearful。 Steady 
and steady, gradual development。

    Seeking fame: We should follow the principle of Zhongzheng and the principle 
of gradual progress, and seek steady progress。 Don't pursue fame, and have to 
climb high positions regardless of the actual situation。

    Disposition: Carefully consider and be fully prepared before going out, 
otherwise it will be disadvantageous。

    Marriage and love: You should get to know each other for a long time, and you 
should not act in a hurry。

    Decision-making: Actions must be done in moderation。 When it is prosperous, 
you should prevent overdoing things and restrain yourself immediately。 Excessive 
will not be enough, but will invite disaster。 All actions must be adaptable and 
not stubborn。

    62。 Water Fire Hexagram 63 Hexagram (both Hexagram of Water and Fire) is 
about to decline and will decline in the middle and upper hexagrams Luck is 
Middle Up

    Xiang said: The name of the above title on the gold list lives up to the hard 
work of the year, and people celebrate the auspiciousness of this hexagram, and 
all the hope is that the tycoon is connected。

    This hexagram is a superposition of different hexagrams。 The kan is water, 
the separation is fire, water and fire intersect, water is on fire, water 
potential overwhelms fire, and the fire is done。 Both, already; Ji, Cheng also。 
It means that things have been successful, but things will change。

    Career: It is in the stage of smooth and prosperous, and even the success has 
been completed。 How to maintain this momentum is the crux of the matter。 We must 
understand the truth that prosperity is about to decline, and we must think about 
prevention, prevent the slightest, and be prepared。 At the same time, we must 
pay close attention to the situation, seize the favorable opportunity, continue 
to work hard to make progress, and promote the development of the cause。

    Doing business: Due to the favorable market situation, a lot of money has 
been made。 But at the same time, it also indicates that a crisis can emerge at 
any time。 Therefore, it is important to be careful, take precautions before it 
happens, and be vigilant all day long。 At the same time, carefully observe the 



changes in the market, turn at any time, and open up new markets。

    Fame: The basic conditions for individuals to pursue fame and fortune have 
been met。 It is important to prevent this from becoming rigid and conservative, 
which falls short and gives up halfway。

    Going out: It is conducive to traveling, and you need to pay attention to 
safety on the way。

    Marriage: Smooth at first, only setbacks along the way。

    Decision-making: All conditions are good, and the environment is conducive to 
growth。 But because of this, they will be satisfied, stop moving forward, and 
even become decadent and tend to decline。 We must continue to work hard, 
maintain the virtue of humility, and always have an uneasy heart to prevent 
unforeseen events from happening。

    63。 Fire Water Hexagram 64 Fire and Water Unfinished (未吉卦) The cause is 
unfinished in the middle and lower hexagrams

    Xiang said: A few feet deep from the ground, it is an anti-theft camp robbery 
people, and the Tai Sui is fierce, and it is prudent not to invade it。

    This hexagram is a superposition of different hexagrams。 Separation is fire, 
and Kan is water。 On fire and under water, the fire overwhelms the water 
potential, and the fire is not successful, so it is called unfinished。 "Zhou Yi" 
starts with the two hexagrams of Qiankun and ends with the two hexagrams of both 
the economy and the unfinished money, which fully reflects the idea of change and 
development。

    Career: At the last critical moment, success is just around the corner。 
Therefore, it is important not to take it lightly。 Self-control is very 
important, staying the course, and perhaps taking moderate risks prudently if 
necessary in order to achieve a career。

    Business: The market is on the eve of a big change, and the outlook is not 
yet clear。 This is the most difficult time, so keep a cool head, don't take 
risks, don't overdo it, exercise moderation, observe the movement, and decide 
what to do。

    Seeking fame: Long-term efforts and pursuits will pay off。 At the critical 
moment of success or failure, you should be calm, resigned to fate, and go with 
the flow。

    Going out: Positive action is very advantageous。

    Marriage and love: The difficult stage has passed, and if you work harder 
carefully, there will be happy results。

    Decision-making: This hexagram means "unfinished", indicating that the future 
is bright and there is a possibility of full development。 Therefore, we must 
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易经64卦全解（本篇30072字，保存收藏）言天Sky机 2023年05月11日 00:00 易经64卦全解

第1卦 乾为天Sky（乾卦） 刚健中正 上上卦

象曰：困龙得水Water好运交，不由喜气上眉梢，一切谋望皆如意，向后时运渐渐高。

• 这个卦是同卦（下乾上乾）相叠。象征天Sky，喻龙（德才的君子），又象征纯粹的阳和健，表

明兴盛强健。乾卦是根据万物变通的道理，以“元、亨、利、贞”为卦辞，示吉祥如意，教导人

遵守天Sky道的德行。

• 事业：大吉大利，万事如意，心想事成，自有天Sky佑，春风Wind得意，事业如日中天Sky。

但阳气已达顶点，盛极必衰，务须提高警惕，小心谨慎。力戒骄傲，冷静处世，心境平和，如

是则能充分发挥才智，保证事业成功。

• 经商：十分顺利，有发展向上的大好机会。但切勿操之过急，宜冷静分析形势，把握时机，坚

持商业道德，冷静对待中途出现的困难，定会有满意的结果。

• 求名：潜在能力尚未充分发挥，只要进一步努力，克服骄傲自满情绪，进业修德，以渊博学识

和高尚品质，成君子之名。

• 外出：利于出行，结伴而行更佳。

• 婚恋：阳盛阴衰，但刚柔可相济，形成美满结果。女性温柔者更佳。

• 决策：可成就大的事业。坚持此卦的刚健、正直、公允的实质，修养德行，积累知识，坚定信

念，自强不息，必能克服困难，消除灾难。

第2卦坤为地Land（坤卦）柔顺伸展上上卦

象曰：肥羊失群入山Mountain岗，饿虎逢之把口张，适口充肠心欢喜，卦若占之大吉昌。

• 这个卦是同卦（下坤上坤）相叠，阴性。象征地Land（与乾卦相反），顺从天Sky。承载万

物，伸展无穷无尽。坤卦以雌马为象征，表明地Land道生育抚养万物，而又依天Sky顺时，性

情温顺。它以“先迷后得”证明“坤”顺从“乾”，依随“乾”，才能把握正确方向，遵循正道，获取

吉利。

• 事业：诸项事业可以成功，得到预想的结果，但开始出师不利，为困境所扰。切莫冒险急进，

须小心谨言慎行，尤其不可单枪匹马，独断专行。取得朋友的关心和支持最为重要，在他人的

合作下，共同完成事业。因此，应注重内心修养，积蓄养德，效法大地Land，容忍负重，宽厚

大度，以直率、方正、含蓄为原则，不得贪功自傲，持之以恒，谋求事业的成功。

• 经商：机遇不很好，切莫冒险，以稳健为妥，遇到挫折，务必即时总结经验。注意储存货物，

待价而沽，处处小心为是。

• 求名：比较顺利，具备基本条件，踏踏实实，埋头苦干，不追求身外之物，即可吉祥。



• 外出：宜结伴而行。可去陌生的地Land方。

• 婚恋：阴盛。以柔克刚，女方柔顺，美好姻缘，白头到老。

• 决策：忠厚、温和，待人真诚，热心助人，因此也能得到他人的帮助，可往往因不提防小人而

受到伤害，但无大碍。性格灵活，工作方法多样，可以左右逢源，得到赞许。难，消除灾难。

第3卦 水Water雷Lightning屯（屯卦） 起始维艰 下下卦

象曰：风Wind刮乱丝不见头，颠三倒四犯忧愁，慢从款来左顺遂，急促反惹不自由。

• 这个卦是异卦（下震上坎）相叠，震为雷Lightning，喻动；坎为雨，喻险。雷Lightning雨交

加，险象丛生，环境恶劣。“屯”原指植物萌生大地Land。万物始生，充满艰难险阻，然而顺时

应运，必欣欣向荣。

• 事业：起初多不利，必知难而进，小心翼翼，勇往直前，灵活机动，可望获得大的成功，时机

到来时一定要抓住，却也不得操之太急，且仍有困难，务必有他人相助，故平时应多施恩惠。

• 经商：创业初期步履艰难，多有挫折。坚定信念最重要，不要为表面现象所迷惑，应积极进

取，行动果断，打开出路。若仍无法摆脱困境，则应退守保全，等待机会，再展宏图。

• 求名：积极争取，主动追求，可以成功。

• 外出：慎重为好，有危险，宜改日动身。

• 婚恋：好事多磨，忠贞纯洁，大胆追求，能够成功，婚姻美满。

• 决策：初始困难，但若具有坚忍不拔的毅力和锲而不舍的奋斗精神，前途不可估量，但往往不

为他人理解而陷于孤独苦闷，事业会因此处于困难状态，需要得到贤德之人的帮助才能摆脱。

如能以乐观主义精神处世，能取得成就。

第4卦 山Mountain水Water蒙（蒙卦） 启蒙奋发 中下卦

象曰：卦中爻象犯小耗，君子占之运不高，婚姻合伙有琐碎，做事必然受苦劳。

• 这个卦是异卦（下坎上艮 ）相叠，艮是山Mountain的形象，喻止；坎是水Water的形象，喻

险。卦形为山Mountain下有险，仍不停止前进，是为蒙昧，故称蒙卦。但因把握时机，行动切

合时宜，因此，具有启蒙和通达的卦象。

• 事业：事业开始，混乱无序，危机四伏，以勇敢坚毅的行动可以扭转局面。然而必须接受严格

教育，培养这种奋发图强的精神。务必脚踏实地Land，最忌好高骛远，否则会陷入孤立无援的

境地Land。

• 经商：务必小心谨慎，不得急功近利，尤其应树立高尚的商业道德，以良好的信誉提高竞争力

而取胜。



• 求名：必须接受良好的基础教育，陶冶情操。且动机纯正，可以达到目的。

• 外出：等候有利时机再行动，等待期间应积极做准备。

• 婚恋：注意考察对方品德，不可以金钱为诱铒。夫妻需相互宽容、理解。

• 决策：有时会陷入迷惘困顿的境地Land，加上胆小、不果断，往往误事。如能接受长辈的教

诲，甚至严酷的考验，抛弃疑惧的心理，等待适当时机，必然一帆风Wind顺。

第5卦 水Water天Sky需（需卦） 守正待机 中上卦

象曰：明珠土埋日久深，无光无亮到如今，忽然大风Wind吹土去，自然显露有重新。

• 这个卦是异卦（下乾上坎）相叠，下卦是乾，刚健之意；上卦是坎，险陷之意。以刚逢险，宜

稳健之妥，不可冒失行动，观时待变，所往一定成功。

• 事业：关键在于审时度势，耐心等待，事成于安祥，切勿冒险，欲速不达。自己要充满自信，

临危不惧，坚守中正，必可化险为夷。情况有利时，仍得居安思危。

• 经商：行动之初，情况困难，必须以极大的耐心，创造条件和机会，行事光明磊落，观时待

变，实现愿望。事情接近成功时，更应小心谨慎，切莫功亏一篑。

• 求名：时机尚不成熟，应耐心等待。这时应坚定信念，不为闲言流语所动摇，努力丰富自己，

再求助可靠的人便可成功。

• 外出：充分准备齐全后，可平安无事。

• 婚恋：慎重，切不可草率行事，逐渐培养感情，以诚实、热情相待，会发生变故，仍可以有良

好的结局。双方都应懂得以柔克刚的道理。

• 决策：前途光明，有雄心大志，且可实现。为此需要积蓄实力，等待时机，大器晚成。本人具

有坚强的意志，冷静静的头脑。前进途中会遇到困难和险阻，必须十分谨慎，坦然对待小人的

中伤，在灾祸在面前能镇静自若。不轻举妄动，冷静选择方向。为人谦和、坦率，多有他人相

助，促使事业成功。当时机，必然一帆风Wind顺。

第6卦 天Sky水Water讼（讼卦） 慎争戒讼 中下卦

象曰：心中有事事难做，恰是二人争路走，雨下俱是要占先，谁肯让谁走一步。

• 这个卦是异卦（下坎上乾）相叠。同需卦相反，互为“综卦”。乾为刚健，坎为险陷。刚与险，

健与险，彼此反对，定生争讼。争讼非善事，务必慎重戒惧。

• 事业：起初顺利，有利可图，继而受挫，务必警惕，慎之又慎，不得固执已见，极力避免介入

诉讼纠纷的争执之中。与其这样，不如退而让人，求得化解，安于正理，可免除意外之灾。陷

入争讼，即使获胜，最后还得失去，得不偿失。



• 经商：和气生财，吃亏是福。切勿追求不义之财。商业谈判坚持公正公平、互利的原则，尽量

避免发生冲突。这样，会有好结果。

• 求名：不利。自己尚缺乏竞争实力，应坚守纯正，隐忍自励，自强自勉，切莫逞强。依靠有地

Land位的人的帮助，及早渡过难关。

• 外出：途中多有变故，宜改日出行。

• 婚恋：虽不尽人意，倒也般配，彼此理解，未尝不可。双方应以温和的方式处理生活。

• 决策：争强好胜，不安于现状，为改变命运和超越他人而奋斗。头脑聪颖，反应敏捷，有贵人

相助。但缺乏持之以恒的毅力，容易露出锋芒，得罪他人，带来诉讼之灾。宜承认现实，顺其

自然，知足，适可而止。接受教训，引以为戒，可功成名就。

第7卦 地Land水Water师（师卦） 行险而顺 中上卦

象曰：将帅领旨去出征，骑着烈马拉硬弓，百步穿杨去得准，箭中金钱喜气生。

• 这个卦是异卦（下坎上坤）相叠。“师”指军队。坎为水Water、为险；坤为地Land、为顺，喻

寓兵于农。兵凶战危，用兵乃圣人不得已而为之，但它可以顺利无阻碍地Land解决矛盾，因为

顺乎形势，师出有名，故能化凶为吉。

• 事业：阻力很大，困难很多，处于激烈的竞争状态，必与他人密切合作，谨小慎微，行为果

断，切忌盲目妄动，适度即可，注意保全自己。机动灵活，严于律已。从容沉着对付一切，必

能成功。

• 经商：已有一定的积蓄，可以从事大的营销活动，但必卷入激烈商战，以刚毅顽强的精神和高

尚的商业道德，辅以灵活的方法，勿贪图小利，勿掉以轻心，加强与他人的沟通，必可摆脱困

境，化险为夷。

• 求名：具备很好的条件，但须有正确的引导，务必严格要求自己，克服不利因素的干扰，经过

扎实努力，必可名利双全。

• 外出：“行险而顺。”虽有可能遇到麻烦，但结果一定十分顺利，可放心出行。

• 婚恋：慎重、专注，否则会陷入“三角”纠纷。痴情追求可以达到目的。

• 决策：天Sky资聪颖，性格灵活，具有坚强的意志，对事业执着追求，迎难而进。可成就大事

业。喜竞争，善争辩，富有冒险精神，不免带来麻烦，务老成持重，不贪功，以中正为要。

第8卦 水Water地Land比（比卦） 诚信团结 上上卦

象曰：顺风Wind行船撒起帆，上天Sky又助一蓬风Wind，不用费力逍遥去，任意而行大亨通。

• 这个卦是异卦（下坤上坎）相叠，坤为地Land；坎为水Water。水Water附大地Land，地



Land纳河海，相互依赖，亲密无间。此卦与师卦完全相反，互为综卦。它阐述的是相亲相辅，

宽宏无私，精诚团结的道理。

• 事业：顺利能够成功，向前发展，可以得到他人的帮助和辅佐，以诚实、信任的态度去做事。

待人宽厚、正直，主动热情，向才德高尚的人士学习，听取建议。

• 经商：愿望能够实现，且有较丰厚的利润，但需要与他人密切合作，真诚交往，讲究商业道

德，遵守信义，如唯利是图，贪心不足，或自以为是，会导致严重损失。

• 求名：有成功的希望，不仅要靠个人的努力，更为重要的是他人的赏识和栽培。

• 外出：旅途平安，一路顺风Wind。

• 婚恋：美好姻缘，相亲相爱，彼此忠诚，白头到老。

• 决策：心地Land善良，待人忠诚、厚道，乐于帮助他人，也能得到回报。工作勤恳，对自己要

求严格，可以实现自己的理想，但要多动脑筋，多思考，善于判断是非，尤其要注意选择朋

友，一旦结上品行不端的人，会成为自己的祸患。如果与比自己高明的人交朋友，并取得帮

助，会终身受益。

第9卦风Wind天Sky小畜（小畜卦）蓄养待进下下卦

象曰：苗逢旱天Sky尽焦梢，水Water想云浓雨不浇，农人仰面长吁气，是从款来莫心高。

• 这个卦是异卦（下乾上巽）相叠，乾为天Sky；巽为风Wind。喻风Wind调雨顺，谷物滋长，故

卦名小畜（蓄）。力量有限，须待发展到一定程度，才可大有作为。

• 事业：时机尚不成熟，应当耐心而积极地Land积存力量，切不可冒险行动。遇到挫折不可灰

心，鼓起勇气战胜困难，坚持原则，加强团结合作，提前做好各项准备，会有所成。

• 经商：已有一定的基础，但有失去危险，一定要特别慎重，争取与他人真诚合作，共同获利，

决不贪心，适可而止，但更不能满足现状，不图进取。

• 求名：树立远大目标，尽最大努力去争取，虚心求教他人，取得真诚帮助，实现自己的理想，

警惕小人的破坏。

• 外出：准备尚未充分，不得仓促出行，尤其忌长途旅行，会有意外的灾害。应另择他日外出。

• 婚恋：双方必须十分忠诚，- 第三者插足的现象极有可能发生。

• 决策：不很顺利，前进途中会遇到一些意想不到的困难。但由于本人性格坚强，具有战胜不利

条件的意志。因此，可以实理自己的理想。但极有可能遭到小人的伤害，必须得到志同道合者

的真诚相助，才能可能排除障碍。对所得应满足，适可而止，切不可过度追求，以免满招损。

第10卦 天Sky泽Swamp履（履卦） 脚踏实地Land 中上卦

象曰：凤凰落在西歧山Mountain，去鸣几声出圣贤，天Sky降文王开基业，富贵荣华八百年。



• 这个卦是异卦（下兑上乾）相叠，乾为天Sky；兑为泽Swamp，以天Sky喻君，以泽Swamp

喻民，原文：“履（踩）虎尾、不咥（咬）人。”因此，结果吉利。君上民下，各得其位。兑柔

遇乾刚，所履危。履意为实践，卦义是脚踏实地Land的向前进取的意思。

• 事业：起初很不顺利，受到种种威胁，若能提高警惕，谨小慎微，脚踏实地Land，逐个地Land

去克服困难，不改变自己的决心，一定可以达到目的。办事有自知之明，务必量力而行，不可

不顾实际，尤其不得逞强，急于求成。

• 经商：宜待观动静，勿为小利而动摇自己计划，尤其不得贪得无厌，遵循商业道德，了解全面

信息。

• 求名：务必有恒心，孜孜以求，不为财富利诱，不为世俗干扰，坚持自己的志向和理想，可以

取得成功。

• 外出：有惊无险，可以外出，但非紧急情况可以缓行。

• 婚恋：双方安贫乐道，可和睦相处，若一方为富贵所动，会发生婚变。

• 决策：诸事必须小心慎重，不利的情况经常会出现，但若能处理得好，总会是有惊无险，化险

为夷。为此，办事必须认认真真，遵循正道，虚心听取别人的建议，量力而行，切莫自负逞

强，一定会有好的结果。

第11卦 地Land天Sky泰（泰卦） 应时而变 中中卦

象曰：学文满腹入场闱，三元及- 第得意回，从今解去愁和闷，喜庆平地Land一声雷Lightning。

• 这个卦是异卦（下乾上坤）相叠，乾为天Sky，为阳；坤为地Land，为阴，阴阳交感，上下互

通，天Sky地Land相交，万物纷纭。反之则凶。万事万物，皆对立，转化，盛极必衰，衰而转

盛，故应时而变者泰（通）。

• 事业：坚持由小而大，循序渐进的原则，事业已达到顺利的境地Land，更应小心从事，居安思

危，积极寻求、开拓新的事业，方可继续前进，若因循守旧，不思进取，必遭失败。

• 经商：顺利。务必注意市场动向，开拓新的领域，展开新的竞争。为此，密切与他人的合作，

争取各方面的帮助，但需谦虚谨慎，警惕巧言令色的小人。

• 求名：具有成功的条件，但一定得更加努力，刻苦追求，最忌聪明反被聪明误。

• 外出：一帆风Wind顺。

• 婚恋：美满姻缘。谈恋爱却不可不认真对待。

• 决策：吉祥如意。适应能力强，各项事业能成功。能谋善断，长于人际关系，能团结他人共创

业绩，灵活机动，很能适应形势的变化，不断向新的领域迈进。但在人生途中必须兢兢业业，

尤其不可麻痹大意，在择朋选友方面更应慎重，切防小人倒运。



第12卦 天Sky地Land否（否卦） 不交不通 中中卦

象曰：虎落陷坑不堪言，进前容易退后难，谋望不遂自己便，疾病口舌事牵连。

• 这个卦是异卦（下坤上乾）相叠，其结构同泰卦相反，系阳气上升，阴气下降，天Sky地Land

不交，万物不通。它们彼此为“综卦”，表明泰极而否，否极泰来，互为因果。

• 事业：陷入逆境，事业处于衰退阶段，多有不顺利。受小人干扰而不得志，爱挫折。应坚持正

道，勿与小人合流，团结志同道合者，自保以等待时机。保持自信心，戒慎恐惧，形势定会好

转，事业终能成功。

• 经商：遇到强大的竞争对手，处于不利地Land位。信息不灵造成重大损失。应格外小心谨慎，

坚持守势，等待有利时机到来，再发展自己的营销事业。

• 求名： 条件还不成熟，再努力一阵子，并得到他人的帮助，理想可以实现。

• 外出：会遇到不少麻烦和困难，宜推迟或提前行动。

• 婚恋：容易出现节外生枝的事情，甚至发生挫折和变故，双方若都充满信心，好的结果会出

现。

• 决策：本人聪慧，精明，勤奋努力，但不注意人际关系，加上小人的排斥，命运或遭厄运。意

志坚强，具有奋斗精神，且克服了不足，尽管付出的代价很高，必能成全事业。

第13卦 天Sky火Fire同人（同人卦） 上下和同 中上卦

象曰：心中有事犯猜疑，谋望从前不着实，幸遇明人来指引，诸般忧闷自消之。

• 这个卦是异卦（下离上乾）相叠，乾为天Sky，为君；离为火Fire，为臣民百姓，上天Sky下火

Fire，火Fire性上升，同于天Sky，上下和同，同舟共济，人际关系和谐，天Sky下大同。

• 事业： 顺利、平安、尤其是在与他人的合作方面会十分成功，宜广泛开展人际活动，建立广泛

的联系，克服狭隘的门户之见，照顾各方面的利益，求大同，存小异，坚持正确的原则，必能

成就大事业。

• 经商：以真诚合作、精诚团结的态度与同行共事，公平竞争，必可获得自己应得的利益。

• 求名：自己必须刻苦努力，尤其必要取行师长和志同道全的朋友的指教、帮助，自己虚心进

取，完全能够达到目的。

• 外出：很平安、顺利，并可以结交新朋友，获得帮助。

• 婚恋：多情、善交际，认识的异性朋友多，故需慎重选择，注意维护双方关系和家庭和睦。

• 决策：性格开朗、乐观，为人热情，人际关系好，社交能力强，要善于同他人合作，尤其要协

调多方面的关系，要有原则性，与不良风Wind气斗争，有魄力，敢作敢为，富有自我奉献精

神，并具有统御能力，适于担任一定的负责。



第14卦 火Fire天Sky大有（大有卦） 顺天Sky依时 上上卦

象曰：砍树摸雀作事牢，是非口舌自然消，婚姻合伙来费力，若问走失未逃脱。

• 这个卦是异卦（下乾上离）相叠。上卦为离，为火Fire；下卦为乾，为天Sky。火Fire在天Sky

上，普照万物，万民归顺，顺天Sky依时，大有所成。

• 事业：事业已经取得一定的成就，最忌得意忘形，胡作非为。务必止恶扬善，坚守中止，交往

正直的朋友，戒惧谨慎，兢兢业业，真正做到大而不盈，满而不溢，事业可望迈上新的台阶。

• 经商：兴隆昌盛，已摆脱困难状态，进入兴旺发达的阶段，如能克制贪财的心理，确守诚信原

则，公平待人，克勤克俭，尤其应时刻注意市场动向，适时转轨，可望长久。

• 求名：已经小有名气，切勿就此满足，停顿不前，尤其不可陷入世俗圈内，应继续努力，在真

正朋友的帮助下，更上一层楼。

• 外出：平安，可动身。

• 婚恋：条件优越，可供选择者多，以慎重为好。对于家庭双方应尽力维护。

• 决策：性格坚强，勇于战胜困难，奋斗向上，前进途中困难和厄运很多，唯有认真对待才能不

断取得成功，如放松警惕，骄傲自满，将带来惨重失败。朋友很多，交际广泛，对事业很有帮

助，但其中也有拆台的小人。

第15卦 地Land山Mountain谦（谦卦） 内高外低 中中卦

象曰：天Sky赐贫人一封金，不争不抢两平分，彼此分得金到手，一切谋望皆遂心。

• 这个卦是异卦（下艮上坤）相叠，艮为山Mountain，坤为地Land。地Land面有山

Mountain，地Land卑（低）而山Mountain高，是为内高外低，比喻功高不自居，名高不自

誉，位高不自傲。这就是谦。

• 事业：尚未被人器重，但因品德高尚，终会为人发现。自己不必有意表现，尤其不可放弃谦虚

的美德，埋头苦干，一定会得到他人的帮助，在事业上大有作为。

• 经商：较为顺利，但不会获暴利，须逐步积累，故应极其小心谨慎，诚心与他人合作，遵守商

业道德，通过自已的勤劳努力，取得商业的发展。

• 求名：天Sky资聪明，但因性格不善于表现自己，起初往往被埋没，自己只要不灰心，继续努力

钻研业务，保持谦逊好学精神，更大的成功正在未来。

• 外出：顺利，但应准备充分，途中小心，渐可忽视安全。

• 婚恋：美满的婚姻应由双方共同去努力争取。否则，恋爱不成功，家庭不能和睦。

• 决策：具有内高外低的谦虚美德，善于团结他人，也能得到别人的帮助，事业很顺利，遇到困

难，很快可以化险为夷，有惊无险。由于能够认真吸取别人的长处，进步很快，会畅通无阻，

但需要特别注意学业、德业和修养。



第16卦 雷Lightning地Land豫（豫卦） 顺时依势 中中卦

象曰：太公插下杏黄旗，收妖为徒归西歧，自此青龙得了位，一旦谋望百事宜。

• 这个卦是异卦（下坤上震）相叠，坤为地Land，为顺；震为雷Lightning，为动。雷Lightning

依时出，预示大地Land回春。因顺而动，和乐之源。此卦与谦卦互为综卦，交互作用。

• 事业：十分顺利，事业可以获得成功，但必须符合实际，顺应潮流，且得自己努力奋斗，树立

远大目光，尤其不可因事业的顺利而放松谨慎小心的态度，陷于懒散享乐。否则，必将后悔莫

及。

• 经商：时运已到，应大胆行动，即使发生挫折，也可以很快化险为夷。应加强同他人的合作，

开诚布公，共同开发事业。

• 求名：天Sky资聪颖，如能坚守正直的品德，严格要求自己，努力上进，不因有成绩骄傲满足，

停止前进，而是兢兢业业，不惰不怠，必定可以有重大成功。

• 外出：充分准备，从容出发，会十分顺利和平安。

• 婚恋：十分顺利，一生顺利和吉祥，但万不可掉以轻心，更不可玩弄感情，否则将会出现悲

剧。

• 决策：一生顺利，不会出现大的波折，容易比较顺利得到自己应该得到的。但关键在于自己的

努力和奋斗，不得耽于安乐，不可玩物丧志。豁达、大度更有利于健康和长寿。一旦遇到意外

的灾害，只要时时严格要求自己，坚守纯正，乐不忘忧，居安思危，必可转危为安。

第17卦 泽Swamp雷Lightning随（随卦） 随时变通 中中卦

象曰：泥里步踏这几年，推车靠崖在眼前，目下就该再使力，扒上崖去发财源。

• 这个卦是异卦（下震上兑）相叠，震为雷Lightning、为动；兑为悦。动而悦就是“随”。随指相

互顺从，己有随物，物能随己，彼此沟通。随必依时顺势，有原则和条件，以坚贞为前提。

• 事业：对社会和人生有正确的估价，重视人际关系，善于同他人合作，事业会很顺利。为了保

证取得更进一步的成功，不得贪图小利，向比自己优秀的人学习，择善而从，心存诚信、努力

开拓事业。

• 经商：顺利。在与他人的真诚合作下，能够达到预期的目的。在竞争中应保持清醒头脑，从大

处、长远考虑，遵守商业道德，保持至诚的态度对待顾客和同行，会保持竞争优势。

• 求名：在自己刻苦钻研的基础上，虚心向有德有才的师长学习，借助外界的力量，促使自己更

快的进步，实现个人的理想。

• 外出：吉利。可以改变处境。

• 婚恋：双方情投意合可以成功，家庭和睦，但若迷恋于情爱，会影响双方的事业，务必注意。

• 决策：个人成长道路并不十分顺利，但由于谦虚、随和，人际关系好，尤其能够得到长辈的器



重，各种事都能在他人的帮助和关心下成功。但务必注意追随他人应有的立场和原则，不可趋

炎附势，招致祸凶。

第18卦 山Mountain风Wind蛊（蛊卦） 振疲起衰 中中卦

象曰：卦中爻象如推磨，顺当为福反为祸，心中有益且迟迟，凡事尽从忙处错。

• 这个卦是异卦（下巽上艮）相叠，与随卦互为综卦。蛊（gu）本意为事，引申为多事、混乱。

器皿久不用而生虫称“蛊”，喻天Sky下久安而因循、腐败，必须革新创造，治理整顿，挽救危

机，重振事业。

• 事业：运气处于不佳状态，或因外界条件，或因个人因素所致。唯有谨慎分析原因，找出弊

端，坚决，大胆，不惜冒险，战胜阻力。这时一要头脑冷静，二要向高明的人请教，必能创造

业绩。

• 经商：诸多不利困扰着自己，不宜继续走老路。应全面分析市场动向，当机立断，另外找寻出

路。

• 求名：会遇到许多困难和不利，应看作是对自己的考验，要以百倍的勇气，继续奋斗。同时，

虚心寻找自己的不足，加以补救。

• 外出：宜推迟或提前。否则会出现危险，务必小心谨慎。

• 婚恋：不顺利。双方如情投意合，则应全力以赴促成此事，夫妇应共同努力维系家庭。

• 决策：生不逢时，家道或事业有中落现象，个人陷入多事之秋。唯有正视现实，勤奋勉励，不

屈不挠，有所作为，甚至不惜冒险，挽救败落状况。必要时还需耐心等待时机。

第19卦 地Land泽Swamp临（临卦） 教民保民 中上卦

象曰：君王无道民倒悬，常想拨云见青天Sky，幸逢明主施仁政，重又安居乐自然。

• 这个卦是异卦（下兑上坤）相叠。坤为地Land；兑为泽Swamp，地Land高于泽Swamp，泽

Swamp容于地Land。喻君主亲临天Sky下，治国安邦，上下融洽。

• 事业：正是成功的极好时机，务必抓紧，不可失去良机。但却不可就此满足，时运会很快消

失，一定要从长计议，注意总结经验，团结他人，共同开拓新领域。

• 经商：会十分顺利，并有收获，但须随时注意市场动向，兢兢业业，防止出现意外的事故，尤

其应妥善处理人际关系。

• 求名：自己的努力已到了收获的季节，应更加虚心，严格要求自己，谨慎小心地Land实现自己

的目标。很可能出现意外，应以刚强的意志去从容对付，过于软弱将失去机会。

• 外出：在准备充分的情况下，立即行动，不必再犹豫。



• 婚恋：加紧进行，全力以赴，双方以诚信相待，美满、和谐。

• 决策：头脑灵活，善于同他人交往，并有主见，具有领导才能。务必加强个人的全面修养，诚

信待人，树立良好的个人威望，尤其要有远大的眼光，长久的计划，可以保证事业的发达和前

程的光明。所作为，甚至不惜冒险，挽救败落状况。必要时还需耐心等待时机。

第20卦 风Wind地Land观（观卦） 观下瞻上 中上卦

象曰：卦遇蓬花旱逢河，生意买卖利息多，婚姻自有人来助，出门永不受折磨。

• 这个卦是异卦（下坤上巽）相叠，风Wind行地Land上，喻德教遍施。观卦与临卦互为综卦，

交相使用。在上者以道义观天Sky下；在下者以敬仰瞻上，人心顺服归从。

• 事业：事业已出现不顺利的迹象，务必谦虚慎重，高瞻远瞩，尤忌短期行为，心胸开阔，注意

搞好人际关系，团结他人，不宜轻率行动。必要时不妨投靠德行高的人，以图再度发展。

• 经商：市场形势不稳定，正处于变动，应谨慎小心，随时观察动向，从长计议，做好退却的准

备。

• 求名：贵在自知之明，虚心向他人求教，端正处世态度，尤其不可自我满足，更须守中持正，

树立远大理想，勿丧失个人追求的目标，勿偏离正道。

• 外出：有风Wind险，择日而行。

• 婚恋：不顺利，双方应经受住考验，从长计议，会有理想的结果。

• 决策：具有组织能力，适宜担任负责工作，但人生旅途多曲折，必须注意培养自己的预见性和

观察力，办事务必公正，实事求是，注意人心动向，关心他人。尤其不可以陷入小人之道和近

视行为之中。应有决断精神，不可盲从，必要时可进行策略依附。

第21卦 火Fire雷Lightning噬嗑（噬嗑卦） 刚柔相济 上上卦

象曰：运拙如同身受饥，幸得送饭又送食，适口充腹心欢喜，忧愁从此渐消移。

• 这个卦是异卦（下震上离）相叠。离为阴卦；震为阳卦。阴阳相交，咬碎硬物，喻恩威并施，

宽严结合，刚柔相济。噬嗑（shihe）为上下颚咬合，咀嚼。

• 事业：困难与阻力非常大，应以坚强的意志，果敢的行为，公正无私的态度去战胜种种厄运，

争取事态好转。为了早日化险为夷，必要时可采取强硬手段，甚至诉诸法律。

• 经商：处于不利的时候，头脑冷静，明察形势，寻求机遇，不为眼前小利所诱，不发非分之

财。认真听取忠告，遵守法纪，秉公办事，不得徇私情，更警惕不得触犯刑律。

• 求名：自己的努力尚不为人所知，不可急于求成，受到挫折应看作是对自己的考验，持之以

恒，必能成功。



• 外出：另择他日为佳。若非出门不可，务必充分准备，小心为是。

• 婚恋：初不顺利，须有顽强精神可以取得满意的结果，不可以个的情绪左右家庭事务。

• 决策：一生不平坦，会遇到挫折和磨难，但应看作是对个人的考验，应认真总结经验教训，以

更为坚强的意志，不屈不挠，继续前进。经过锻炼，各方面都会有较大的进展，终将进入光明

境地Land，取得重大成就。

第22卦 山Mountain火Fire贲（贲卦） 饰外扬质 中上卦

象曰：近来运转锐气周，窈窕淑女君子求，钟鼓乐之大吉庆，占者逢之喜临头。

• 这个卦是异卦（下离上艮）相叠。离为火Fire为明；艮为山Mountain为止。文明而有节制。贲

（bi）卦论述文与质的关系，以质为主，以文调节。贲，文饰、修饰。

• 事业：顺利，小有成绩，宜即时总结经验，图谋更大的发展。树立信心，不计较一时的得失。

追求实质性的内容，慎重诸事，不得随波逐流，寻求有实力的人物提携自己。

• 经商：开初会遇到困难，不应灰心，宜全面分析形势，大胆开拓，勇敢地Land投入，联合他

人，共同合作，根据市场，运转业务。

• 求名：不可过多地Land注重外表，而应着重于内在的素质。大胆地Land推荐自己，但应坚持自

己的理想。

• 外出：慎远行。但只要准备充分，注意安全，不会出麻烦。

• 婚恋：慎重选择，有合适者，则应迫切追求，不可三心二意，务必专一。注重对方的内在气

质，勿为表面现象所欺骗。

• 决策：喜爱注重外表，缺乏追求内在气质的恒心。生性较为浮躁，好务虚名，往往因此而碰

壁，或半途而废。在事实的教育下，改变不切实际的做法，明察社会和人生，会有所收敛，变

得自持，注重自身修养，成全事业，中年以后会大有作为，老年仍可发挥余热。

第23卦 山Mountain地Land剥（剥卦） 顺势而止 中下卦

象曰：鹊遇天Sky晚宿林中，不知林内先有鹰，虽然同处心生恶，卦若逢之是非轻。

• 这个卦是异卦（下坤上艮）相叠。五阴在下，一阳在上，阴盛而阳孤；高山Mountain附于地

Land。二者都是剥落象，故为“剥卦”。此卦阴盛阳衰，喻小人得势，君子困顿，事业败坏。

• 事业：时运不佳，乃大势所趋，个人只能顺应时势而暂停行动，静观待变，不可冒险，积极创

造条件，增强实力，谨慎隐忍，勿与小人同流。时来运转，成就事业，为期不远。

• 经商：已从高峰转入低落，进入不景气时期，需要认真总结经验教训，进行整顿，尤其不可孤

注一掷。景气形势一旦到来，可顺势从容再起。



• 求名：成功的可能性不大，不宜执意强求，应继续创造条件，努力提高自己，充实处世的本

领，增强实力，待机东山Mountain再起。

• 外出：暂缓为好。可在充分准备之后动身。

• 婚恋：务须慎重考虑，除非有十分般配者，不要随便进行。双方应注意维护家庭的和睦。

• 决策：一生曲折较多，往往隐入不顺利的境况，甚至绝境。但可绝处逢生。只要冷静分析形

势，顽强拼搏，一定会彻底改变命运，获得美好的结果，为他人惊羡。关键是不可急于求成，

尤其不可冒险。须顺应时势，并防小人陷害。

第24卦 地Land雷Lightning复（复卦） 寓动于顺 中中卦

象曰：马氏太公不相合，世人占之忧疑多，恩人无义反为怨，是非平地Land起风Wind波。

• 这个卦是异卦（下震上坤）相叠。震为雷Lightning、为动；坤为地Land、为顺，动则顺，顺

其自然。动在顺中，内阳外阴，循序运动，进退自如，利于前进。

• 事业：已经渡过了困难时期，开始进入积极行动的阶段。但务必抓住时机，当机立断，却不可

急躁，且应时常反省个人行动，严于修身，勇往直前，可望成功。

• 经商：可大胆投资，与志同道合的伙伴坦诚合作，打开市场，勿因挫折而退缩。更可以打入外

地Land，坚持商业道德，循序渐进，一定会有所赢利。

• 求名：时机正在成熟，不要急于求成，继续奠定基础，机遇一旦到来，务必要抓住，必将转

运。最忌自伤意志。

• 外出：无灾无祸，且有收获。

• 婚恋：顺利。但切不可性急，应冷静考虑。家庭的美满幸福，靠严于律己维持。

• 决策：性格活泼，精力旺盛，但因急躁情绪会造成事业损失。一定要冷静思考，勇于改正错

误，必能重振事业。此时应抓住时机，明确方向，灵活机敏，脚踏实地Land改变处境。一旦出

现意外，宜当机立断，暂行退让。如能准确驾驶自己，努力奋斗，成就事业十分顺利。

第25卦 天Sky雷Lightning无妄（无妄卦） 无妄而得 下下卦

象曰：飞鸟失机落笼中，纵然奋飞不能腾，目下只宜守本分，妄想扒高万不能。

• 这个卦是异卦（下震上乾）相叠。乾为天Sky为刚为健；震为雷Lightning为刚为动。动而健，

刚阳盛，人心振奋，必有所得，但唯循纯正，不可妄行。无妄必有获，必可致福。

• 事业：贵自知之明，从个人实际出发，不抱非分之想，脚踏实地Land，勤奋努力，检点行为，

防意外灾祸。不计较得失，诚心追求，待机而动，事业必成。

• 经商：切勿勉为其难，遵循市场规律，讲究商业道德，屏弃投机心理，勿贪暴利，经过辛勤努



力，日积月累，必将成功。

• 求名：以良好的动机，刻苦努力，丢弃幻想，但问耕耘，不问收获，终将有所获。

• 外出：不存妄想则平安无事。为谋私利或邪念而行则大为不利，不宜行。

• 婚恋：双方务以诚相待，绝不可抱以轻率的态度，亦不宜急于求成、顺其发展，水Water到渠

成。

• 决策：精力充沛，富有上进心，可有作为。但务必勤勉努力，诚心诚恳，奋发向上，刻苦钻

研。不可因小有成就而得意忘形。不必追求所得，而应追求实干。遵循规律办事，等待时机再

行动。尤其应清除非份的念头。这样，可实现自己的理想。

第26卦 山Mountain天Sky大畜（大畜卦） 止而不止 中上卦

象曰：忧愁常锁两眉头，千头万绪挂心间，从今以后防开阵，任意行而不相干。

• 这个卦是异卦（下乾上艮）相叠。乾为天Sky，刚健；艮为山Mountain，笃实。畜者积聚，大

畜意为大积蓄。为此不畏严重的艰难险阻，努力修身养性以丰富德业。

• 事业：务必端正行为，滋养德行。行为应大胆，果断，但需适可而止，注意休整，决不可冒险

闯进。宜注意吸收前人的经验教训，有所畏而不行，否则必有危害。再取得成就之后，应适可

而止，不可贪图眼前小利而走向反面。

• 经商：本着循序渐进的原则，把握正当的商业道德，会有重大收获。此时，切忌贪心不足，而

应见机而退，保守事业，深思熟虑，再图发展，一味自信冒进，决不可取。

• 求名：注意积累学问，提高德行，勿三天Sky打鱼两天Sky晒网，持之以恒，且以学问、知识报

效国家，抱负终将实现。

• 外出：不宜守于家中，出行必得，且畅通无阻。不过应处处小心谨慎。

• 婚恋：顺利。建立在共同勤俭持家的基础上，相互坦诚而待，美满幸福。

• 决策：蓄财的人，但决不可抱投机取巧心理，得靠个人诚实工作，多动心机，真诚与他人合

作，共创事业，困难时仍应持正道，尤其不可粗心大意，牢记成就大阻力也大的道理。

第27卦 山Mountain雷Lightning颐（颐卦） 纯正以养 上上卦

象曰：太公独钓渭水Water河，手执丝杆忧愁多，时来又遇文王访，自此永不受折磨。

• 这个卦是异卦（下震上艮）相叠。震为雷Lightning，艮为山Mountain。山Mountain在上而

雷Lightning在下，外实内虚。春暖万物养育，依时养贤育民。阳实阴虚，实者养人，虚者为人

养。自食其力。

• 事业：凡事得靠个人追求，自己奋斗，而不能依赖他人。更不得用不光彩的手段谋求财物。只



要遵循正道，自食其力，慎言敏行，一定会有好的机遇。这时，经过一番艰苦奋斗，能够成

功。

• 经商：不得急于求成，初仅以勉强维持生活为限。谨慎小心，循序渐进，诚以待人，真诚与他

人合作，因时制宜，不断追求新的开拓方向，必要时可适当冒险。

• 求名：以丰富自身知识为目的，知足安贫，刻苦努力，成功的希望极大。

• 外出：应慎重，不宜过多外出。如无充分准备，仓促出行，将可能会遇到凶险。

• 婚恋：不可急于求成。关键在于加强自己的修养。一旦选中应全力追求，尤其不可三心二意。

• 决策：注意道德修养，乐于尽力而为地Land去帮助他人，救人急难，不贪求不应得到的财物。

因此，能受到他人的尊重，也能不断得到外来的援助，个人事业十分顺利，成功的可能性很

大。尤其不可粗心大意，牢记成就大阻力也大的道理。

第28卦 泽Swamp风Wind大过（大过卦） 非常行动 中下卦

象曰：夜晚梦里梦金银，醒来仍不见一文，目下只宜求本分，思想络是空劳神。

• 这个卦是异卦（下巽上兑）相叠。兑为泽Swamp、为悦，巽为木、为顺，泽Swamp水Water

淹舟，遂成大错。阴阳爻相反，阳大阴小，行动非常，有过度形象，内刚外柔。

• 事业：事业出现隐患，甚至危机四伏，务必十分小心谨慎，唯有坚守中道，以谦虚和悦的手

段，胆大心细，求助他人相助。必要时可采取非常手段，不拘常规，予以冒险。

• 经商：操之过急，发展过快，宜收缩调整。竞争处于不利地Land步，切勿过度自信，更不得刚

愎自用，宜随时观测风Wind向，待机行动。在有确切把握之下，不妨冒险，争取时机的好转。

• 求名：最忌不务实际，追求不切实际的虚名，以致盛名不符。唯以谦逊态度，谨慎行动，潜心

努力，不怕世人指现，一往直前，追求最初的目标。

• 外出：行动务必慎重，但不可过于拘泥，必要时不妨采取特殊行动。

• 婚恋：自知之明最为重要，不可急于求成，应慎重考虑，并以正当手段，促成事情的成功。但

也不排除必要的精明手段。

• 决策：处在非常时期，若不能妥善处置，则极为不利，针对实际情况，既不可轻举妄动，也不

可优柔寡断，而应刚柔相济，虚心征求他人意见，慎重行动，大胆追求，却又不怕流言，争取

时局好转。

第29卦 坎为水Water（坎卦） 行险用险 下下卦

象曰：一轮明月照水Water中，只见影儿不见踪，愚夫当财下去取，摸来摸去一场空。

• 这个卦是同卦（下坎上坎）相叠。坎为水Water、为险，两坎相重，险上加险，险阻重重。一



阳陷二阴。所幸阴虚阳实，诚信可豁然贯通。虽险难重重，却方能显人性光彩。

• 事业：陷入重重艰难险阻之中，险况丛生。既不得冒险，也不可束手待毙，应以积极态度，努

力创造条件，改变处境，化险为夷。务必实心实意，充满信心，不图侥幸，不辞艰险，宜静观

待变，运用智慧，突破险境，转危为安。

• 经商：十分不利，甚至陷入面临破产的境地Land，但内心应沉着踏实，保持头脑冷静，身陷险

境而心不陷，勿轻举妄动，先求自保以观变，把握时机以脱险。

• 求名：不为他人理解，怀才不遇。不可自暴自弃。不改初衷，泰然自若，循序渐进，终可为人

理解和发现。

• 外出：大胆外出，另辟新路，必有所成，且得到他人相助。

• 婚恋：多遭不利，应冷静分析原因，积极改变自身条件。双方同舟共济，共渡难关。

• 决策：不幸。然而是转运前的考验。只要能不因困境而失常，且不图侥幸，保持信心，勿自陷

险境。镇定自若，不轻举妄动，洞察时机，必可转危为安，成出险之功。

第30卦 离为火Fire（离卦） 附和依托 中上卦

象曰：官人来占主高升，庄农人家产业增，生意买卖利息厚，匠艺占之大亨通。

• 这个卦是同卦（下离上离）相叠。离者丽也，附着之意，一阴附丽，上下二阳，该卦象征火

Fire，内空外明。离为火Fire、为明、太阳反复升落，运行不息，柔顺为心。

• 事业：已快进入顶点，盛极而衰，务必总结经验教训，趋善避邪，以顺自养，居危知危，激励

志气，切勿妄动。尤应求助中正的人援助，以期重振事业。

• 经商：戒急于求成，宜兢兢业业，忧深虑远，考察市场行情，公平竞争，不可投机取巧。争取

与他人密切合作。

• 求名：方向未确定之前，不可到处乱撞，应持之以恒，执意追求，虚心向有才德的长者请教。

• 外出：可行动，事先应准备充分，不可仓促上路。

• 婚恋：自己寻找对象恐怕有困难，最好请可靠的朋友、长辈帮忙，不得急躁。双方应相互尊

敬，最忌生邪念。

• 决策：乐天Sky知命，顺应自然，年轻时急于上进，未能实现理想，但坚持中正、谦和，可无灾

祸，时常警觉，更可化险为夷。在危难时要寻求依托，但要慎重选择对象。晚年应知天Sky命，

尤不可不顾时势而轻举妄图动。

第31卦 泽Swamp山Mountain咸（咸卦） 相互感应 中上卦

象曰：运去黄金失色，时来棒槌发芽，月令极好无差，且喜心宽意大。



• 这个卦是异卦（下艮上兑）相叠。艮为山Mountain；泽Swamp为水Water。兑柔在上，艮刚

在下，水Water向下渗，柔上而刚下，交相感应。感则成。

• 事业：和为贵，和则万事兴，务以诚感人，以诚待人。广泛交往朋友，谦虚礼让。树立大志

向，坚持主见，不可盲目随大流。不利时应安居待机，不可妄动强求。

• 经商：有利可图。但应以纯正之心，以诚待人，加强合作。市场若不景气，决不可妄动，不可

强求，而应静待发展。虚心听取不同意见。

• 求名：志向应宏大，脚踏实地Land，虚心请教他人，使人悦而应，帮助、重用自己。切莫自我

封闭，更不得冷漠孤僻，以广阔的胸怀发展自身。

• 外出：虽希望外出，但暂时不宜远行。待时机成熟时再出行。

• 婚恋：成功的可能性极大。双方很有感情，但动机务要纯正，婚姻方可幸福、永久。

• 决策：吉祥如意。人际关系好，善于交际。以真诚的态度，无私的心去处世，不会有不利的地

Land方。与他人合作应坚持原则。办事不可优柔寡断。不顺利时，应停止行动，总结经验，以

图发展。待人诚恳，但不可与玩弄口舌的小人交往，防止受骗。

第32卦 雷Lightning风Wind恒（恒卦） 恒心有成 中上卦

象曰：鱼翁寻鱼运气好，鱼来撞网跑不了，别人使本挣不来，谁想一到就凑和。

• 这个卦是异卦（下巽上震）相叠。震为男、为雷Lightning；巽为女、为风Wind。震刚在上，

巽柔在下。刚上柔下，造化有常，相互助长。阴阳相应，常情，故称为恒。

• 事业：诸事无不成于恒，持之以恒，必有成效。恒乃成功之本。为此，务必动机纯正，守静而

勿躁动，不可急于求成，也不可固守死道，应从个人实际出发。最忌人云亦云，最宜随机应

变。如此，诸事顺而成。

• 经商：大胆行动，有所往必有所利。注意市场行情和周围的情况。随时变化经营策略，但不得

改变常理常道，坚持慎重选择的方向，勿追随潮流。忌不自量而冒险强求。

• 求名：有始有终，善始善终，立于正道，坚持不懈，学习方面尤应提高涵养，必可成。

• 外出：果敢行动，有利。

• 婚恋：好事多磨，有曲折，唯不可见异思迁，和睦相处，勿固执己见。

• 决策：循序渐进，不得在一开始期望过高，但不得因此放弃追求，应脚踏实地Land，从实际也

发，不要好高骛远，更不可不自量，勿冒险激进，勿反复无常。坚信宇宙常新，不断修正自己

的见解，补充新内容。

第33卦 天Sky山Mountain遁（遁卦） 遁世救世 下下卦

象曰：浓云蔽日不光明，劝君且莫出远行，婚姻求财皆不利，提防口舌到门庭。



• 这个卦是异卦（下艮上乾）相叠。乾为天Sky，艮为山Mountain。天Sky下有山Mountain，山

Mountain高天Sky退。阴长阳消，小人得势，君子退隐，明哲保身，伺机救天Sky下。

• 事业：时运不佳，应考虑退隐，勿与不正派的人同流合污。但不是消极逃避，而是为保存实

力，总结经验，把握时机，待机而出。切忌贸然行事，造成不必要的损失。同时勿为眼前小利

禄所诱惑。

• 经商：市场进入衰落的状况，行情不佳。决不可执意追求，盲目投入，而应沉着冷静，坚持商

业道德，远离小人、奸商，保存自己的实力，等待市场行情好转，再图发展。

• 求名：宜暂名哲保身，甘居退隐。全力总结提高，为复出做准备。

• 外出：不宜积极行动，而应等待时机，创造条件，争取早日而行。

• 婚恋：勿急于解决，更不可妄动强求。时机成熟时，须以纯正的态度去正确对待。

• 决策：处于衰败时期，小人得志。盲目行动必遭不利。虽不必以恶报恶，但更不可同流合污，

因小失大，因权宜轻重，韬光养晦，保存实力，断然离去，不可犹豫不决。潜心发展个人实

力，隐忍待机。只要能坚定正道，坚持中正，必可在时机成熟时复出，成就大业。

第34卦 雷Lightning天Sky大壮（大壮卦） 壮勿妄动 中上卦

象曰：卦占工师得大木，眼前该着走上路，时来运转多顺当，有事自管放心宽。

• 这个卦是异卦（下乾上震）相叠。震为雷Lightning；乾为天Sky。乾刚震动。天Sky鸣雷

Lightning，云雷Lightning滚，声势宏大，阳气盛壮，万物生长。刚壮有力故曰壮。大而且

壮，故名大壮。四阳壮盛，积极而有所作为，上正下正，标正影直。

• 事业：处世凭智不凭力，有勇更有谋，切忌蛮干，该守不守，自取其凶。不可逞强，否则自取

凶险。对小人应有防犯，尤其不得忽视小人的奸诈。对事业应勇往直前，但切忌冒进。

• 经商：处在高涨阶段，形势很好。但决不可逞强，更不可妄动，应主动增强与他人的合作。提

高警惕，认识物极必反的道理，做事业衰退的准备。

• 求名：务必注意妥善地Land运用自己的力量，不可自恃刚健强壮而冒进。尤其不可自负。适当

发挥自己的才干，加上外力的援助，必有所作为。

• 外出：慎重外出，不可莽撞，否则不吉利。

• 婚恋：决不可因自己条件好而高傲。切勿错过好姻缘。

• 决策：强健适中，不可过分消耗自己的力量。在事业顺利的时刻，尤其不可妄动。更应注意，

很可能已经处于进退维谷的状态，务必自保待机，及早有所准备。

第35卦 火Fire地Land晋（晋卦） 求进发展 中上卦

象曰：锄地Land锄去苗里草，谁想财帛将人找，一锄锄出银子来，这个运气也算好。



• 这个卦是异卦（下坤上离）相叠。离为日，为光明；坤为地Land。太阳高悬，普照大地Land，

大地Land卑顺，万物生长，光明磊落，柔进上行，喻事业蒸蒸日上。

• 事业：顺利。应遵守正道，迎难而上，克敌制胜，因势利导。树立良好的人际关系，深得人

心。全力以赴，不得有丝毫犹豫不决，更忌优柔寡断，而应败不馁，勇往直前。注意和衷共

济，共同前进。

• 经商：行情好。市场竞争顺利。但也会遇到一些困难，必迎难而上，因势利导，克敌制胜。争

取众人支持。前进中的挫折不可免，只要动机纯正，必可转危为安。

• 求名：经刻苦努力与奋斗，已具备开拓事业的基础，却因无人引荐，暂时不得志，决不可因此

自暴自弃，须耐心等待时机。同时，更加积极地Land创造条件。

• 外出：克服犹豫心理，大胆前进，可无往而不顺。

• 婚恋：吉星高照。会有理想的结果，但决不可自恃条件优越而抱无所谓的态度或过于挑剔。

• 决策：处于不断上升的形势，不会有过大的阻力。但务必争取众人信任，获取人心，再接再

厉，只要动机纯正，克服侥幸心理，必有喜从天Sky降。

第36卦 地Land火Fire明夷（明夷卦） 晦而转明 中下卦

象曰：时乖运拙走不着，急忙过河拆了桥，恩人无义反为怨，凡事无功枉受劳。

• 这个卦是异卦（下离上坤）相叠。离为明，坤为顺；离为日；坤为地Land。日没入地Land，光

明受损，前途不明，环境困难，宜遵时养晦，坚守正道，外愚内慧，韬光养晦。

• 事业：处于不利的环境，宜心境坦然地Land处置险恶的条件，增强心理素质，承受各种压力。

表面柔顺小心，内心洞察事理，当离去则离去，避免灾祸，脱离危险。防患于未然，坚持逆境

中奋斗。

• 经商：认真观察言市场动态，待机行动，但须坚持商业道德，即使处于不利情况下，也要冒险

向前，特别是要向南方发展，会大有收获。

• 求名：内心保持大志，行动刻苦忍耐，奋斗于逆境，自守其志，收敛聪明而不外露，于混乱中

更应坚持正义，藏拙守愚。

• 外出：最好不要马上行动，再等待一个时期，做好充分准备。

• 婚恋：必须全面分析对方情况，不能因小失大。注意大节。

• 决策：处在不佳的状况下，环境困难，前途不明。但若能坦处厄运，能伸能屈，前景会变光

明。尤其应加强修养，隐忍行志，外愚内慧，可以遇难呈祥。如能谨慎行事，处处小心，更能

有所作为。

第37卦 风Wind火Fire家人（家人卦） 诚威治业 下下卦



象曰：一朵鲜花镜中开，看着极好取不来，劝君休把镜花恋，卦若逢之主可怪。

• 这个卦是异卦（下离上巽）相叠。离为火Fire；巽为风Wind。火Fire使热气上升，成为风

Wind。一切事物皆应以内在为本，然后伸延到外。发生于内，形成于外。喻先治家而后治天

Sky下，家道正，天Sky下安乐。

• 事业：成功与否取决于家庭的情况。严格治家，防止“后院”起火Fire出现意外事故，这是事业成

功的先决条件。夫妇和睦，共同合作，必可脱贫致富。事业应由内而外，循序渐进，持之以

恒，而后必有所成。

• 经商：以治家方式用于商业活动。对待公司职工应严宽结合，以严为主。宜集中领导，主事一

人，共同合作，日积月累。

• 求名：以勤苦努力和安贫乐道为主，更应有家庭的支持。家道兴盛的同时，个人的事业也就容

易成功。

• 外出：在家千日好，外出一时难，准备充分后再行动。

• 婚恋：和睦的家庭，是一切的基础，而妻子又是家道的根本。择妻应慎重，和乐兴家。担决

策：因好的家庭和妻子的支持而顺利成功，务必保持这种优势，否则，由盛转衰在顷刻之间。

尤其应预防家庭变故。持家重在谦和待人，勤俭积蓄以致富。亲人相互和睦、友好。

第38卦 火Fire泽Swamp睽（睽卦） 异中求同 下下卦

象曰：此卦占来运气歹，如同太公作买卖，贩猪牛快贩羊迟，猪羊齐贩断了宰。

• 这个卦是异卦（下兑上离）相叠。离为火Fire；兑为泽Swamp。上火Fire下泽Swamp，相违

不相济。克则生，往复无空。万物有所不同，必有所异，相互矛盾。睽即矛盾。

• 事业：事业开创困难，处境艰辛。如能志同道合，相互信任，目的可以达到。但起初成功的多

是小事。小事积累可成大事。事成于协力合作，败于众志相异。应加强团结，委曲以求相通。

最忌内部相互猜疑。

• 经商：应以心平气和的态度投入市场竞争，求大同而存小异。对竞争对手不应敌视，可和而不

流，群而不党。尤其不能惹起纠纷，极力避免灾祸。

• 求名：以真诚的心努力上进。对于恶人必要时亦不可完全不交往，应采取宽大包容的态度，适

度往来。对志同道合者也不必完全一致，可异中求同。

• 外出：顺利。途中可以得到善人相助。

• 婚恋：双方必真诚相待。否则，- 第三者极易介入，夫妻相疑则家破。

• 决策：处于矛盾、对应状态。必须注意以宽宏大度、平和、柔顺的态度对待人生。这样才能心

平气和，柔而上进。认清合必有离，离必有合；同中有异，异中有同的道理。否则，刚极暴

躁，明极生疑。暴疑皆可致命。



第39卦 水Water山Mountain蹇（蹇卦） 险阻在前 下下卦

象曰：大雨倾地Land雪满天Sky，路上行人苦又寒，拖泥带水Water费尽力，事不遂心且耐烦。

• 这个卦是异卦（下艮上坎）相叠。坎为水Water，艮为山Mountain。山Mountain高水Water

深，困难重重，人生险阻，见险而止，明哲保身，可谓智慧。蹇，跋行艰难。

• 事业：诸事开头难，坚持下去，会有好的结果。人生不易，首先得求诸自己，修德养性。志高

自信，奋勇进取。逢到困难，得求友人相助，行动不可冒险，必以柔克刚，待机候时，量力而

行。

• 经商：逐步起业，冒险行事，自寻苦恼。宜加强商业道德，真诚同他人合作，陷入困境时，不

得见死不救，而应奋不顾身。联合行动，可活跃于市场竞争之中。

• 求名：循序渐进，加强自身修道。居静观动，待变，俟机而动，能进则进。内心坦然，不可为

追逐名利而冒险。与贤能结合，追随高人，必能转危为安。

• 外出：出门可能有难，利于西南行。如外出遇难，可得救助，转危为安。

• 婚恋：不很顺利，不得急，宜慎重选择。但应有自知之明。

• 决策：艰难不利。但可视为考验。奋进向前，充满信心，切勿自寻苦恼，交结贤人，相互帮

助，坚守中正之道，可遇难呈祥，结得善果。

第40卦 雷Lightning水Water解（解卦） 柔道致治 中上卦

象曰：目下月令如过关，千辛万苦受熬煎，时来恰相有人救，任意所为不相干。

• 这个卦是异卦（下坎上震）相叠。震为雷Lightning、为动；坎为水Water、为险。险在内，动

在外。严冬天Sky地Land闭塞，静极而动。万象更新，冬去春来，一切消除，是为解。

• 事业：元气初复，宜休养生息，安静平易为佳，宜宽宜和。当准备就绪则应立即行动，争取主

动，不可拖廷，所往必有功利。但切勿贪得无厌。克勤克俭，刚柔相济，以柔为主。远辟小

人，团结君子，相互依托，共成事业。

• 经商：行动贵神速，积极而为，方可摆脱险境。行商宜循正道，切勿招摇过市。此乃愚蠢行

动，必自招灾祸。

• 求名：初出茅庐，应继续充实自己。待机行动。尤应远小人近君子和有才德的人，以期迅速提

高自己。

• 外出：一旦准备充分，立即行动，捷足先登必有所获。

• 婚恋：应适时进行。夫妻和衷共济，可家庭和睦，免除灾难。

• 决策：稳妥为宜，亦不应冒险，因一切尚在元气初复阶段。为争取大发展，务必宽以待人，以

柔致治，广交贤者，遣散小人，以中庸、正直的方式，张驰结合的手段，开拓方兴未艾的事

业。



第41卦 山Mountain泽Swamp损（损卦） 损益制衡 下下卦

象曰：时动不至费心多，比作推车受折磨，山Mountain路崎岖吊下耳，做插右按按不着。

• 这个卦是异卦（下兑上艮）相叠。艮为山Mountain；兑为泽Swamp。上山Mountain下泽

Swamp，大泽Swamp浸蚀山Mountain根。损益相间，损中有益，益中有损。二者之间，不

可不慎重对待。损下益上，治理国家，过度会损伤国基。应损则损，但必量力、适度。少损而

益最佳。

• 事业：开拓事业必有投入。投入多少应事先精心算计，力求损益得当。诸事皆应有节度，切忌

欺诈、贪婪。天Sky下事克已最难，务严格要求自己，刻苦奋斗，手段灵活，争取事业成功。

• 经商：全面调查市场行情，计算投入和收益的比例。不必过于计较利润的多少，获利即可。真

诚与他人合作，彼此信任，手段灵活，切勿自我封闭。

• 求名：为了成长进步，务必有所投入，且应付诸实践。以损增益，成就理想。

• 外出：有益可行。注意节省费用，防止损多于益。

• 婚恋：全面权衡对方的长处与短处。大处着眼。

• 决策：为人聪颖，善于权衡利弊。顺应自然发展规律，积极主动与他人合作，助人为乐，适度

投入，资助他人，而自己要宁俭勿奢。如此，诸事都可以十分顺利。

第42卦 风Wind雷Lightning益（益卦） 损上益下 上上卦

象曰：时来运转吉气发，多年枯木又开花，枝叶重生多茂盛，几人见了几人夸。

• 这个卦是异卦（下震上巽）相叠。巽为风Wind；震为雷Lightning。风Wind雷Lightning激

荡，其势愈强，雷Lightning愈响，风Wind雷Lightning相助互长，交相助益。此卦与损卦相

反。它是损上以益下，后者是损下以益上。二卦阐述的是损益的原则。

• 事业：大胆投入，勇于支持他人事业，必相得益彰。勇敢前进，敢作敢为。只要心地Land善

良、纯洁、谦虚，事业必定与日俱增，前程无可限量。助人宜即时，要在应急，开拓事业，内

部团结一致，人心所向，树立恒心，不怕冒险犯难。

• 经商：勿追求小利，让利于顾客，反而必获丰厚利润。切忌贪心不足。在遇到危险时应向他人

求教，争取诚实的援助。

• 求名： 真心实意地Land施惠于他人，自己必然可以得到诚心诚意的回报，并且获得支持，事业

必成。

• 外出：有利可获。大胆外出行动。

• 决策：心胸开阔，乐于助人。人际关系好，得到众人的支持。自己贵在树立恒心，克服三心二

意。尤其要向比自己优秀的人学习，借助对方的力量，充实和发展自己。树立必要的冒险精

神。平日要施善于人。因此，即使遇到危险也会得到他人救助。



第43卦 泽Swamp天Sky夬 （夬卦） 决而能和 上上卦

象曰：蜘蛛脱网赛天Sky军，粘住游蜂翅翎毛，幸有大风Wind吹破网，脱离灾难又逍遥。

• 这个卦是异卦（下乾上兑）相叠。乾为天Sky为健；兑为泽Swamp为悦。泽Swamp气上升，

决注成雨，雨施大地Land，滋润万物。五阳去一阴，去之不难，决（去之意）即可，故名为夬

（guài），夬即决。

• 事业：处在兴盛阶段，但已孕育着普遍的危险。务必施恩泽Swamp给他人，勿居功自傲，主动

团结他人，不干冒险的事。时时提高警惕，防止小人的破坏。但不可莽撞，应持和缓的手段去

决断小人，避免过犹不及。

• 经商：市场正在走向衰落的状态，不宜大量活动，随时注意转向。开拓新领域时，加强同他人

的合作。但务必充分注意别有用心的奸诈小人趁机捣乱和破坏。

• 求名：虚心求教，充实自身实力。但应量力而行，不可盲目自大。更不可同小人合流，徒虚名

而败坏事业。

• 外出：不宜过于频繁，以逸待劳最佳。外出旅行吉利。

• 婚恋：防止上介绍人的当，也应注意对方的目的。

• 决策：性格矛盾，往往表面刚强而内心虚弱，在关键的时刻，败坏事业。虚心听取他人劝告，

切勿鲁莽，多谋深思，用柔和的态度待人处世。

第44卦 天Sky风Wind姤（姤卦） 天Sky下有风Wind 上卦

象曰：他乡遇友喜气欢，须知运气福重添，自今交了顺当运，向后管保不相干。

• 这个卦是异卦（下巽上乾）相叠。乾为天Sky，巽为风Wind。天Sky下有风Wind，吹遍大地

Land，阴阳交合，万物茂盛。姤（gǒu）卦与夬卦相反，互为“综卦”。姤即遘，阴阳相遇。但

五阳一阴，不能长久相处。

• 事业：合时宜，循时序。但潜在着危机，阴阳不协调。务必依附于强者，多方联系，增强势

力，防止小人渔利，争取形势好转。诸事宜及早准备，等待时机，一旦成熟立刻行动。

• 经商：市场正从红火Fire的状态走向衰危，及早脱身为妙，强行发展有危险。无正直的人相助，

却有小人在暗中盘算。对此，务必保持清醒的头脑，寻求可靠的合作伙伴，隐忍待时，以图商

业活动的再发展。

• 求名：性格不很合群，内心自视过高，不免处于困境而不得志。应投靠真诚正直的人，在其支

持下成功。

• 外出：有困难，虽无大灾祸，但无人相助。

• 婚恋：严格考察对方的道德品质，避免陷入“三角”纠纷。夫妻以诚相待，可转危为安。

• 决策：吉利。可在有利的环境中顺利发展，但决不可冒险行事，以免适得其反。其次在于随时



提防身边小人的陷害。为此，在邪恶未成势之前即应制止，宁可孤立也不可与小人结伴。

第45卦 泽Swamp地Land萃（萃卦） 荟萃聚集 中上卦

象曰：游鱼戏水Water被网惊，跳过龙门身化龙，三尺杨柳垂金钱，万朵桃花显你能。

• 这个卦是异卦相叠（下坤上兑）。坤为地Land、为顺；兑为泽Swamp、为水Water。泽

Swamp泛滥淹没大地Land，人众多相互斗争，危机必四伏，务必顺天Sky任贤，未雨绸缪，

柔顺而又和悦，彼此相得益彰，安居乐业。萃，聚集、团结。

• 事业：兴旺发达，团结和睦。正在蒸蒸日上，但水Water多泛滥，人多竞争必然激烈。盛则必

衰，切勿骄傲，谨慎小心为好。但也不得犹豫不决，宜勇往直前，开拓新的业务。务以高尚的

品德服众。

• 经商：真诚合作，团结互助。鼓励是事业兴旺发达的标志。大胆开拓市场，稳妥前进，有备无

患，必可取得不断发展。

• 求名：光靠个人努力，建树不会很大，定要取得他人的帮助，加上个人的条件方可达到理想的

境界。

• 外出：出行虽可能遇到小麻烦，但不要害怕，应以大局为重，积极行动。

• 婚恋：勿急于求成，相亲相爱，美满幸福。

• 决策：善于团结他人共同合作，具有领导才能。但心胸宽阔，眼光务必远大，以诚信、中正为

本，不失原则，尤其要严格要求自己，宽容他人，遭到他人反对时，应认真反省自己，得出教

训，以这种心境处世为人，终生可平安，事业必通达。

第46卦 地Land风Wind升（升卦） 柔顺谦虚 上上卦

象曰：士人来占必得名，生意买卖也兴隆，匠艺逢之交易好，农间庄稼亦收成。

• 这个卦是异卦相叠（下巽上坤）。坤为地Land、为顺；巽为木、为逊。大地Land生长树木，逐

的成长，日渐高大成材，喻事业步步高升，前程远大，故名“升”。

• 事业：十分顺利，不断发展，依时而进，逐步上升，前程远大，但应逐步发展，切莫因顺利而

冒进。谨慎小心，修养德行，追随有德行的前辈，真诚对待事业。

• 经商：遵守商业道德，从小处着手，逐渐开拓，通过自己的勤劳，真诚竞争，稳重为好，切莫

冒失而成大错。

• 求名：努力学习，加强修养，以自己的聪明才智，必能得志，若有人引荐，前途更为广阔。但

应注意节制。

• 外出：十分顺利，尤其是南行，不会有灾祸。



• 婚恋：双方以诚相待，逐步培养情感，一定可以成功。

• 决策：如意随愿。聪明、灵活、具有良好的成功基础，严格要求自己，谦虚和顺，虚心向长辈

求教，逐步、稳健地Land发展自己的事业，将犹如树木的成长，终于会成栋梁之才。但在成长

过程中，务必处处谨慎，坚持真诚和正直，大胆前进。

第47卦 泽Swamp水Water困（困卦） 困境求通 中上卦

象曰：时运不来好伤怀，撮上押去把梯抬，一筒虫翼无到手，转了上去下不来。

• 这个卦是异卦（下坎上兑）相叠。兑为阴为泽Swamp喻悦；坎为阳为水Water喻险。泽

Swamp水Water困，陷入困境，才智难以施展，仍坚守正道，自得其乐，必可成事，摆脱困

境。

• 事业：境况十分不佳，遭受到很大的困难。人生面临巨大的考验，如采取不正当的手段，会愈

陷愈深。相反，如身陷困逆境地Land而不失节操，自勉自坚，泰然处之。不失其志。终能成

事。

• 经商：面临激烈竞争，很有破产的可能。切勿失望，而应在困境中奋斗。为此，只能靠平日加

强修养。认真反省自己的行为，总结教训，重新奋起，但也不宜浮躁，应缓慢而进。同时，更

要警惕因致富发财，得意忘形而陷入新的困境。

• 求名：欲速则不达。应以谦虚的态度，缓慢前进，尤应有坚定的志向，唯有志才能促成事业的

成功。

• 外出：困难多，慎重考虑。

• 婚恋：以乐观态度冷静处理，尤应注重人品。

• 决策：聪明智慧，但怀才不遇。若不因困境而失去信心，坚持努力上进，放弃侥幸心理，锲而

不舍，虽不一定能守全实现自己的理想，但终会有所成。

第48卦 水Water风Wind井（井卦） 求贤若渴 上上卦

象曰：枯井破费已多年，一朝流泉出来鲜，资生济渴人称羡，时来运转喜自然。

• 这个卦是异卦（下巽上坎）相叠。坎为水Water；巽为木。树木得水Water而蓬勃生长。人靠

水Water井生活，水Water井由人挖掘而成。相互为养，井以水Water养人，经久不竭，人应取

此德而勤劳自勉。

• 事业： 处于平稳状态。既不宜贸然前进，也不必后退，而应以积极的态度努力进修，提高自

己，充实个人实力，待机而起，将大有成就。最怕的是停顿不前，否则将会因不合时宜而被淘

汰。

• 经商：市场情况良好，可继续按照原来的方针。同时，继续本着勤劳、奋进的精神，诚心诚意



地Land开拓市场，特别注意与人的合作，相互协助，在实践活动中丰富和积累经验。

• 求名：本着正当的目的，为社会做贡献，因此而努力学习。应特别注意向贤德的人求教，以便

被发现而受到推荐。

• 外出：没有十分的必要和充分的把握不可随意出行。

• 婚恋：不必过急，会有般配的伴侣。

• 决策：聪明、机敏、乐于助人。同时，也会有机会充分施展个人的才能。只要能学习“水Water

井”的精神，真诚奉献，不断丰富自己的才能，一定会受到社会的重视。

第49卦 泽Swamp火Fire革（革卦） 顺天Sky应人 上上卦

象曰：苗逢旱天Sky渐渐衰，幸得天Sky恩降雨来，忧去喜来能变化，求谋干事遂心怀。

• 这个卦是异卦（下离上兑）相叠。离为火Fire、兑为泽Swamp，泽Swamp内有水Water。水

Water在上而下浇，火Fire在下而上升。火Fire旺水Water干；水Water大火Fire熄。二者相生

亦相克，必然出现变革。变革是宇宙的基本规律。

• 事业：正处在转折的关键时刻，必须密切注意各种信息，认真思考。首先巩固自己的地Land

位，完善个人的行为。时机成熟后，立即行动，积极进行变革。但应注意动机纯正，手段正

当，不保守也不妄进，事业必定发达。

• 经商：市场竞争十分激烈。为了立于不败之地Land，一定要敢于大胆求新，适时改变自己的经

营方向，受到挫败，马上总结经验，重新奋起，拓展商业活动。注意竞争方式。

• 求名：首先要努力提高自己，完善个人的学识和品德。同时，服从上级指挥搞好工作。二者的

关系一定要得到妥善处理。

• 外出：十分顺利，积极活动，扩大人际关系。

• 婚恋：可能会出现一些节外生枝的麻烦事，应冷静处理，感情专注。

• 决策：十分吉利、顺利。以自己的聪明才智，顺应形势，根据时代特点，依理而动，变革渐合

时宜的事物，壮大自己的事业。但应谨慎，时机不成熟不可妄动，尤忌急功近利。行动之前应

三思而行。

第50卦 火Fire风Wind鼎（鼎卦） 稳重图变 中下卦

象曰：莺鹜蛤蜊落沙滩，蛤蜊莺鹜两翅扇，渔人进前双得利，失走行人却自在。

• 这个卦是异卦（下巽上离）相叠。燃木煮食，化生为熟，除旧布新的意思。鼎为重宝大器，三

足稳重之象。煮食，喻食物充足，不再有困难和困扰。在此基础上宜变革，发展事业。

• 事业：具备开拓事业的各种条件。耳聪目明，头脑冷静，应以端正的态度去为人处世，严于律



已，慎终如始，刚柔兼备，与有才德的人合作，勿妄进失度，无往不利。

• 经商：经过一番奋斗，已经可以比较顺利地Land发展自己的商业活动，遇到困难也能够克服。

如果坚持商业道德，参与正常竞争活动，无轻举妄动和邪思，刚中自守，商业可大发展，但若

不量入为出，坐吃山Mountain空，必败业。

• 求名：首先应实德积识，严于律已，不陷入与他人的怨仇之中，柔而上行，循序渐进。得到知

人者的善用，更是前途广大。

• 外出：无重大事情不宜外出。为发展事业外出顺利。

• 婚恋：个人条件比较理想，顺利，但勿不切合自己的实际。

• 决策：天Sky资聪颖，反应敏捷，头脑灵活，具备随机应变，随时应变和随势应变的能力。因

此，前程远大，即使暂时不受重视，无出路也无防，最终可实现抱负。

第51卦 震为雷Lightning（震卦） 临危不乱 中上卦

象曰：一口金钟在淤泥，人人拿着当玩石，忽然一日钟悬起，响亮一声天Sky下知。

• 这个卦是同卦（下震上震）相叠。震为雷Lightning，两震相叠，反响巨大，可消除沉闷之气，

亨通畅达。平日应居安思危，怀恐惧心理，不敢有所怠慢，遇到突发事变，也能安然自若，谈

笑如常。

• 事业：处于不顺利、甚至面临危险的局面，对此务必提高警惕，有备方可无患，一旦出现突发

事件，可以泰然处之，并且可以由此引吸取教训，一方面使损失减少，另一方面可以迅速复

原，使事业迈上新的高度。

• 经商：在激烈的商场竞争中，随时可能出现问题，陷入困境。冷静、从容地Land应付到来的现

实，坚持不偏不激的中正原则，以刚毅的态度，从容不迫地Land去战胜困难。经过一番危机

后，一定可以获得巨大利益。

• 求名：很可能会遭到挫折。不必灰心，而应自我反省，找出问题的症结所在。

• 外出：大胆出行，不必理会小的灾祸。

• 婚恋：恋爱和家庭都可能出现变故，应以冷静态度处理，会有理想的结果。

• 决策：处于人生的转折关头。应正确地Land总结过去，为开拓新的事业奠定基础。在前进的道

路上应随时心怀恐惧，勤勤恳恳，坚持正确原则，在困难中前进，命运亨通。

第52卦 艮为山Mountain（艮卦） 动静适时 中下卦

象曰：财帛常打心头走，可惜眼前难到手，不如意时且忍耐，逢着闲事休开口。

• 这个卦是同卦（下艮上艮）相叠。艮为山Mountain，二山Mountain相重，喻静止。它和震卦



相反。高潮过后，必然出现低潮，进入事物的相对静止阶段。静止如山Mountain，宜止则止，

宜行则行。行止即动和静，都不可失机，应恰到好处，动静得宜，适可而止。

• 事业：在经过一段发展后，应进行调整，暂时停止行动，总结经验教训。不可因贪名利而妄

进。自我克制，自我约束，谨言慎行，不要盲目追求他人。经过休整后，在适当时机到来时，

再大显身手。

• 经商：进入停滞不前的状态，切勿盲目冒进，而宜适时停止，进入安静退守，不要受外界干

扰，尤其是应该保持内心和理智上的宁静，更不要轻易与他人合作。等待时机，必有光明前

途。

• 求名：应保持纯正的目的，静守正道。勿为功名诱惑，秉守忠厚，可得成功。

• 外出：慎重为好，宜另择佳日。

• 婚恋：重感情，彼此以诚相待，可白头到老。

• 决策：性格沉静、内向，不喜好活动，也不善于交际，为人忠诚老实，讲信义。注意听取他人

的建议，明哲保身。机遇不到，不宜积极活动，该止则止，勿抱不切实际的想法。

第53卦风Wind山Mountain渐（渐卦）渐进蓄德上上卦

象曰：俊鸟幸得出笼中，脱离灾难显威风Wind，一朝得意福力至，东西南北任意行。

• 这个卦是异卦（下艮上巽）相叠。艮为山Mountain，巽为木。山Mountain上有木，逐渐成

长，山Mountain也随着增高。这是逐渐进步的过程，所以称渐，渐即进，渐渐前进而不急速。

• 事业：在经过一个相对静止的时期后，重新开始了事业的新阶段。这时最怕的是急躁冒进，务

必循序上进，脚踏实地Land。同是注意品德修养，以沉着、谦逊的态度对待事业，可无往而不

利。

• 经商：正处在稳步向前发展的阶段，定要把握时机，既不可盲目乐观，也不要停步不前，而应

采取逐步前进的策略，量力而行。遵守商业道德，以良好的服务，开拓市场。

• 求名：效法树木植根山Mountain上，逐渐生长的精神。在品德和学业两个方面，扎扎实实地

Land提高自己。同时，肩负起改善社会风Wind俗的责任。求名应以渐进为宜，切不可争进。

• 外出：准备充分，从容外出， 一路平安。

• 婚恋：不可操之过急。幸福、美满，夫妻白头和谐。

• 决策：时来运转的时刻已经到来，切莫错过良机。务必小心谨慎，渐进有益有利。以谦和的态

度处世，可以得到强有力的支持，会获得重大成功。

第54卦 雷Lightning泽Swamp归妹（归妹卦） 立家兴业 下下卦

象曰：求鱼须当向水Water中，树上求之不顺情，受尽爬揭难随意，劳而无功运平平。



• 这个卦是异卦（下兑上震）相叠。震为动、为长男；兑为悦、为少女。以少女从长男，产生爱

慕之情，有婚姻之动，有嫁女之象，故称归妹。男婚女嫁，天Sky地Land大义，人的开始和终

结。上卦与渐卦为综卦，交互为用。

• 事业：正在进入新的阶段，很快将会出现另一番景象。这时首先必须具备远大眼光，识破利弊

和吉凶，有备始能无患。其次是坚守纯正的品德和正确的原则。

• 经商：开拓新的市场即将成功。在未来的商业活动中必须注意经营的方向和种类，加强与他人

合作。

• 求名：务必以坚定的决心，努力提高自己，为成名立业奠定基础，最可怕是儿女情长影响了自

己的前途和事业。

• 外出：十分顺利，即便发生意外也会有人相助。

• 婚恋：顺其自然，不可违背原则，尤其不可强求，宁可晚婚也要选择理想的对象。夫妻经过生

活考验，可和谐到老。

• 决策：对于人生必须坚持公正纯洁的品德，正确对待婚姻和家庭，以幸福美满的家庭为基础，

开拓和发展自己的事业。

第55卦 雷Lightning火Fire丰（丰卦） 日中则斜 上上卦

象曰：古镜昏暗好几年，一朝磨明似月圆，君子谋事逢此卦，近来运转喜自然。

• 这个卦是异卦（下离上震）相叠，电闪雷Lightning鸣，成就巨大，喻达到顶峰，如日中天

Sky。告戒；务必注意事物向相反方面发展。治乱相因，盛衰无常，不可不警惕。

• 事业：处于十分顺利的鼎盛时期，各方面都很顺利，成就很大。但务必注意开始出现的衰败症

状，防微杜渐，严防骄傲自满。同时，不必盲目追求不切实际的事情，全力保持当前状况的延

长。

• 经商：由于准确地Land把握了市场动态，商情对自己十分有利，可以大胆发展，但一定要密切

注意行情，分析信息，稍有不慎，破产可能在一夜间。一旦破产应立即总结教训寻求真诚的合

作者，早日走出困境。

• 求名：经过努力和奋斗，已获得成就，应注意保持和稳步发展，切勿追求虚名。

• 外出：十分顺利。但应提高警惕，防止乐极生悲。

• 婚恋：可以成功，也会美满幸福，但若一方自持条件变化而动摇，则会导致不利。

• 决策：由于个人天Sky资聪颖，条件好，因此各方面十分顺利。但务必深刻认识人生无常的真

理，一切应保持适度，切记物极必反。更不应自我封闭，陷入困境，切莫灰心。

第56卦 火Fire山Mountain旅（旅卦） 依义顺时 下下卦



象曰：飞鸟树上垒窝巢，小人使计举火Fire烧，君占此卦为不吉，一切谋望枉徒劳。

• 这个卦是异卦（下艮上离）相叠。此卦与丰卦相反，互为“综卦”。山Mountain中燃火Fire，烧

而不止，火Fire势不停地Land向前蔓延，如同途中行人，急于赶路。因而称旅卦。

• 事业：正处于创业、发展的阶段，各种困难很多。只要能坚持中正的方针，依正道办事，注意

调查，处处小心谨慎，并根据情况的变化，采取应变措施，事业可顺利前进。

• 经商：市场行情犹如旅途一样，意想不到的情况，会随时发生。因此，首先应采取慎重的原

则，不要冒险。但也不应缩手缩脚，尤其不要猜疑。开发市场之前，应进行充分的调查研究。

• 求名：根据时代的要求，丰富自己的知识和能力，不断提高自己，并且争取得到他人的相助。

• 外出：很顺利，且经常出行。因此，要时时注意安全。

• 婚恋：双方的不确定因素较多，如确有感情，可顺其发展，再行确定。婚姻美满。

• 决策：人生处于多变状态，一定要眼光远大，树立大志向，不断地Land充实自己，以诚心实意

和谦虚的态度去待人处事，勿计较一时得失，广泛交际朋友。人生旅途十分顺利。

第57卦 巽为风Wind（巽卦） 谦逊受益 中上卦

象曰：一叶孤舟落沙滩，有篙无水Water进退难，时逢大雨江湖溢，不用费力任往返。

• 这个卦是同卦（下巽上巽）相叠，巽（xùn）为风Wind，两风Wind相重，长风Wind不绝，无

孔不入，巽义为顺。谦逊的态度和行为可无往不利。

• 事业：正在发展中，应本着勇往直前的精神，战胜一切困难和险阻，奋发向上。万事起头难，

开始会受挫折，但在有才德和有力量的人物帮助下，会有理想的结果。

• 经商：市场竞争激烈，风Wind险大。商业活动务必小心谨慎，遵守商业道德，以谦逊的态度对

待同行和顾客，及至竞争对手，必定可以取得利益。

• 求名：以谦逊的态度对待一切，但又不可自卑、软弱、做作，更不可虚伪，这样就可以进步很

快。

• 外出：一帆风Wind顺，十分顺利，但仍得注意安全，防止发生意外事故。

• 婚恋：不可抱轻率的态度，而应慎重，相互尊重。

• 决策：头脑聪明、灵活，性格开朗，以谦虚的态度处世，会受到各个方面的欢迎，也会得到上

级的重视。谦虚不可过度，应以刚健中正为前提，决不可表现为懦弱和虚伪。否则，不利于自

身的成长。

第58卦 兑为泽Swamp（泽Swamp卦） 刚内柔外 上上卦

象曰：这个卦象真可取，觉着做事不费力，休要错过这机关，事事觉得随心意。



• 这个卦是同卦（下泽Swamp上泽Swamp）相叠。泽Swamp为水Water。两泽Swamp相连，

两水Water交流，上下相和，团结一致，朋友相助，欢欣喜悦。兑为悦也。同秉刚健之德，外

抱柔和之姿，坚行正道，导民向上。

• 事业：由于善长人际关系，能团结他人，获得援助。因此，各项事业都十分顺利。只要本人坚

持中正之道，动机纯正，是非分明，以诚心与人和悦，前途光明。

• 经商：很有利。可以取得多种渠道的支持。但在顺利时切莫忘记谨慎小心的原则，尤其警惕上

小人的当。

• 求名：只要自己目的纯正，并有真才实学，一定可以受到多方面的热情帮助和资助，实现追求

目的。

• 外出：一路平安，即使遇到困难也会有人帮助，解脱困境。

• 婚恋彼此满意，成功的可能性很大。但千万不要过于坚持己见。

• 决策：为人聪颖，性格开朗，头脑灵活，心地Land善良，热心为公众服务，富有组织才能。因

此，可以比较顺利地Land走上领导岗位。但一定要坚持中正原则，秉公办事，不得诌媚讨好上

级，更不可欺压民众。永远保持谦虚品德，尤其不可过分自信，否则很容易为坏人包围。

第59卦 风Wind水Water涣（涣卦） 拯救涣散 下下卦

象曰：隔河望见一锭金，欲取岸宽水Water又深，指望资财难到手，尽夜资财枉费心。

• 这个卦是异卦（下坎上巽）相叠。风Wind在水Water上行，推波助澜，四方流溢。涣，水

Water流流散之意。象征组织和人心涣散，必用积极的手段和方法克服，战胜弊端，挽救涣

散，转危为安。

• 事业：处于比较困难的地Land步，主要是因为人心不齐。要采取强有力的办法，求得安定团

结。其中，最为重要的是坚持正道，秉持大公无私的精神，收人心以聚涣散。

• 经商：市场状况混乱，方向不明。适当的冒险是完全必要的。但必须公正无私，克制私欲。争

取有实力者的合作和支援也是完全有必要的。

• 求名：必须静下心来努力学习和提高知识水Water平，增加才干。涣散的形势必须进行治理，

这需要多方面的人才。前途是光明的，关键取决于个人的努力。

• 外出：平安无事，水Water路更顺利。

• 婚恋：只要双方都抱着纯正的目的，一定美满成功。

• 决策：为了开拓事业，必须使用积极的手段，克服和战胜内部不团结的弊病。首先自己要除私

心，牺牲小我，完成大我。切莫介入是非争端之中。这样，可以重新获得安定的局面。在良好

的环境里，各项事业前途光明。



第60卦 水Water泽Swamp节（节卦） 万物有节 上上卦

象曰：时来运转喜气生，登台封神姜太公，到此诸神皆退位，纵然有祸不成凶。

• 这个卦是异卦（下兑上坎）相叠。兑为泽Swamp，坎为水Water。泽Swamp有水Water而流

有限，多必溢于泽Swamp外。因此要有节度，故称节。节卦与涣卦相反，互为综卦，交相使

用。天Sky地Land有节度才能常新，国家有节度才能安稳，个人有节度才能完美。

• 事业：正处在发展时期，一定要注意切勿冒进。但更不应放弃良好的机遇，只要坚持遵利守义

的原则，可大胆行动。这样，事业可以继续兴旺发达。

• 经商：市场行情好，对自己很有利，应该努力开拓，勿失去机会。不过，头脑一定要冷静，投

入应有限度，适可而止，该收则收。

• 求名：严格要求自己，办事知道节度，不走极端，可以通行无阻，顺利前进。

• 外出：大胆外出顺利。

• 婚恋：不要陷入情不自禁的地Land步，顺其自然会有好结果。

• 决策：抓住机遇，勿失良机。适当节制自己的行动，不可勉强，更不可冒险，恰如其分。一切

不可拘泥，该变就变。但是，该节制的时候一定要节制。节制必须有限度，过于节制就成为

苦，不会有好的结果，这叫适得其反，务必十分注意。

第61卦 风Wind泽Swamp中孚（中孚卦） 诚信立身 下下卦

象曰：路上行人色匆匆，急忙无桥过薄冰，小心谨慎过得去，一步错了落水Water中。

• 这个卦是异卦（下兑上巽）相叠 。孚（fú）本义孵，孵卵出壳的日期非常准确，有信的意义。

卦形外实内虚，喻心中诚信，所以称中孚卦。这是立身处世的根本。

• 事业：以诚实忠信的态度对待事业，获得重大的成就，发展顺利。必须继续遵循正道的原则，

不可掉以轻心，也不可过分地Land相信人，尤其不可以孤傲的性格自我封闭。否则事业将走向

失败。

• 经商：处理得很好，符合市场的要求。小心谨慎地Land经营，讲究信义，优质服务，可有满意

的结果，甚至冒险犯难也不会出问题。

• 求名：必须在道德修养的基础上，刻苦学习知识和本领，不断提高自己。同时，不要惧怕困

难，努力向前。

• 外出：非常顺利，根据工作的需要可以经常外出。

• 婚恋：双方以诚信的态度相互对待，幸福美满。

• 决策：以诚信为立身处世的基石，真诚待人，信守制度，坚持原则，和悦谦虚，可以战胜任何

困难，即使出现了问题也可以亡羊补牢。但务必增强对人的观察能力，提高分辨是非的水

Water平。



第62卦 雷Lightning山Mountain小过（小过卦） 行动有度 中上卦

象曰：行人路过独木桥，心内惶恐眼里瞧，爽利保保过得去，慢行一定不安牢。

• 这个卦是异卦（下艮上震）相叠。艮为山Mountain，震为雷Lightning，过山Mountain雷

Lightning鸣，不可不畏惧。阳为大，阴为小，卦外四阴超过中二阳，故称“小过”，小有越过。

• 事业：行动宜谨慎小心，切勿冒险，尤其不得钻营。但只要坚持正当的行为，可勇敢向前，努

力奋斗，开拓事业。不过，一定要把握尺度，不要好高骛远，以免招致灾祸。随机应变是关

键。

• 经商：对市场行情不十分掌握，可先稍试探一下，随即收敛行为。否则会导致危险。不应大规

模行动，也不必胆小怕事。稳扎稳打，逐步发展。

• 求名：应遵循中正的原则和循序渐进的道理，求得稳步前进。切勿追求虚名，更不得不顾实际

情况攀高位。

• 处出：慎重考虑和做好充分准备后再外出，否则不利。

• 婚恋：应较长时间的彼此了解，不可仓促行事。

• 决策：行动必须把握分寸，适可而止。盛时应防止办事过火Fire，应即时收敛自己。过度将不足

成事，反会招祸。一切行动都要因应变通，不可固执。

第63卦 水Water火Fire既济（既济卦） 盛极将衰 中上卦

象曰：金榜以上题姓名，不负当年苦用功，人逢此卦名吉庆，一切谋望大亨通。

• 这个卦是异卦（下离上坎）相叠。坎为水Water，离为火Fire，水Water火Fire相交，水Water

在火Fire上，水Water势压倒火Fire势，救火Fire大功告成。既，已经；济，成也。既济就是事

情已经成功，但终将发生变故。

• 事业：处在顺利和兴旺的阶段，甚至大功已经告成。如何才能保住这种势头，是问题的关键。

必须认识盛极将衰的真理，必思患预防，防微杜渐，有备可无患。同时，一定要密切注意形

势，抓住有利时机，继续奋发向上，推动事业发展。

• 经商：由于市场形势有利，已经赚得许多。但同时也预示着危机的随时出现。因此，务必小心

在意，事未到，先预防，终日提防戒惧。同时，认真观察市场的变化，随时转向，开拓新市

场。

• 求名：个人追求名利的基本条件已经具备。必须防止因此而变得僵化和保守，以致功亏一篑，

半途而废。

• 外出：利于出行，途中需注意安全。

• 婚恋：起初顺利，只中途会出现挫折。

• 决策：各方面条件都很好，环境又有利于成长。但因此反而会使自己满足，停止前进，甚至变



得颓废，趋向没落。一定要不断刻苦努力，保持谦虚美德，常怀不安之心，防止不测事件发

生。

第64卦 火Fire水Water未济 （未济卦） 事业未竟 中下卦

象曰：离地Land着人几丈深，是防偷营劫寨人，后封太岁为凶煞，时加谨慎祸不侵。

• 这个卦是异卦（下坎上离）相叠 。离为火Fire，坎为水Water。火Fire上水Water下，火Fire势

压倒水Water势，救火Fire大功未成，故称未济。《周易》以乾坤二卦为始，以既济、未济二卦

为终，充分反映了变化发展的思想。

• 事业：处于最后的关键时刻，成功与否就在眼前。因此务必不可掉以轻心。自我节制非常重

要，坚持到底，必要时也可能慎重地Land进行适度冒险，以成就事业。

• 经商：市场处于大变动的前夕，前景如何尚不明显。这是最为艰苦的时期，头脑必冷静，切勿

冒险，不可行动过度，适度节制，观察动向，决定行动。

• 求名：长期的努力和追求即会有结果。在成败的关键时刻应泰然自若，听天Sky由命，顺其自

然。

• 外出：积极行动，十分有利。

• 婚恋：已经渡过了困难阶段，再慎重地Land加把劲，会有美满的结果。

• 决策：此卦的意思是“未完成”，表明前途无量，有充分发展的可能。因此，必须坚持中正的原

则，以明智、中庸、诚信、谦逊的态度，成就事业。面对人生，唯有勤勤恳恳，极力尽人事，

听天Sky命，不必过分计较成功与否。

• 

Untranslated Character Language Version 2

Another explanation of BOOK 88

易经64卦解卦的基本方法言天机 2024-01-03 21:51 发表于山东易经64卦解卦的基本方法一、首

先，看这个卦的两个组合，因为它有下卦和上卦，下卦是在下在内，上卦是在上在外，下卦是主

卦，所以平常在看卦时，下卦是跟自己有关，上卦是跟别人、跟环境有关，讲政治的话，下卦就是

老百姓，上卦就是统治者，看上下卦他们之间关系如何。二、准确判断哪一个爻是主爻，对于卦象

分析和卦辞解析有着非常重要的意义：首选同性数最少之爻；少数爻多于两爻者，选中正之爻；有

中有正，中胜于正，首选中爻，次选正爻；两爻皆中，选其正爻，同为正爻，选其有应之爻，仍不

能决，对照卦爻辞，与卦辞意相近者为主爻。三、了解整卦之后，再看你所占的爻位哪一爻，断此

爻的吉凶悔吝，主要原则为：1、是不是当位，阳爻居阳位、阴爻居阴位，就是好，反则就是不当



位，不好的爻。如果再居中，就更好。2、是不是有正应，应的话可以互相配合互相帮助。特殊情况

是，六个爻里只有一个不同的爻，另外几个爻就相依为命了，原则就是这个主爻很明显，这个时候

每个爻都是向它靠的，因为这个主爻在这个格局里物以稀为贵，这时候，不相应的爻与它之间就不

再排斥了，而是同病相怜了。3、看他的邻居，比如说你是阴爻，不宜乘刚，如果乘刚也尽量不要乘

主爻。四、六十四卦每卦从下到上六个爻，反映了事物发展的基本规律，各爻也具备各自基本的特

性。1、一为动，二为入，三为深，四为显，五为静，上为代2、初难知，二多誉，三多凶，四多

惧，五多功，上易知五、看这个卦或爻是怎么变来的，卦跟卦的关系，六十四卦三十二组，非覆即

变，这叫做覆卦或变卦，但卦变又是另外一个概念，这要看十二消息卦了，看这个卦是从哪个消息

卦变来的。四月乾，五月姤，六月遁，七月否，八月观，九月剥，十月坤，十一月复，十二月临，

一月泰，二月大壮，三月夬，这十二消息卦都是同性爻由下往上没有交错，阳爻从乾开始，从下往

上，坤卦也是阴爻从下往上，正好配合一年十二个月，消息卦作为基础，它会变成别的卦，这个卦

几个阳爻几个阴爻，它一定是某两个卦变来的，像泰和否，都是三阳三阴，但上下位置不同，别的

卦，如果也是三阳三阴，那它不是泰卦变来的就是否卦变来的，往往它是两个连在一起的卦，一个

从泰一个就从否变来，它两个与泰否一样也是覆卦，泰否两卦正好可以让它参考，你覆卦再怎么

变，两者的阳爻、阴爻也是一样多的，再比如屯卦和蒙卦，都是两个阳爻四个阴爻，互为覆卦，如

果说屯卦是从什么卦变来的，那么蒙卦就是从另一个跟这个卦一样的阳爻数、阴爻数，但又相覆的

一个消息卦变来的，变的话以一次为原则，变两次就失去意义了。六、看互卦，就是在整个卦的六

个爻中，你要解的那一爻，与相邻、相近的两个爻，以它为主爻所成的三爻卦是什么卦，代表什么

意思或现象，可以起到提示、警告、指引等等作用。学易经必须学会看爻辞，有时单从本卦的象上

来看，你不知道它为会么会出现这个字，爻辞就是先给你答案，你再找理由，找根据，如果你把爻

辞里每一个字都有了着落，知道他为什么这么说，你就读懂易经了。以上几点掌握之后，如果占

卦，你就要配合现代的生活经验了，因为易经的爻辞象辞彖辞都是几千年以上的文字和事件，比如

里面提到的有关周文王的一些爻辞，你不结合现在的生活现象，非要照字面意思去解卦，如果了解

当时背景，未必解释的清楚，所以就要有一定的、合理的联想。六十四卦分宫

易经64卦全解析《周易》一书是中国文化的源头和###第一元典，包含无尽的智慧，可以对我们

的人生提供最好的指引。当今时代，人们的生活发生了巨大的变化，生活水平极大提高的同时，问

题也越来越严重——个人主义盛行，享乐主义横行，拜金主义流行，邪说胡说大行，很多人为苦

闷、彷徨、失望的阴影所笼罩，三观处于六神无主之中。此时，尤其需要《周易》这样的伟大经

典，为我们指点迷津。

人的一生，无论做任何事情，都要经历“一多困、二多誉、三多凶、四多惧、五

多功、六多过”这六个阶段。人的一生，富贵荣华，进退浮沉，成败得失，喜怒

哀乐，我们每天都面临各种情况，浮躁时、蒙昧时、失败时、贫困时、争斗时、

孤独时、塞车时、病痛时、得意时……你所面临的所有情况，其实都逃不过易经

64卦，每一卦代表一种情况，每一种情况都有解决之道。

1、读懂乾卦，找准位置



“天行健，君子以自强不息。”当朱元璋还是朱重八时，当孙悟空还是弼马温时，就算你是一条龙，

也只能选择潜伏。“潜伏、现身、警惕、驰骋、腾飞、过失”，这是人生必经的六个阶段。作为男

人，就应该做君子，天道酬勤、自强不息、不畏险阻、迈向成功。成功之后，懂得退让、低调、谦

虚，就能长久挺立巅峰。

2、读懂坤卦，不再浮躁

“地势坤，君子以厚德载物。”只有戒除浮躁，才能心生清净；只有心生清净，才能打开智慧。自古

以来，满的先损，硬的先碎，高的先坠，大的先亡，都是不懂得以柔克刚的道理。当你浮躁时，想

想大地吧——大地不语，却能承载万物。低调之人，常常广结善缘；积善之家，常常家有喜事。远

离浮躁，行善积德，一生平安。

3、读懂屯卦，走向成熟

屯，草木新生。弱为万物之初，小为万物之始，虽然弱小，却如一年之春，一日之晨，充满希望和

生机。因幼小而处处充满艰难，因艰难而处外充满机会，因机会而不断实现生长。只要坚守正道，

脚踏实地，持之以恒，奋发进取，就终能成参天大树，实现成熟的蜕变。

4、读懂蒙卦，教好孩子

蒙卦象征启蒙，古时小孩入学也叫启蒙。教育孩子，我们不要老是去追着他学，而要锻炼他主动去

学的习惯。首先解决疏懒问题，如何解决？一是主动积极，二是迎难而上，三是富有主见，四是目

标明确。认真学习，天道酬勤；涓涓細流，汇成江河。

5、读懂需卦，学会等待

需，等待。力量还不够，尚处于柔弱之时，此时行动危险正在前面，因而需要等待。等待什么？时

机。这不是休息观望，而是积蓄力量，积攒能量。“君子以饮食宴乐”，古人云：饮食以养其气体，

宴乐以养其心志。等待是一种磨练，也是一种考验，能力往往是在等待的磨砺中提升，机会往往是

在等待的磨砺中出现，看似不可能的一切都在等待中成熟。

6、读懂讼卦，解决争执

讼，争执诉讼。诸葛亮舌战群儒，钓鱼岛中日磨擦，这个世界充满纷争和诉讼，而起端均源于利益

争夺，现代社会主要来自思想上、观念上、习惯上、善恶上、经济上、利益上。有争执时：一是请

人指点，二是不要轻易前行，三是要对话不要对抗，四是反省自己言行。忍为仁，礼为先，和为

贵，避免纷争。

7、读懂师卦，揍人有法



师，用兵。争执不下，变为揍人，集体揍人叫斗殴，国家揍人叫战争。怎么避免？面对小人，可重

赏不可重用；面对敌人，一是做个样子不要动真格，二是动手也不置人于死地，三是要避免敌人狗

急跳墙。最后没有办法时，才能有理有节地为正义挥师。

8、读懂比卦，不再孤独

比卦象征团结。天地与我同根，善水与我同源。眼有两只，耳有两片，手有两只，家有夫妻，相亲

相辅。与人相处，不要平时疏远，等人家有钱、有权、有势了才去交往，这样不好。人际交往，应

择善而友，远恶亲贤。当然，如果孤独不可避免，那就享受吧，那也是一种真醇的人生滋味。

易经64卦最全解析

9、读懂小畜卦，慢慢积累小畜，慢慢积蓄。“密云不雨，自我西郊。”一件事件迟迟不能成，就像久

旱等雨，而天空总是密云不雨。这是因为，你还在事情的外围，尚未进入核心，即程度不够、火侯

不够、方向不对、时机不对。人生不如意之事常有八九，但是你正在酝酿成功。这时，只要你不怕

吃亏，储畜力量，坚持到底，定能走向成功。

10、读懂履卦，一团和气

履，行。此卦六爻告诉我们：做人，要有一颗“平和”之心，与人和谐相处；做事，要能心怀“谦

和”之心，坦荡做事；做人和做事能够合格，才谈得上“处世”——人生越往高处走，越要有“高处不

胜寒”的敬畏之感，越应该时刻反省自己。

11、读懂泰卦，获得理解

泰卦说“天地交泰”，交才能泰，沟通交流才能关系通畅。别人不理解你，肯定是沟通不到位，别人

又不是你，又不知道你内心的真实想法，不沟通怎会理解你？所以这时最需要的是沟通，而不是埋

怨和指责，如此才能泰。

12、读懂否卦，柳暗花明

否，黑暗、闭塞。人的一生，不可能天天喝茅台，也可能喝西北风的。这个时候，天地不交，小人

得意，君子失意，事事不顺，好像黑暗到了极点。其实，心情不好，源于好境不在。佛说人有108

种烦恼，你也不例外。这时，就算你坚守正道，也未必获利，但你只能选择：坚守正道，等待柳暗

花明。

13、读懂同人卦，打通人际

同人，和睦同心。合群，不是同流合污，而是积极与人相处。小人同而不和，君子和而不同。曲高



和寡，孤芳自赏，我行我素，终会是孤家寡人。如果不合群，哪怕你是正确的，也是行不通的。与

人相处，重在理解、尊重、合作、共赢，打破门户之见，主动积极，消解误解，同舟共济。

14、读懂大有卦，成就事业

大有，大拥所有，伟大事业。想干大事，一是挑战自已，二是内心光明和刚健，三是不可在小有成

就时得意忘形，更不可外露和骄傲，否则必出事端。有奖赏，可恭敬受之，不可争夺。智藏于胸，

礼贤下士，自我约束，胸怀天下，恩威并施，不偏不激，定能成就大业。

15、读懂谦卦，成为君子

易经64卦，每卦6爻，唯有谦卦6爻全吉，为何？人，只要谦虚、谦和、谦卑，何来凶险？！“谦谦

君子，卑以自牧；劳谦君子，利涉大川。”对下级要谦虚，对同级要谦和，对上级要谦卑。谦，是美

德的最高标准，人只要智而有德，富而有仁，谦而有礼，一辈子平安、吉祥、快乐。

16、读懂豫卦，天天快乐

豫，含欢喜、快乐、安闲、舒适之意。人生一定要快乐，但是快乐要合乎道理，有节制，才不会给

自己的制造祸端，导致乐极生悲的结果。我们要记住三点：一是顺性而乐，即顺乎自然人性；二是

与人同乐，不能独乐；三是懂得真正的快乐，适当地乐。居安思危，乐得合适、乐得合理、乐得合

时，才能获得长久的快乐。

易经64卦最全解析

17、读懂随卦，不再固执随，跟随，顺从，不固执。固执的根源，是不肯随和人家，与别人和同。

从这种态度看，也许你的观点对，但你的心却封闭。要想不固执，要学会响应别人，也要看清和顺

应形势。最好的状态是：有原则但知变通，择善固执而不同流合污。

18、读懂蛊卦，战胜逆境

器皿中相互残食而获胜的毒虫称为蛊。占到此卦，快出事了，但易经认为亨通，为何？战胜逆境，

迎难而上，解决麻烦，终会亨通，自己也会得到历练和成长。麻烦只是过程，不是结果。当然，解

决麻烦，首先是防患于未然，然后是静观其变，最后是迎难而上。面对困难，解决麻烦，人才能强

大起来。

19、读懂临卦，有责任心

临，面临。“有事而后可大”，事情会由小而大，所以当它小的时候你就要很注意，让它一路大起来

的过程是往好的方向走。怎么做？“故受之以临”，你面临这个工作，面临这个环境，面临所有的压



力，就要把事情料理好。所以中国人常说：临事而惧。惧不是怕，而是很恭敬。恭恭敬敬、不逃

避、不草率，很认真很负责地用心把它做好。否则，“至于八月有凶”，会有凶险。

20、读懂观卦，得体评人

观，观察。我们来到世间，一直在观察评价别人，也一直被别人观察评价。如何观察评价？1、观我

生：自损才能自得，自褒就是自贬；低调才能高调，自我就是损我。2、观其生：不可坐井观天，不

可门缝观人。3、观自在：自利利他，不恶口，不两舌，不妄语，不绮语。这样就不会有过失了。

21、读懂噬嗑卦，心中不堵

噬嗑，咀嚼，寓意消除障碍。城市风光，千人蜗居，万人塞车，车梗阻。人际交往，难免隔阂，无

法沟通，心梗阻。城无一车，心无一物，何来梗阻？解决梗阻：一是事不宜迟，咬破嚼碎；二是小

心吞噬，积极消化；三是清心寡欲，低碳生活。减少拥堵，绿色出行；产生误会，真诚沟通。心净

万物净，心通万事通。

22、读懂贲卦，包装自己

贲，装饰得很好。找工作，要简历；上舞台，要化妆；参会议，要正装；入党派，要宣誓。人生无

时不在展示、包装和庄严自己。穿戴、装修或公司形象，可包装不可伪装。不用反对穿名牌、开豪

车、住豪宅，只要不是虚荣而是需要，就可以。淡妆七分人三分妆，浓妆三分人七分妆。贲卦，鼓

励化淡妆。

23、读懂剥卦，延缓衰败

剥，剥落，象征衰败。九月深秋，阴盛阳衰；人到五十，精衰气弱；山矗大地，终有衰陷。既然衰

败不可抗拒，那就面对，逆行则凶，顺势则吉。起居有常，行善积德，因天之序，可以健康长寿，

延缓衰败。未雨绸缪，大破大立，大乱大治，重立标准，可以转移衰败。因此，衰败是可以延缓或

转移的。

24、读懂复卦，改过自新

复，反复。复卦阐释恢复的原则——必须根绝过去的错误，重新回复到善道。恢复的法则——应当

从小的过失开始，过失尚未严重之前，及时反省改善，否则积重难返。有错愿改，知错就改，回到

善道，终会吉祥；频错频犯，知错不改，驶入恶道，终有凶险。

易经64卦最全解析

25、读懂无妄卦，不怕意外无妄，不妄。如何才能无妄？就是要顺应天命，天道乾，所以人要精



进，要努力。无妄的关键还是在动机无妄，所谓动机是源头，思想无妄，念念无妄，怎么会有无妄

之灾呢？如果已经发生，面对无妄之灾，我们要心正，不虚伪，回复正道，还有就是得当处理，守

静应变，把握好分寸，按照规律办，就不会有错。最关键的还是德行，还是这颗心。

26、读懂大畜卦，笑对挫折

大畜，大大积蓄。一般说来，刚健者初出茅庐，缺少历炼、蓄养不厚，就急于进取、欲成大事，必

然遇到困难和挫折，而挫折是人成熟必经的历程。人不经忧患、穷困、顿挫、折屈，则心不平、气

不顺、观察粗糙、处事草率，所以人 必须从这里过。挫折，有助于德智的蓄养。 畜养成熟，又能上

下同心协力，自然能够涉险克难，成就大事了。

27、读懂颐卦，管好自己

颐，纯正以养。修身先养身，养身先养心，养心重养德，只有德正心正，才可养家糊口。养自己，

不可贪污；养家人，不可养二奶；否则都会遭凶。正当、方法正、懂节省，终会吉。饭不乱吃，话

不乱讲，礼不乱收，钱不乱攒；取之于民，用之于民；少攀不比，心中清净；才有资格修身齐家。

28、读懂大过卦，知道分寸

大过，太过分，来自环境和形势。虽然有危险，但是只要及时发现问题，进行适当地调整，事情最

终还是会向好的方向发展。怎么做？1、万事有度，适可而止；2、乐于奋斗才能创造美好的蓝图和

蓬勃的生活；3、检点自己的行为，不做力小而任大，赚一分用三分的行为；4、做实做强自己；

5、活在当下，观物而化。

29、读懂坎卦，直面坎坷

坎，坑穴。人在旅途，有时不只是路不平坦或走头无路，而是陷阱和悬崖，而你还必须往前走，因

为没有退路。人遇坎坷，锐气大减，但德行、智慧和自信往往存于危急患难之中。穷则独善其身，

达则兼善天下。穷途末路时，一是不可轻举妄动，二是突破常规，三是战胜自己，一切会变好的。

30、读懂离卦，一生有靠

离为火焰，众人拾柴火焰高，柴就是火焰的依靠。求学靠老师，晋升靠贵人，速达靠飞机，避雨靠

雨伞，禾苗靠雨露，万物靠太阳。官人来占要升官，农夫来占要增产。但是，这一切都是有前提

的，那就是：虚胸若谷、为人中正、居安思危、与人为善、附丽有度、顺其自然。

31、读懂咸卦，朋满天下

咸，感应。天地感应而生万物，男女感应而繁衍生息。易经认为人与人交往先是感应，这种感应是



无心的，所以不要处心积虑去交往谁，对方没感应一切白搭。有了感应后，以谦虚去交往，以真诚

去打动，以信用为基石，就会成为好朋友。心地光明，虚怀若谷，诚实厚道，排除私心，坚持原

则，就能朋满天下。

32、读懂恒卦，人间正道

恒卦卦象雷下有风，雷厉风行，上刚下柔，天尊地卑。正道、正德、正向、正机，四正俱足，坚持

原则，才可亨通。这就是毛泽东说的“人间正道是沧桑”。否则或承其羞、或入邪途。在关键的时候

做对的事，在正确的方向走对的路。卑位时顺从，尊位时秉持，定可恒久亨通。

易经64卦最全解析

33、读懂遁卦，避开小人遁，闪避。你有救世之心，但你的上面、两边或下面都是小人，你该如何

办？易经告诉你：首先不能决断，也不能逃跑，应保持距离，用你的德行感化他们。如感化无效，

就疏远他们。小人得势时，君子只可退避和隐遁，在隐忍中静待时机，伺机脱离，就会吉祥。不必

患得患失，退一步海阔天空；邪不胜正，光明终会到来。

34、读懂大壮卦，懂得自律

大壮，过于强壮，可能暴戾。树大招风，是因为树根不够扎实；枪打出头鸟，是因为你飞得不够

高；人怕出名，是因为你还不够中正。真正的壮大，不是战胜他人，而是克制自己。孔子说，非礼

勿听、勿言、勿动，惟有礼，才可正；惟有正，才可大。否则，大至横暴，如羊用角抵墙，无法摆

脱，大就有悔。

35、读懂晋卦，不断晋升

晋，晋升。初级晋升靠刚健，中级晋升靠中正，高级晋升靠柔顺。得晋卦，事业顺风，生意兴旺，

求学有成，求婚有望，决策无阻。大晋升，莫过于诸候面见天子，### 第一是柔顺精进，### 第

二是忠于职守，### 第三是提升魅力，### 第四是有成有功，### 第五是收敛言行。记住这五

点，你将步步高升。

36、读懂明夷卦，不怕失意

明夷，失意。非常时期，轻则大难临头，重则性命难保。这时应收敛光芒，隐藏智慧，如果危险依

然，更应难得糊涂，或忍受胯下之辱甚至装疯卖傻，才能躲过劫难。生命之火，本应熊熊燃烧，但

此时火在地下，空有满腔热情。而你，只能将理想藏于胸中，忍辱负重，君子抱负，十年不晚。

37、读懂家人卦，修身齐家



先修身，后齐家。家是爱情婚姻的小屋，家是光宗耀祖的场所。疲惫一天，好想回家；受伤在外，

好想回家。家是最小国，国是千万家，都说国很大，其实一个家。男主外，女主内，是家的形象。

齐家，一是孝道，二是教育，三是和谐。柔顺、谦爱、诚实、反省，是齐家之本。

38、读懂睽卦，和气生财

睽，不顺，乖离。相见不相识，对牛谈感情，好友变陌路，好心办坏事，每个人都有和别人说不到

一块的时候。合久必分，同中有异，这是正常的，关键是把握沟通时机，求同存异，宽宏大量。即

使对待大恶人，也不可完全采取排斥态度，适度交往，反而会避免伤害。家和万事兴，人和万物

通。

39、读懂蹇卦，学会自救

蹇，跋涉、艰难。深陷泥潭，越动越陷，叫天不应，叫地不灵。这时，应屏息不动，支持一下，等

待援手。见到危险，停止前行，这是智慧；身陷绝境，呼唤救援，这是经验。当然，当等待无期，

又十万火急，只好冒险自救，奋不顾身了。天救自救之人，也许你的无畏会调动和引来别人的帮

助。

40、读懂解卦，适时休整

解，解除困难。排除万难之后，并不表示前方一马平川，你需要好好休整一段时间。烂人往往包围

昏庸之人，坏人往往包围贪婪之人，刚脱离危险，弓箭还要藏在腰上，保持清醒和廉洁，眼观四面

耳闻八方，时刻警惕以免再陷其中。休整，绝不是庆祝，更不是休息，而是保持体力、保存实力。

易经64卦最全解析

41、读懂损卦，避免损失损，损失。被人抢劫，损失上万，人未受伤，这是好事，你应该庆幸你带

了点钱，否则劫匪可能因为得不到钱财，而加害于你。损，喜欢在何时发生呢？易经认为在你粗

心、迟缓和自满的时候。以此为鉴，主动减损，是智举；被动减损，是蠢事；损私益公，终会吉

祥；损公肥私，终有灾难。

42、读懂益卦，得大利益

益，有益。风越劲，雷越响，风助雷，共盈赢。当你想助人并付诸行动时，受益就开始了。布施少

点锦上添花，多点雪中送碳。放权和委任，可让中低层员工受益；员工顺从上司并坚守原则，让大

家受益。自利：戒贪、正道、知足；利他：不苟同和庇护，真善为本；自利利他，究竟圆满。

43、读懂夬卦，学会决策



夬，决裂，决断。决裂之时需要决断，迟疑和冲动是决断之敌。人在旅途，进退取舍，是非功过，

关键时刻需要决择，一步走错，全盘皆输。比如揭穿小人行径，须知小人诡计多端，应以柔克刚，

不可一味依赖权力和武力，否则有险。反之，力量不够，不可决断小人。决策，重在力量和时机。

44、读懂姤卦，相遇是福

姤，相遇。书中自有颜如玉，书中也有潘金莲。是缘是孽，是善是恶，相遇是天意。人面桃花，人

面兽心，相遇是祸。临祸，不等于有祸，若以亲和、关怀、有度、守节之心相处，或趁坏人弱小时

疏远他，虽有心胸狭隘之嫌，也可安然无恙。是桃花运，还是桃花劫，全在自己的道德修为。

45、读懂萃卦，找对圈子

萃，荟萃聚集。物以类聚，人以群分，有乌合之众，有群英荟萃，关键在于是否符合礼俗，志同道

合。新春佳节，家人相聚；久别重逢，朋友相聚；志同道合，群龙相聚；都是以诚、以德、以礼和

以真情相聚。但是，当以钱、以色、以害和以虚伪相聚，必生事端。群英荟萃，前提是以纯正为

本。

46、读懂升卦，步步高升

升，提升。聚集学识，提升道德，厚积薄发，升之象也。升进之时，一定通达，不要疑虑，阔步前

进。易经认为高升不是靠聪明，而是靠柔顺，因为大人都喜欢柔顺之人。高升之后，切记戒色戒

贪。人至高处，或独孤求败，或静穆孤独，这时更应团结群众，用好助手，方可立于不败之地。

47、读懂困卦，摆脱困境

困，困境。每个人都会面临困境，进退两难或穷困潦倒。困境对于创业者来讲恰是挑战和机遇。面

对困顿，君子的态度是勇于担当，走出去建功立业。在困顿面前小人却常怀抱怨，碌碌无为。在困

境中，要守持中道，不忘初心，正确把握事物的度。困顿在头绪纷乱事物中，只有行动才能脱离困

境。

48、读懂井卦，创业有谱

井是企业，水是人才，壁是老板，办好企业，重在用好贤才。企业招聘，尤如打水，绳是实力，桶

是形象。实力强，形象佳，品牌好的企业，容易招到一流人才。如果井中有泥，井壁破损，绳不结

实，桶为竹篮，泉眼淤塞，就招不到人才，是人才也会流失的。用贤兴邦，废贤丧邦。

易经64卦最全解析

49、读懂革卦，脱胎换骨革，变革，革新。想改变自己的时候怎么办？先巩固自己的长处、优点，



然后去改变自己的短处、缺点。扬长避短，长可以扬，但短往往避不了，有尾巴总要露出来，就算

很短。取长补短，最可取。短的补成长的了，没有短了，就什么时候都露不出来了。这个“补”，就

是改革。《易经》告诫我们：真要改变自己的人，属于革心者，肯定大吉。如果你的改变不到家，

只是表面，是革面者，就有凶。

50、读懂鼎卦，不惧挑战

动荡时期，面临挑战，铸鼎立志，开创未来。创业阶段是艰辛的，一开始大家信心百倍，大干蛮

干，把鼎碰翻了，但并非坏事，正好倒出了鼎内旧的东西，调整策略继续干吧！这时候，坚信战略

目标，重视贤能智士，一言九鼎，言出必行，诺出必信，定可建功立业，问鼎霸业。

51、读懂震卦，淡定从容

震，震动。天下万物始于静，生于动，终于静。震为惊雷，为急为躁，迅雷烈风，使人变色。毛泽

东说，“不管风吹浪打，胜似闲庭信步”。人在旅途，学会进而不急，动而不躁，张驰有度，才不会

有灾。琴棋书画，诗酒花茶，追求人生八雅，动中求静，实中求虚，这就是道的境界。

52、读懂艮卦，会踩刹车

艮的主题，是知止。顽强过头是顽固，自信过头是自负。外出旅行，路遇招牌“此路不通”，你该停

止前行。开车出门，路口遇红灯，你应提前刹车。当行则行，当止则止；当说则说，不当说则不

说；一切必须审慎抑止为是。知止善止，其道光明。悬崖勒马，回头是岸；放下屠刀，立地成佛；

内心淡定，不为所动；这都是懂得停止而吉祥的智慧。

53、读懂渐卦，一步步来

渐，循序渐进。急于求成，拔苗助长，一蹴而就，终会有凶。心急吃不了热豆腐，欲速则不达。人

在旅途，钱要一点一点挣，路要一步一步走，饭要一口一口吃。现代生活，快速增高，婚姻速配，

速肥养猪，都是速成。速成不是不可，但不能违背自然规律。德行、成长、健康或富有，同样如

此。

54、读懂归妹卦，功德圆满

归妹，出嫁。不要留恋父母，女大总要出嫁；不要留恋顶峰，回头准备向下；不要留恋繁华，心安

处处是家。乐不思蜀，总要归蜀；远走他乡，总要回家；驰骋江湖，总要归隐。归隐、返回、退

休、让位、换届、调头，都是必然规律，不必过于留恋。功成身退，是一种圆满，一种境界。

55、读懂丰卦，警惕成功



丰，丰盛。人生得意，如日中天，歌舞升平，对酒当歌，鸿运当头。人，来钱容易时，升官发财

时，强悍壮大时，一帆风顺时，就是智商最低的时候。这个时候，唯我独尊，孤芳自赏，听不进别

人的话，这是非常危险的。鼎盛时期，更加谨慎，节制自己，光明正大，方可避免丰盈而衰。

56、读懂旅卦，旅程平安

旅，旅行。孔子55岁时感觉官运不通，为自己占了一卦，占得旅卦，之后孔子周游列国，颠簸流

离，印证了他的“旅卦人生”。因为富足而周游世界，因为理想而远走他乡，因为无家而浪迹天涯，

无论何种旅行，都必须心安理得，坚守正道，否则旅途就会凶险。

易经64卦最全解析

57、读懂巽卦，如风潇洒巽，谦让恭顺，卦象为风。风中有风，无孔不入；上行下效，柔顺受益。

谦逊而不自卑，温和而不虚伪，低调而不懦弱，和谐而不苟同，这就具备了风的特性。这时候你就

不会优柔寡断，而是果断把握时机，让自己的意愿像风一样传达到每一个地方，然后只要狠抓执

行，即可大有作为。

58、读懂兑卦，婚姻幸福

兑，含愉快、喜悦之意。兑卦的卦象是两个泽连在一起，互相润泽而产生喜悦的心情。爱情或婚姻

就如兑卦，是两个人互相润泽的过程。恋人或夫妻之间要互相关爱，让自己的生活中充满这种喜乐

之情。如果出现了小小的不和，就要用心沟通，让矛盾刚产生就化解，以免破坏彼此的感情。

59、读懂涣卦，转危为安

涣是涣散、懒散、凌乱，象征人心涣散，必用积极的手段和方法克服，战胜弊端，挽救涣散，转危

为安。在学习和工作中也是一样，这时要及时地顺应局势，根据局势的变化及时地调整思路，改变

自己的心态和应对方法，找到正确的方向，这样才能避开可能存在的危险。

60、读懂节卦，适可而止

节，节制。雨多洪涝，阳多干旱，言多必失，思多必虑，视多伤血，卧多伤气，坐多伤肉，立多伤

骨，行多伤筋。知人不言尽，责人不苛尽，才能不傲尽，锋芒不露尽，有功不邀尽，得理不争尽，

得宠不恃尽，气势不倚尽，富贵不享尽，凡事不做尽。节制节约，适可而止，一生幸福。

61、读懂中孚卦，诚信为本

中孚，寓意诚信立身。当地沟油、瘦肉精、毒奶粉、染色馒头、注水肉、皮革奶、打腊水果、避孕

黄瓜、三聚氰氨纷纷横空出世的时候，我们遭遇了不诚信危机。没有诚信，黑白颠倒；失去诚信，



善恶不分。诚信为立身处事的准则，虚心为诚信的根本。但诚信并非毫无原则，应以纯正为先决条

件，谨慎明辨。疑惑就不要信任，信任就不要怀疑，否则必然犹豫不决不知所措。所以诚信的对

象，必须彼此的意志能够沟通，能引起共鸣，这样才能发挥诚信的功用。

62、读懂小过卦，恰到好处

小过，小有过头。小事上稍微过点头影响不大，但在大是大非问题上，即使稍微过点头，也可能给

自己带来很大麻烦。可高瞻远瞩，不可好高骛远；可勇往直前，不可鲁莽行事；可为名为利，不可

见利忘义。小过不反省和制止会变成太过，小事太过有忧患，大事太过祸临头。

63、读懂既济卦，善始善终

既济，已完成。 成功是好事，也是坏事，月圆之后是弯月，翠绿之后是落叶，极盛之后是衰败，狂

欢之后是寂寞。功成名就之日，便是暮气升起之时。先哲说：“创业难，守业史难。”历史说：“李自

成进城难，但进城以后更难。功成名就尤其身居高位之后，同样需要甚至更需要思患防患，要有战

战兢兢、如履薄冰的状态，有了这种忧患意识，既成的事业才能持久，个人的安宁才有保证。

64、读懂未济卦，从头再来

未济，未完成。提醒人生奋斗就像没有终点的旅程，生生不已而无穷，所以《易经》终于未济，有

变通不穷，从头再来之意。既济之道在于“防”，未济之时贵在“慎”，不防则功败于垂成，不慎则不

能转乱而为治。防之于未然，慎之于既然，才终能成功，立于不败。

了解更多命理、堪舆（风水）、医药、相术、卜筮、奇门遁甲、梅花易数... 关注微信公众号-言天机

或添加微信：CHJLOO 奇门预测（微信：CHJLO6075）预测人生，引领未来！工艺摆件卦具盘之

解析120 奇门遁甲（术数汇要）117 周易预测学讲义44 堪舆（风水）105 工艺摆件卦具盘之解析

· 目录上一篇易经64卦全解（本篇30072字，保存收藏）下一篇奇门遁甲日课（穿壬）

喜欢此内容的人还喜欢言天机

言天机

言天机

微信扫一扫关注该公众号人划线


